Investigating The Acute and Chronic Effects of Known and Novel Opioid Ligands

by

Bryan F. Sears

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Pharmacology) in the University of Michigan 2021

Doctoral Committee:

Associate Professor Emily M. Jutkiewicz, Chair Assistant Professor William T. Birdsong Assistant Research Professor Steven W.P. Kemp Professor Henry I. Mosberg Professor John R. Traynor Bryan F. Sears

Searsbry@umich.edu

ORCID iD: 0000-0001-7492-102X

© Bryan F. Sears 2021

Dedication

This is dedicated to those who have made the ultimate sacrifice and had their lives cut short in the line of duty and weren't able to flourish in this world. I promise to carry this torch and pass it on to the generation that follows. Knowledge is power and we can become as powerful as we want with the proper mindset. Semper Fidelis.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I'd like to thank my incredible mentor, Dr. Emily Jutkiewicz. The dedication, patience, and drive you have instilled in not only me but the lab as a whole was incredibly admirable, and you made my graduate career a welcoming and enjoyable one. I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. Traynor, Dr. Mosberg, Dr. Kemp, and Dr. Birdsong. Your knowledge and understanding were undoubtedly helpful in aiding me to reach my goals.

To Dr. Ram Kandasamy, you've been an incredible colleague and friend, and I'm grateful to have gained and continued a friendship with you.

To Dr. Rick Harris, words can't describe how helpful you have been over the past few years. From talking about neuroscience and pharmacology to acupuncture, and the stressors of life, you have made a mark on my life that I will truly never forget. You're an incredible inspiration, and the insights I have gained from you are ones I plan to pass on to my kin.

Lastly, I would like to thank my family. This past year has been a rough one, with the pandemic impacting just about every aspect of our life. It's great to have a support system like you when times get tough, and I cannot thank you enough.

Table of Contents

Dedication	ii
Acknowledgements	iii
List of Figures	vi
Abstract	viii
Chapter I: General Introduction	1
Acute and Chronic Pain Management	2
Opioid Receptor System	3
Alternative Approaches For Targeting MOR For Pain Therapy	6
Tolerance To The Effects Of MOR Agonists	9
Targeting Multiple Opioid Receptors	11
Studying Opioid-Mediated Effects In Vivo	13
Pain Elicited Vs Pain Depressed Behaviors	15
Experimental Objectives of the Current Dissertation	19
References	24
Chapter II: Characterizing the Activity of A Novel, Multifunctional Opioid Ligand, AMB67	33
Abstract	33
Introduction	34
Results	43
Discussion	49
References	62
Chapter III: Characterizing the Acute and Chronic Effects of the Multifunctional Opioid Lig	and,
AAH8	66
Abstract	66
Introduction	67

Results	73
Discussion	77
References	86
Chapter IV: Involvement of Peripheral Opioid Receptors in the Development of	Folerance to µ-
Opioid Receptor Agonists	89
Abstract	89
Introduction	90
Methods	92
Results	94
Discussion	98
References	109
Chapter V: General Discussion	112
In Vivo Characterization of The Dual MOR/DOR Agonist, AMB67: Acute and Chronic A	Antinociception,
Physical Dependence, and Abuse Potential	114
Continued Evaluation of The Mixed Efficacy MOR Agonist/DOR Antagonist, AAH8: Pha	armacokinetics
May Limit the Centrally Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8	120
Elucidation of Additional Mechanisms Involved in Opioid-Induce Tolerance	123
Appendix	127
References	129

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Structural Evolution of the Endogenous Peptide Met-enkephalin into KSKPP1E and	L
Eventually the Lead Compounds AAH8 and AMB67	22
Figure 1.2 Ascending and Descending Limbs of Pain Transmission	23
Figure 2.1 Acute Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and AMB67	56
Figure 2.2 Receptor-Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and AMB67	57
Figure 2.3 Antinociceptive Effects of AMB67 and Morphine Following Five Days of Repeated	l
Administration	58
Figure 2.4 Physical Dependence Development Following Chronic Administration of AMB67.	59
Figure 2.5 AMB67 and Morphine-Induced Conditioned Place Preference	60
Figure 2.6 Interoceptive Effects of AMB67 in Rats Trained to Discriminate Morphine vs Saline	е
	61
Figure 3.1 Acute Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine	81
Figure 3.2 Opioid Receptor-Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine	82
Figure 3.3 Acute Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 Following Intraperitoneal or	
Intracerebroventricular Administration	83
Figure 3.4 Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine Following Five Days of Repeated	
Administration	84
Figure 3.5 Opioid-Induced Constipation Effects of AAH8	85
Figure 4.1 Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and Loperamide in the AASA	04

Figure 4.2 Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and Loperamide in the WWTW 105
Figure 4.3 Effects of Naloxone-Methiodide on the Development of Tolerance Produced by
Repeated Administration of Morphine in the WWTW 106
Figure 4.4 The Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine or Loperamide Following Repeated
Administration of 3.2mg/kg Loperamide 107
Figure 4.5 Effects of Chronic Naloxone-Methiodide on Loperamide-Induced Tolerance to the
Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine 108
Figure 5.1 Acute Antinociceptive of AMB67 and Morphine in Pain-Depressed Wheel Running
Figure 5.2 Drug Discriminative Properties of Morphine

Abstract

Acute and chronic pain are widespread and debilitating diseases that, for a large population, cannot be adequately managed with current pain treatments. Opioid analgesics, such as morphine, have long been used to treat pain and exert their effects by activating the mu-opioid receptor (MOR). While effective, these MOR agonists produce on-target adverse effects such as tolerance, physical dependence, and euphoria. Overall, the experiments described in the current thesis evaluated ways of minimizing opioid tolerance by targeting multiple opioid receptor types simultaneously (chapters 1 and 2) or different populations of opioid receptors *in vivo* (chapter 3).

Previous studies demonstrated that simultaneous modulation of both the MOR and the delta-opioid receptor (DOR) could improve the therapeutic profile of opioid ligands. These experiments sought to further characterize mixed-efficacy opioid ligands, specifically ligands binding to both MORs and DORs with nearly equal affinity. These studies utilized multiple preclinical pain models to determine antinociceptive properties of the mixed efficacy opioid ligands, AMB67 and AAH8, following acute and chronic administration.

To evaluate the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 and AAH8, we used models of thermal, chemical, and mechanical nociception. In C57BL/6 mice, AMB67 produced dose-dependent antinociceptive effects in all three models of nociception. Mice chronically administered AMB67 failed to develop tolerance to the antinociceptive effects. Chronic administration of AMB67 produced physical dependence as mice exhibited naltrexone-precipitated withdrawal-like behaviors; however, these effects were significantly less than morphine. AMB67 was also less potent than morphine in multiple models assessing abuse potential. In contrast to AMB67, AAH8

significantly attenuated chemical-induced visceral pain following system administration but failed to produce antinociceptive effects in other pain models. Repeated administration of small doses of AAH8 failed to produce tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of AAH8; however, chronic treatment with more frequent, larger doses produced tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of AAH8. These data provide support that mixed-efficacy MOR-DOR ligands may offer improvement over current pharmacotherapies for pain management.

Additionally, this study assessed the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors in the development of tolerance to the centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of MOR agonists. This study used a model of acute, peripherally-mediated visceral pain, acetic acid stretch assay (AASA) and a centrally-mediated thermal reflex assay, warm water tail withdrawal (WWTW). Morphine and the peripherally restricted MOR agonist loperamide produced acute antinociceptive effects in the AASA, and NLX, a non-selective opioid receptor antagonist, blocked these effects. However, only morphine produced opioid-receptor mediated antinociceptive effects in the WWTW. Chronic administration of morphine (3x/day for five days) shifted the ED₅₀ of the morphine dose-effect curve 2.5-fold to the right in the WWTW. Naloxone-methiodide pretreatments to chronic morphine prevented the rightward shift in the morphine dose-effect curve. Conversely, chronic administration of a peripherally active dose of loperamide (3.2 mg/kg, 4x per day for five days) shifted the morphine dose-effect (DE) curve to the right. Pretreatments with naloxone-methiodide completely reversed loperamide-induced cross-tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine. Overall, these data suggest the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors in tolerance development to centrally acting opioids.

Overall, the work presented in this thesis furthers our understanding of the *in vivo* mechanisms of opioid tolerance and potentially identifies novel, safer opioid analgesics.

ix

Minimizing the adverse effects of chronic opioid use would significantly improve opioid-based treatment, improve the lives of those who require opioids for everyday function, and help fight the current opioid epidemic.

Chapter I: General Introduction

History of Opioids and Their Clinical Utility:

It is impossible to speak about opioid use disorder (OUD) without the mentioning of Papaver somniferum, or the "poppy plant." The earliest dated use of the poppy plant spans back to 3,400 B.C., where the Sumerians referred to opium poppy as *Hul Gil*, or the "joy plant," for the incredible cerebral effects associated with the ingestion of the plant¹. As the demand for opioid poppy increased, many countries throughout Asia, mass production ultimately catalyzed the Opium Wars. Soon after, immigration to the United States brought opium to the Americas¹.

In 1803, a brilliant German pharmacist and pioneer in alkaloid chemistry, Friedrich Sertürner, was the first to isolate morphine from the opium poppy². Hailed as a miracle drug for its pain-relieving, cough suppressing, and sedative effects, morphine was widely prescribed by physicians throughout the majority of the 1800s³. However, the abuse potential of morphine, its use in the American Civil War, and the production of the hypodermic needle all became major components in the production of America's opioid epidemic^{4,5}. With clinicians at a standstill for treating pain, Charles Romley Alder Wright, an English chemist, and physicist, attempted to create a non-addictive form of morphine, diacetylmorphine, commonly known as heroin⁶.

In 1898, Bayer Pharmaceuticals introduced heroin to the medical community for patient use. However, in the early 1900s heroin use reached soaring levels throughout the United States, leading to its illegalization in 1924⁷. Heroin would eventually become classified as a schedule 1

drug under the Controlled Substances Act of 1970, and the search for improved opioid analgesics continues to this day.

Acute and Chronic Pain Management

Current opioid therapeutics have been incredibly effective for treating acute, moderate to severe pain. Opioids are often prescribed for postoperative pain and unpleasant conditions requiring emergency department or primary care services. However, chronic pain is an intractable problem with devastating consequences. Nearly one-third of the United States population suffers from pain which has become a serious concern that encompasses massive financial burdens including increased medical treatment and decreased work productivity⁸. Understanding the essential need for improved pain care, in 1995, Dr. James Campbell addressed the American Pain Society and prodded healthcare workers to include pain as a "5th vital sign"⁹. Unfortunately, opioid prescriptions rose from nearly 110 million opioid prescriptions in the United States in 1992, to nearly 260 million by 2012¹⁰. It is quite possible that the increased demand for treating pain, fueled the increased demand for prescription opioids and the increase in OUD. This resulted in people not only suffering from pain, but also opioid addiction. With no better alternative to pain management, opioids continue to be the number one prescribed drug class for pain therapy.

Clinically-used opioids used for pain therapy target and activate a specific subset of opioid receptors, the mu-opioid receptor (MOR). Activation of MORs produces pain relief but also adverse effects. These adverse effects include tolerance, physical dependence, respiratory depression, addiction, and constipation^{11,12}, and these often lead to diminished life quality, OUD, and increases in overdose/death¹³. Further investigation into the interactions between opioid receptor subtypes may be crucial for potentially improving opioid-based pain therapy.

Opioid Receptor System

The opioid receptor system consists of 4 opioid receptor types, MOR, delta-opioid receptor (DOR), kappa-opioid receptor (KOR) and the (nociceptin-opioid receptor)NOP. Opioid receptors belong to the family of G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs), which have seven-transmembrane domains and interact with intracellular heterotrimeric G proteins¹⁴. Their sensitivity to pertussis toxin, the ability to activate inwardly rectifying potassium channels¹⁵, inhibition of adenylyl cyclase¹⁶, and inhibition of calcium conductance^{17,18}, indicates that opioid receptors couple to inhibitory Gi/o proteins.

Heterotrimeric G proteins are composed of three subunits, one G α subunit, and a heterodimer containing a β and γ subunit. Upon agonist binding, a conformational change in the receptor occurs, leading to the exchange of guanosine diphosphate (GDP), for guanosine triphosphate (GTP) on the G α subunit, leading to the dissociation of the $\beta\gamma$ subunit from the G α subunit leading to downstream signaling. The G α -GTP and $\beta\gamma$ subunit complex interact with downstream intracellular signaling molecules to generate physiological effects, including antinociception, nausea, constipation, miosis, and respiratory depression. Opioid receptors can be activated by both exogenous opioids, such as morphine, or endogenous opioids that play an important role in mechanisms of supraspinal, spinal, and peripheral analgesia, reward-mediated food intake and drug addiction, and modulation of emotion and stress responses¹⁹.

Four predominant endogenous opioid peptides were discovered in 1975, [Leu⁵]Enkephalin, [Met⁵]Enkephalin, β_h -Endorphin, and Dynorphin A^{20,21}. [Leu⁵]Enkephalin and [Met⁵]Enkephalin are derived from the precursor preproenkephalin, β_h -Endorphin is derived from proopiomelanocortin (POMC), and Dynorphin A is derived from prodynorphin. For many decades it was proposed that each endogenous opioid demonstrates preferences for individual opioid

receptor types. Studies suggested [Leu⁵]Enkephalin and [Met⁵]Enkephalin bound to the DOR, β_h -Endorphin bound to the MOR and Dynorphin A bound to the KOR²². However, recent studies established promiscuous opioid receptor activity for endogenous opioid ligands and their putative fragments, as each fragment displayed agonist activity at all three opioid receptors, MOR, DOR, and KOR²³.

MORs are highly concentrated within brain regions involved in the reinforcing properties of drugs of abuse, including the vental tegmental area (VTA) and the nucleus accumbens (NAc)^{24,25}. The VTA is a dopamine-rich brain region that sends projections to the NAc and makes up a dominate feature of the mesolimbic pathway, also commonly referred to as the reward pathway²⁶. MOR activation in the reward pathway produces robust dopamine release from the VTA and the NAc²⁷, which increases the risk of drug addiction following prolonged use of opioids.

Expression of opioid receptors within the brain and spinal cord are important for modulating pain processing²⁸. MORs are densely expressed in peripheral nerve terminals within the dorsal root ganglion, the dorsal horn of the spinal cord, the periaqueductal gray, rostral ventral medulla, thalamus, and cingulate cortex²⁹⁻³². MOR agonists are effective analgesics because of their actions on both the ascending and descending pain pathways (Figure 1.2)³³. The ascending pain pathway is crucial for carrying sensory information from the periphery to the brain. Peripheral nerve endings residing outside of the spinal cord are activated by noxious stimuli. This causes transduction of electrical impulses that are then transmitted to a cluster of neurons in the dorsal root of the spinal nerve (DRG), into the spinal cord of the dorsal horn, and eventually into supraspinal regions for processing. Regulation of spinal nociceptive processing occurs, either via facilitation or inhibition, and the final perception of pain occurs³³. For example, if one were to break a bone in the leg, it requires an electrical impulse to send this information to the brain to

perceive the pain. The descending pain pathway is vital for incorporating information processed in the nervous system's central structures, projecting this information to the dorsal horn of the spinal cord. Processed information is sent down the descending pain pathway, resulting in behaviors to minimize further damage to the broken leg, such as limiting the amount of pressure placed on the leg. Proper functioning of the descending pain pathway is crucial in human health. It acts as a safety mechanism to deter the continuation of a presenting noxious stimuli, and studies suggest alterations in the functioning of the descending limb are present in patients suffering from chronic pain. Expression of MOR in the peripheral nervous system (PNS) is a viable target for treating diseases such as some bowel diseases³⁴. However, MORs are also important for decreasing the transmission of painful stimuli, leading to analgesia. The impact of peripheral MORs and their clinical utility as viable targets for pain treatment is still being investigated.

MORs are located in both enteric neurons and mucosal endocrine cells within the gastrointestinal (GI) tract³⁵. The enteric nervous system is comprised of excitatory ascending motor neurons which control peristaltic contractions, and inhibitory descending motor neurons that control the circular muscular layer of the GI tract³⁶. For proper peristaltic movement, acetylcholine and Substance P activate their corresponding receptors on ascending motor neurons, resulting in muscle contraction and forward movement of fecal boli. Concurrently, nitrous oxide inhibits descending motor neuron function, resulting in circular smooth muscle relaxation, allowing fecal boli to pass. MORs located in the GI tract, upon activation, inhibit the release of the excitatory neurotransmitters, acetylcholine and substance P resulting in decreased peristaltic contractions³⁷, and also inhibit the release of the inhibitory neurotransmitter, nitrous oxide. The net effect is diminished excitatory signaling of excitatory ascending motor neurons and decreased inhibitory effects of inhibitory descending motor neurons, resulting in decreases of gastric emptying,

increases of pyloric muscle tone, and ultimately delayed fecal transit through the small and large intestine³⁸. Unsurprisingly, targeting MORs in the GI tract has been highly useful in treating patients with irritable bowel syndrome (IBS)^{39,40,41}, accompanied by frequent diarrhea, where constipation effects of MOR agonists are beneficial for alleviating diarrhea associated with IBS. However, constipation continues to be problematic in patients chronically using opioids and is often a reason for patients discontinuing their prescribed medication.

Alternative Approaches For Targeting MOR For Pain Therapy

For the past 100 years, selective MOR agonists have been the predominant approach for treating pain⁴². Adverse effects have hindered this clinical approach, enticing scientists to develop alternative approaches for pain therapy. Previously, scientists have tried to develop KOR, DOR, and NOPR selective agonists for treating pain, but activation of these receptors has not been shown to be as effective as MOR agonists in preclinical studies and have their own adverse effects⁴³.

KORs play a role in modulating stressful stimuli, and the activation of the KOR induces aversive and depressive-like states in a variety of species, including humans and laboratory animals⁴⁴⁻⁴⁶. Further, antagonism of the KOR suggests potential benefit in patients suffering from stimulant addiction^{47,48}. With regards to pain relief, KOR activation induces modest antinociceptive effects⁴⁹⁻⁵¹, and there is a KOR agonists that is approved for use as an analgesic in Japan⁵².

While the NOP shares ~60% sequence homology to the other opioid receptors, its classification as an opioid receptor was in question due it its insensitivity to naloxone⁵³. The endogenous peptide for NOP is the nociceptin and orphanin FQ, or N/OFQ⁵⁴. Distribution of NOP includes dense populations within the brain and spinal cord, as well as peripheral organs. Upregulation of the NOP-N/OFQ system has been shown in disease states including chronic pain

and depression⁵⁵. Interestingly, Parkinsonian patients displayed elevated levels of N/OFQ in their cerebrospinal fluid, suggesting NOP may be a target for Parkinson patients^{61,56}. NOP activation is also associated with suppression of basal and drug-induced dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens, suggesting NOP may be a useful target for patients suffering from substance abuse disorder⁵⁷. Unfortunately, studies investigating distribution and localization of the NOP-N/OFQ system demonstrate vast differences between species, and these differences may play a significant role in translating the validation of the NOP-N/OFQ system as a potential target for different pathophysiological states^{58,59}.

Recent advances have suggested a role for the DOR in MOR-mediated behavioral effects following chronic administration of morphine^{60,61}. DOR agonists, such as SNC80, have extensively been shown to induce antidepressant-like effects, as well as anxiolytic effects in a variety of species⁶²⁻⁶⁴, improving the clinically beneficial profile of DOR. More impressively, DOR activation induces significant thermal antinociceptive effects⁶⁵. The antinociceptive and antidepressant-like effects of DOR agonists are mediated through DOR activation and are independent of the convulsive effects, such that suppressing DOR-mediated convulsions (with anticonvulsant drugs) does not alter antidepressant effects produced by DOR agonists^{66,67} Unfortunately, similar to the KOR, DOR activation also induces severe CNS-mediated adverse effects that deter clinical use of DOR agonists for therapy purposes. Both DOR agonists BW373U86 and SNC80 produce convulsions in mice, rats, and monkeys^{66,68,69}, limiting continued validation for selective DOR agonists as a therapeutic approach for pain management.

Another alternative approach under investigation for improving pain treatment is the use of biased MOR agonists. Traditional MOR agonists bind to the orthosteric site of the receptor. The orthosteric site is the site on the receptor to which endogenous ligands bind to produce their effects. Biased agonism is when ligands bind to the orthosteric site, they can preferentially activate some downstream pathways over others, such as G-protein signaling over β -arrestin signaling⁷⁰. Ligands stabilize specific receptor conformations once bound, which results in specific signaling profiles based on the ligan-receptor interaction⁷¹⁻⁷³. The most predominant method of measuring bias is the differential activation of G proteins (G protein-bias) vs arrestin proteins⁷⁴. The arrestin family of proteins consists of 4 members, 1-4. Arrestin 1 and 4 are exclusively expressed within rod and cone cells within the visual system^{75,76}. Arresting 2 and 3 (also known as β -arrestin1 and β -arrestin2) are predominately expressed in tissues within the central nervous system and cells within the periphery, including the spleen and GI tract⁷⁷⁻⁸⁰. β -arrestins also regulate CB1R and MOR signaling, among many other receptor types. Upon GPCR phosphorylation, β -arrestins bind to phosphorylated MOR, ultimately diminishing G-protein signaling, even in the presence of saturating concentrations of agonist^{81,82}.

To assess the effects of β -arrestin on MOR-mediated antinociception, antisense oligonucleotides and mice lacking the β -arrestin2 protein have aided in elucidating these effects⁸³. Specific inhibition of β -arrestin 2 with siRNA lentivirus microinjected in mice periaqueductal gray significantly enhanced the antinociceptive effects of morphine⁸⁴. Similarly, mice lacking the β -arrestin2 protein display enhanced and prolonged morphine-induced antinociception in both supraspinal and spinal antinociceptive responses⁸⁵. Further, β -arrestin2 KO mice failed to develop tolerance to the antinociceptive effect of morphine, suggesting β -arrestin2 has significant implications on the acute antinociceptive effects of morphine as well as the antinociceptive effects of morphine following repeated administration⁸³. Therefore, selective MOR agonists displaying biased G protein signaling over β -arrestin signaling should exhibit improved antinociception with lessened tolerance development. Oliceridine (TRV130), a novel MOR agonist, is a biased MOR

agonist that preferentially activates G-protein vs. β-arrestin signaling pathways. Preclinical studies show TRV130 produces robust antinociception, and following 3x daily injections of 10mg/kg, TRV130 failed to induce tolerance⁸⁶. Overall, these data suggest a biased agonism strategy at the MOR may provide benefit over current pharmacological interventions for pain therapy.

Allosteric modulation of the MOR is another approach implemented for improving pharmacologically-based pain treatment⁸⁷. As previously mentioned, typical MOR agonists, such as morphine and fentanyl, bind to an orthosteric binding site on the receptor. Allosteric modulation is a ligand that binds to a site on the receptor that is distinct from the orthosteric site⁸⁸. Allosteric ligands fall within a large spectrum of activity, ranging from negative allostery to positive allostery. A positive allosteric modulator (PAM) can enhance the binding affinity or efficacy of an orthosteric agonist, including endogenous opioid peptides. Noxious stimuli cause the release of endogenous opioids in many regions important for pain alleviation such as the DRG, spinal cord, and midbrain⁸⁹, and PAMs may be able to treat pain by enhancing the activity of endogenous opioids in a spatially and temporally-controlled manner may minimize the development of tolerance and physical dependence that occurs during continuous treatment with exogenously administered MOR agonists that act at MORs throughout the body⁹⁰.

Tolerance To The Effects Of MOR Agonists

A significant complication of opioid use is the decrease in antinociceptive effects following chronic administration, such that larger doses of MOR agonist are required to produce the same antinociceptive effects (i.e., tolerance). Recapitulation of opioid-induced tolerance has been demonstrated in rodents, although studies suggest much of opioid tolerance involves opioid receptors within the CNS, and therefore requires drug accessibility to the CNS. The underlying mechanisms for opioid tolerance still remain unclear, however early adaptive processes such as receptor downregulation or receptor desensitization are suggested to be key features in tolerance development. Receptor desensitization is characterized by a decrease in the coupling of the receptor to downstream signaling transduction pathways⁹¹. Receptor downregulation is the decrease in receptor number on the surface or total number of receptors for ligand binding, therefore decreasing the original baseline responses from the agonist⁹². Both receptor desensitization and downregulation results in decreased signaling of the agonist, and are thought to occur quite rapidly, within just a few minutes of agonist exposure. Therefore, it is relatively unknown if these processes contribute to long-term changes in receptor sensitivity following chronic exposure.

Many studies have evaluated opioid tolerance utilizing ICV or intrathecal administration methods, offering direct delivery of drug to the CNS. Mice chronically administered ICV morphine produce robust tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine⁹³. Further, intrathecal injection of morphine requires increasing doses in humans⁹⁴. These studies highly suggest that opioid tolerance is a centrally mediated mechanism. Many proposed hypotheses for how tolerance develops include alterations in adenylyl cyclase inhibition, voltage-gate calcium channel inhibition, activation of GIRK channels, cAMP sensitivity, and MAP kinase activation⁹¹. All of which, however, are studied in either overexpressed cell cultures or *ex vivo* brain slices. A few studies have demonstrated that peripheral opioid receptor antagonism attenuates tolerance development to the antinociceptive effects of morphine⁹⁵. Therefore, probing the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors is crucial for elucidating all mechanisms involved in opioid tolerance and potentially improving our approaches for treating clinical pain.

Compared to MOR agonists, DOR agonists are inadequate analgesics for acute pain, but are highly effective in models of chronic pain⁹⁶. However, similarly to MOR agonists, rodents chronically administered systemic SNC80 or ARM390⁹⁷, developed tolerance to the antinociceptive effects⁹⁸. Tolerance also limits the value of selective DOR agonists, and therefore other approaches are required for improving pain therapy.

Targeting Multiple Opioid Receptors

Since selective opioid receptor agonists have not been shown to be highly effective for treating pain without abuse liability, it has been suggested that simultaneously targeting multiple opioid receptor types (i.e., mimicking endogenous opioids) might produce pain relief with fewer side effects. Promising results have suggested mixed efficacy opioids may be highly beneficial for analgesic effects with attenuated adverse effects. In the early 1990s, it was shown that treatment with the DOR selective antagonist, naltrindole, prevented the development of tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine⁶⁰. In transgenic mice lacking DORs, the acute antinociceptive effects of morphine were preserved; however, the daily administration of morphine for eight days failed to induce tolerance⁶¹. These results were further validated with antisense DOP knockdown, which reduced tolerance development following prolonged morphine administration⁹⁹. Collectively, these data suggest that DOR activation contributes to the development of tolerance to MOR agonists. Further, it may indicate that DOR signaling alters mechanisms that may contribute to opioid tolerance, such as receptor phosphorylation, desensitization, and/or downregulation. It is unclear whether the MOR-DOR interactions occur at the cellular level with MORs and DORs on the same cell or MOR-DOR heterodimers, or at the circuit level (i.e., MORs and DORs on different cells.

Designing a single compound that binds to both MORs and DORs would be advantageous over coadministration of multiple ligands¹⁰⁰. This led to the synthesis of ligands that simultaneously targeted both MOR and DOR, in forms of peptides like DIPP ψ NH₂¹⁰¹, bivalent ligands such as MDAN-21¹⁰², and the multifunctional/mixed-efficacy opioid alkaloids such UMB425¹⁰³. However, both DIPP ψ NH₂ and UMB425 induced significant tolerance and physical dependence following repeated administration. Recent studies have described a similar mixed-efficacy ligand, VPR26, which produced significant antinociception in the WWTW without acute tolerance development¹⁰⁴. While progress is still needed, present research provides a proof of concept that dual mixed-efficacy ligands elicit a more desirable profile than traditional selective MOR agonists.

The synthesis of mixed-efficacy opioid ligands further utilized endogenous opioid peptide structures, such as Met-enkephalin. One feature of the endogenous peptides, such as Metenkephalin, is that the chemical structures offer tremendous flexibility, increasing the probability of interactions with all three opioid receptors. Cyclic peptides derived from Met-enkephalin increased rigidity of the molecule, and led to the production of DPDPE, a prototypical DORagonist that displays high potency and affinity for DOR^{105,106}. Further derivatization of DPDPE yielded a smaller, more drug-like peptide in JOM-13 that is roughly 600-fold-selective for DOR over MOR¹⁰⁶. Computation studies were performed on JOM-13 to understand which pharmacophores within the JOM-13 structure were necessary for facilitating DOR activation. These studies resulted in the production of a more conformationally constrained peptidomimetic, KSKPP1E (Figure 1.1). Interestingly, KSKPP1E displayed nearly 200-fold selectivity for MOR over the parent compound, JOM-13, and an EC₅₀ of 0.18nM measuring [35S]GTPyS stimulation at the MOR¹⁰⁷. This structure and *in vitro* profile are highly distinct from the selective DOR agonist it was based on.

KSKPP1E displayed antinociceptive effects in a model of spinal nociception in mice similar to that of morphine, however KSKPP1E displayed a slightly shorter duration of action¹⁰⁸. Further, KSKPP1E showed slight DOR agonist activity and so further derivatization and optimization of the parent structure was required to eliminate the agonist activity at DOR^{109,110}. Further evaluation and substitutions to KSKPP1E elucidate that substitutions N-substitutions to the THQ core of KSKPP1E further enhanced the binding affinity balance between MOR and DOR¹¹¹ (Figure 1.1). Following acute *in vivo* screening, two promising ligands were selected for further characterization, AAH8 and AMB67 (Figure 1.1). Both compounds displayed improved affinity balances compared to KSKPP1E. AAH8 is 5-fold selective for MOR over DOR, and displays DOR antagonist effects, whereas AMB67 is 24-fold more selective for MOR over DOR and displays a DOR agonist in vitro profile; both of which are improvements over the 42-fold affinity difference for KSKPP1E. Because early screening demonstrated both AMB67 and AAH8 induced antinociceptive effects, further evaluation of adverse effects including constipation, addiction liability and chronic treatment assessing physical dependence and tolerance development across a number of pain measurements was conducted.

Studying Opioid-Mediated Effects In Vivo

The use of preclinical models is highly important in translation research. Novel drug entities require preclinical evaluation and validation before being able to be tested in a human population. Therefore, various preclinical assays have been developed and are used to evaluate to the antinociceptive effects of novel ligands. Assays used to evaluate novel drugs attempt to model four main types of pain: nociceptive, inflammatory, neuropathic, and idiopathic pain. Nociceptive and neuropathic pain encompasses both pain experienced in the skin, muscles and bones (somatic) or pain residing in organs or abdominal cavities (visceral). Neuropathic pain can occur due to either damage or disease that affects the somatosensory nervous system, typically resulting in pain from normally non-painful stimuli, also known as allodynia. However, neuropathic pain can also be idiopathic where the cause of the pain cannot be determined. The benefits of categorizing pain experiences are that they differ in severity, location, and duration of effect. For example, nociceptive pain is typically short-term, whereas neuropathic and idiopathic pain are typically long-lasting. Dozens of pain assays have been developed to improve the approach of studying pain therapy. Nevertheless, to measure antinociception in non-human animals, specific behavioral readouts have been established.

Neuropathic assays have become more prevalent in the pharmacology field. Neuropathic pain assays typically involve surgery, and the first neuropathic pain model was developed in 1979, named the neuroma model¹¹². Newer models of neuropathic pain focus primarily on the innervation of the sciatic nerve. The sciatic nerve consists of three main branches, peroneal, sural, and tibial nerves. The spared nerve injury model involves injury to the common peroneal and tibial nerves, leaving the sural nerve intact^{113,114}. This approach to target the sciatic nerve produces a long-lasting, robust hypersensitivity to both mechanical and thermal stimuli and have been useful in studying antinociceptive effects of currently used drugs, and comparing these results to clinical effects as well as assessing newly developed ligands for neuropathic pain therapy¹¹⁵.

Inflammatory pain is a spontaneous hypersensitivity to pain in response to tissue damage and resulting inflammation. Inflammatory assays incorporate a state of inescapable pain and utilize agents such as formalin, capsaicin, carrageenan, and complete Freund's adjuvant. The initial use of inflammatory assays mimics arthritic pain in humans; however, these approaches have failed to improve arthritic pain therapy in the clinical realm. However, the use of inflammatory assays still provides benefits for measuring the antinociceptive effects of novel ligands.

Recapitulating painful diseases has become a more prominent method for assay development. An overwhelming realization that current pain models fail to replicate existing conditions led researchers to develop models that directly model prevalent pain syndromes. Notable models include burn-related pain¹¹⁶, cancer pain¹¹⁷, chemotherapy-induced neuropathic pain, complex regional pain syndrome¹¹⁸, and spinal cord related injury¹¹⁹. While these assays have been beneficial in assessing antinociceptive properties of drugs, it is also important to evaluate the behavioral responses as not only nociceptive vs antinociceptive, but also as pain elicited vs. pain depressed behaviors.

Pain Elicited Vs Pain Depressed Behaviors

Pain can stimulate nocifensive behaviors (behaviors evoked by noxious stimuli), but also suppresses many behaviors, such as feeding or locomotion. These have been referred to as painelicited behaviors or pain-depressed behaviors.

Pain-elicited behavior *increases* in rate, frequency, intensity, or duration in response to noxious stimuli¹²⁰. Common examples and those used in these studies include measuring tail-flick latencies in response to thermal stimuli, paw withdrawal thresholds in response to mechanical stimuli, and stretching behavior in response to a chemical stimulus. Pain-elicited behaviors are widely used throughout drug development laboratories but can be problematic for various reasons. For example, drug-induced motor impairments and general sedation can be mistaken for, or interpreted as pain relieving effects because pain-elicited behaviors are decreased¹²¹.

Pain-depressed behaviors can be defined as any behavior that *decreases* in rate, frequency, intensity, or duration in response to a noxious stimulus. Common examples include decreases in feeding behavior, locomotion, and operant behavior^{122,123}. This approach provides several advantages over pain elicited behaviors as one goal of analgesic treatment is the restoration of pain-depressed behavior¹²⁴. Pain depressed behaviors are not limited by the locomotor depressant effect of drugs, hopefully minimizing the potential for false-positive antinociceptive results. Measuring pain-depressed behaviors may be more clinically relevant since a goal in treating pain in humans is to restore normal function and activity¹²⁵. Approaches utilizing both pain-elicited and pain-depressed behaviors may provide greater benefit over using a single approach.

Assessment of Adverse Effects In Pre-Clinical Models

Rewarding properties

Abuse liability of newly developed ligands within various animal models typically serves as the forerunner for subsequent clinical studies. These experiments are advantageous in that they provide preliminary information on abuse liability. The methods utilized within this thesis include drug discrimination procedures, conditioned place preference studies, and testing physical dependence development following repeated administration of the drug.

Drug discrimination is a paradigm in which animals are trained to respond for a food reinforcer (glucose pellets) and trained to use a drug's interoceptive effects as a cue (i.e., discriminative stimulus) to respond on the appropriate manipulanda

Many drugs can elicit discriminative stimulus effects, and all drugs of abuse produce discriminative properties that are thought to contribute greatly to their abuse potential¹²⁶. For example, opioids, including morphine and fentanyl, fail to generalize to the discriminative effects

of amphetamine and vice versa¹²⁷, demonstrating that drug discrimination paradigms can separate interoceptive properties of different drug classes.

Focusing on the opioid system, MOR agonists are distinguishable from KOR agonists^{128,129}. Studies have demonstrated that naloxone, and similar opioid antagonists such as naltrexone, can attenuate behavioral effects induced by both MOR and KOR agonists. Similarly, naloxone and other opioid antagonists can shift EC₅₀ in animals trained to discriminate either morphine from saline or U50, 488 from water. However, in monkeys trained to discriminate a morphine, KOR agonist substitutions fail to generalize to the interoceptive properties of morphine¹³⁰. In rats trained to discriminate 5.6 mg/kg U50, 488, the KOR agonist bremazocine fully generalizes to the discriminative effects of U50, 488, but, MOR agonists morphine and fentanyl fail to generalize to the discriminative stimulus effects of U-50,488¹³¹. In rats trained to discriminate to discriminate of SNC80. These results suggest that drug discrimination studies provide receptor-selective sensitivity and allow investigation of specific receptor-mediated interoceptive effects. Therefore, we wanted to assess mixed-efficacy opioids in similar drug discrimination paradigms.

Conditioned place preference (CPP) is a commonly used assay to assess rewarding properties of a drug^{132,133}. Typically, drugs of abuse such as cocaine or morphine produce CPP, whereas drugs that elicit aversive effects, such as lithium chloride or the selective KOR agonist, U69, 488, induce conditioned place aversion (CPA)^{134,135}. CPP has also been established in CNS depressant drugs such as ethanol and diazepam, cannabinoid receptor agonist delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC), and common opioids such as morphine and heroin¹³⁶⁻¹³⁸. Interestingly, studies demonstrate site-specific injections of morphine into either the ventral

tegmental area¹³⁹ or the nucleus accumbens¹⁴⁰ is sufficient for inducing CPP, and the authors suggest the MOR is important for mediating such behaviors.

Interestingly, mice lacking the DOR show loss of morphine reward¹⁴¹. This suggests that the DOR, in part, is involved in MOR-mediated CPP. These results have aided in developing mixed efficacy MOR agonist/DOR antagonist ligands in hopes that antinociceptive effects will be retained through activation of the MOR but will not induce CPP. However, improving the rewarding properties of opioid-mediated antinociception is only one component to discovering the "holy grail" analgesic. Therefore, assessing physical dependence development is a crucial component to improved pain pharmacotherapy.

Physical Dependence

A significant confounding variable involved in opioid use disorder (OUD) is the development of physical dependence, and many patients experience physical dependence at different stages of their pain therapy¹⁴².

Following chronic exposure or use of an opioid, abstinence from drug can produce physical symptoms as well as affective symptoms of withdrawal¹⁴³. Assessment of physical dependence development can be assessed in various ways and can be quantified by the type and severity of withdrawal signs that emerge after the discontinuation of drug treatment or the administration of a pharmacological antagonist, such as naltrexone^{144,145}. In rodents, withdrawal-like effects include jumping, teeth chattering, piloerection, wet dog shakes, paw tremors, and soft stool. All of which are robust behaviors in rodents physically dependent on MOR agonists¹⁴⁶. A global withdrawal score can be calculated by including all withdrawal-like effects to assess total physical dependence development.

In contrast to the well-characterized physical dependence development to the behavioral effects of MOR and KOR agonists^{147,148}, probing DOR-mediated dependence has been studied less extensively. Mice treated sub chronically with ICV DPDPE, a selective DOR agonist, exhibit no jumping behavior following naloxone administration¹⁴⁹. Conversely, rats administered ICV DPDPE for 70h display precipitated withdrawal signs similar to those in rats receiving ICV morphine, although to a lesser degree¹⁵⁰. However, physical dependence induced by ICV DPDPE may actually be due to some activity of DPDPE at MORs as the antinociceptive effects of DPDPE are less potent in mice lacking MORs¹⁵¹.

SNC80 is a selective DOR agonist with 800-fold selective for DOR over MOR⁹⁷. Rhesus monkeys treated chronically with SNC80 did not exhibit signs of precipitated withdrawal¹⁵². Interestingly, studies have suggested the DOR may be involved in morphine-induced physical dependence, as low dose naltrindole produced dose-dependence decreases in morphine-induced withdrawal-like effects following chronic administration of morphine^{60,153}. Therefore, we wanted to assess if chronic administration of AMB67 induced naloxone precipitated withdrawal-like effects.

Experimental Objectives of the Current Dissertation

The overall goal of this research project is to find a safer opioid analgesic with less abuse liability and fewer side effects. The specific objective of the experiments described in this thesis are 1) to characterize the antinociceptive effects and the adverse effects of novel mixed-efficacy opioids ligands following acute and chronic administration in pre-clinical rodent models and 2) to evaluate novel mechanisms involved in opioid tolerance. These studies address downfalls of current pain management approaches, the adverse effects associated with chronic opioid use, and elucidation of tolerance mechanisms in order to improve how pain management is conducted, hopefully leading to a decrease in the prevalence of OUD worldwide.

Aim 1: To Characterize the antinociceptive and adverse effects of AMB67, a mixed-efficacy opioid ligand

The first study in this thesis evaluated the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 following acute and chronic administration and elucidated adverse effects, including tolerance development, physical dependence, and rewarding properties. *It was hypothesized that a drug that is a MOR and DOR agonist would produce less tolerance and physical dependence than the MOR agonist morphine. In vitro* studies assessed binding affinity, potency, and efficacy of AMB67 at both the MOR and DOR. The present study also evaluated AMB67-induced chemical, thermal, and mechanical antinociception following acute and chronic administration, including assessing physical dependence development following repeated administration of AMB67. Antinociception studies included dose-effect comparisons with morphine, as well as antagonism studies following systemic administration. Additionally, the present study evaluated the addiction liability of AMB67 across multiple species and paradigms.

Aim 2: Evaluate behavioral effects of AAH8, a mixed-efficacy, MOR agonist/DOR antagonist following acute and chronic administration.

In the second study, acute and chronic antinociceptive effects of AAH8 were assessed. Based on previous studies, *it was hypothesized that chronic administration of AAH8 would not induce tolerance*. Previous studies demonstrated AAH8 induced acute antinociceptive effects compared to morphine¹⁵⁴. The present study elaborated on the behavioral effects of acute and chronic AAH8, including antinociception and constipation effects. Antinociception studies included dose-effect comparisons with morphine, as well as pharmacological antagonism using both peripherally restricted and non-restricted opioid antagonist, as well as assessment of AAH8-induced antinociception in mice lacking the MOR. Comparisons were made between the antinociceptive effects of AAH8 administered by intraperitoneal or intracerebroventricular routes of administration. Further, constipation effects of AAH8 were assessed and compared between intraperitoneal and subcutaneous routes of administration.

Aim 3: Elucidate the role of peripheral opioid receptors in the development of tolerance to MOR agonists.

The final study of this thesis evaluated the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors in developing tolerance to MOR agonists. Previous studies suggested that peripheral opioid receptors may be involved in the production of tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine⁹⁵. *It was hypothesized that antagonism of peripheral opioid receptors was sufficient for attenuating tolerance development to the centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of MOR agonists*. For these studies, centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of central vs. peripheral antinociceptive effects of morphine were assessed following repeated administration in a thermal pain model. Comparison of central vs. peripherally restricted or non-restricted opioid antagonists. Further, naloxone-methiodide, a peripherally restricted MOR antagonist, was utilized to assess if peripheral opioid receptors' antagonism was sufficient for attenuating morphine-induced tolerance. Additionally, loperamide, a peripherally restricted MOR agonist, was assessed for acute and chronic antinociceptive effects, including evaluating cross-tolerance to morphine.



Figure 1.1 Structural Evolution of the Endogenous Peptide Met-enkephalin into KSKPP1E and Eventually the Lead Compounds AAH8 and AMB67



Figure 1.2 Ascending and Descending Limbs of Pain Transmission

Ascending and descending pain pathways. Primary afferent nociceptors respond to noxious stimuli, where transduction of noxious stimuli to a chemical signal occurs. Chemical signals from the periphery relay to the spinal cord. In the dorsal horn of the spinal cord, nociceptors synapse onto interneurons that signal to second order neurons. This information is sent up the spinal cord to the brain stem and thalamus. Third order neurons receive signals in the thalamus and relay them to the somatosensory cortex of the brain where the noxious stimuli are interpreted as pain. The descending pathway involves efferent signaling from the PAG to the RVM to the spinal cord and modulation of the ascending pathway Figure adapted from International Association of Pain

References

- 1. Norn, S., Kruse, P.R. & Kruse, E. [History of opium poppy and morphine]. *Dan Medicinhist Arbog* **33**, 171-84 (2005).
- 2. Krishnamurti, C. & Rao, S.C. The isolation of morphine by Serturner. *Indian J Anaesth* **60**, 861-862 (2016).
- 3. Hamilton, G.R. & Baskett, T.F. In the arms of Morpheus the development of morphine for postoperative pain relief. *Can J Anaesth* **47**, 367-74 (2000).
- 4. Skaftason, J.F., Kristinsson, J. & Johannesson, T. [Injection medicines: historical notes on their use and development, with special reference to Icelandic conditions]. *Laeknabladid* **97**, 169-74 (2011).
- 5. Quinones, M.A. Drug abuse during the Civil War (1861-1865). *Int J Addict* **10**, 1007-20 (1975).
- 6. Hosztafi, S. [The history of heroin]. *Acta Pharm Hung* **71**, 233-42 (2001).
- 7. Redford, A. & Powell, B. Dynamics of Intervention in the War on Drugs: The Buildup to the Harrison Act of 1914. *The Independent Review* **20**, 509-530 (2016).
- 8. Gaskin, D.J. & Richard, P. The economic costs of pain in the United States. *J Pain* **13**, 715-24 (2012).
- Elliott, T.E. Principles of Analgesic Use in the Treatment of Acute Pain and Cancer Pain, 4th EditionThe American Pain Society: Principles of Analgesic Use in the Treatment of Acute Pain and Cancer Pain. 4th edition. Glenview, IL: American Pain Society, 1999.
 \$7.00. Journal of palliative medicine 3, 98-99 (2000).
- 10. National Academies of Sciences, E., and Medicine; Health and Medicine Division; Board on Health Sciences Policy. Pain Management and the Opioid Epidemic: Balancing Societal and Individual Benefits and Risks of Prescription Opioid Use. *National Academies Press (US)* **4**(2017).
- 11. Sehgal, N., Manchikanti, L. & Smith, H.S. Prescription opioid abuse in chronic pain: a review of opioid abuse predictors and strategies to curb opioid abuse. *Pain Physician* **15**, Es67-92 (2012).
- 12. Beaudoin, F.L., Straube, S., Lopez, J., Mello, M.J. & Baird, J. Prescription opioid misuse among ED patients discharged with opioids. *Am J Emerg Med* **32**, 580-5 (2014).
- 13. Annemans, L. Pharmacoeconomic impact of adverse events of long-term opioid treatment for the management of persistent pain. *Clin Drug Investig* **31**, 73-86 (2011).
- 14. Laugwitz, K.L., Offermanns, S., Spicher, K. & Schultz, G. mu and delta opioid receptors differentially couple to G protein subtypes in membranes of human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells. *Neuron* **10**, 233-42 (1993).
- 15. North, R.A., Williams, J.T., Surprenant, A. & Christie, M.J. Mu and delta receptors belong to a family of receptors that are coupled to potassium channels. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **84**, 5487-91 (1987).
- 16. Sharma, S.K., Nirenberg, M. & Klee, W.A. Morphine receptors as regulators of adenylate cyclase activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **72**, 590-4 (1975).
- 17. Hescheler, J., Rosenthal, W., Trautwein, W. & Schultz, G. The GTP-binding protein, Go, regulates neuronal calcium channels. *Nature* **325**, 445-7 (1987).

- 18. Rhim, H. & Miller, R. Opioid receptors modulate diverse types of calcium channels in the nucleus tractus solitarius of the rat. *The Journal of Neuroscience* **14**, 7608-7615 (1994).
- 19. Benarroch, E.E. Endogenous opioid systems. *Current concepts and clinical correlations* **79**, 807-814 (2012).
- 20. Hughes, J. *et al.* Identification of two related pentapeptides from the brain with potent opiate agonist activity. *Nature* **258**, 577-80 (1975).
- 21. Snyder, S.H. & Pasternak, G.W. Historical review: Opioid receptors. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 24, 198-205 (2003).
- 22. Lord, J.A.H., Waterfield, A.A., Hughes, J. & Kosterlitz, H.W. Endogenous opioid peptides: multiple agonists and receptors. *Nature* **267**, 495-499 (1977).
- 23. Gomes, I. *et al.* Biased signaling by endogenous opioid peptides. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **117**, 11820-11828 (2020).
- 24. Scofield, M.D. *et al.* The Nucleus Accumbens: Mechanisms of Addiction across Drug Classes Reflect the Importance of Glutamate Homeostasis. *Pharmacol Rev* **68**, 816-71 (2016).
- 25. Adinoff, B. Neurobiologic processes in drug reward and addiction. *Harv Rev Psychiatry* **12**, 305-20 (2004).
- 26. Ford, C.P., Mark, G.P. & Williams, J.T. Properties and opioid inhibition of mesolimbic dopamine neurons vary according to target location. *J Neurosci* **26**, 2788-97 (2006).
- 27. Ballantyne, J.C. & LaForge, K.S. Opioid dependence and addiction during opioid treatment of chronic pain. *Pain* **129**, 235-55 (2007).
- 28. Peng, J., Sarkar, S. & Chang, S.L. Opioid receptor expression in human brain and peripheral tissues using absolute quantitative real-time RT-PCR. *Drug Alcohol Depend* **124**, 223-8 (2012).
- 29. Li, C. *et al.* Mu Opioid Receptor Modulation of Dopamine Neurons in the Periaqueductal Gray/Dorsal Raphe: A Role in Regulation of Pain. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **41**, 2122-2132 (2016).
- 30. Yaksh, T.L. & Rudy, T.A. Analgesia mediated by a direct spinal action of narcotics. *Science* **192**, 1357-8 (1976).
- 31. Cheng, Z.F., Fields, H.L. & Heinricher, M.M. Morphine microinjected into the periaqueductal gray has differential effects on 3 classes of medullary neurons. *Brain Res* **375**, 57-65 (1986).
- 32. Wang, H.B. *et al.* Coexpression of delta- and mu-opioid receptors in nociceptive sensory neurons. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **107**, 13117-22 (2010).
- 33. Bannister, K. Descending pain modulation: influence and impact. *Current Opinion in Physiology* **11**, 62-66 (2019).
- 34. Shah, S.B. & Hanauer, S.B. Treatment of diarrhea in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: concepts and cautions. *Rev Gastroenterol Disord* **7** Suppl 3, S3-10 (2007).
- 35. Kromer, W. Endogenous and exogenous opioids in the control of gastrointestinal motility and secretion. *Pharmacol Rev* **40**, 121-62 (1988).
- 36. Wood, J.D. Enteric Nervous System: Neuropathic Gastrointestinal Motility. *Digestive Diseases and Sciences* **61**, 1803-1816 (2016).
- 37. Li, C., Micci, M.A., Murthy, K.S. & Pasricha, P.J. Substance P is essential for maintaining gut muscle contractility: a novel role for coneurotransmission revealed by botulinum toxin. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* **306**, G839-48 (2014).
- 38. O'Shaughnessy, M.C. *et al.* The effect of substance P on nitric oxide release in a rheumatoid arthritis model. *Inflamm Res* **55**, 236-40 (2006).
- 39. Cann, P.A., Read, N.W., Holdsworth, C.D. & Barends, D. Role of loperamide and placebo in management of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS). *Dig Dis Sci* **29**, 239-47 (1984).
- 40. Akehurst, R. & Kaltenthaler, E. Treatment of irritable bowel syndrome: a review of randomised controlled trials. *Gut* **48**, 272-82 (2001).
- 41. Sun, W.M., Read, N.W. & Verlinden, M. Effects of loperamide oxide on gastrointestinal transit time and anorectal function in patients with chronic diarrhoea and faecal incontinence. *Scand J Gastroenterol* **32**, 34-8 (1997).
- 42. Jones, M.R. *et al.* A Brief History of the Opioid Epidemic and Strategies for Pain Medicine. *Pain Ther* **7**, 13-21 (2018).
- 43. Varty, G.B. *et al.* Characterization of the nociceptin receptor (ORL-1) agonist, Ro64-6198, in tests of anxiety across multiple species. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **182**, 132-43 (2005).
- 44. Pfeiffer, A., Brantl, V., Herz, A. & Emrich, H.M. Psychotomimesis mediated by kappa opiate receptors. *Science* **233**, 774-6 (1986).
- 45. Carlezon, W.A., Jr. *et al.* Depressive-like effects of the kappa-opioid receptor agonist salvinorin A on behavior and neurochemistry in rats. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **316**, 440-7 (2006).
- 46. Mague, S.D. *et al.* Antidepressant-like effects of kappa-opioid receptor antagonists in the forced swim test in rats. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **305**, 323-30 (2003).
- 47. Beardsley, P.M., Howard, J.L., Shelton, K.L. & Carroll, F.I. Differential effects of the novel kappa opioid receptor antagonist, JDTic, on reinstatement of cocaine-seeking induced by footshock stressors vs cocaine primes and its antidepressant-like effects in rats. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **183**, 118-26 (2005).
- 48. Graziane, N.M., Polter, A.M., Briand, L.A., Pierce, R.C. & Kauer, J.A. Kappa opioid receptors regulate stress-induced cocaine seeking and synaptic plasticity. *Neuron* **77**, 942-54 (2013).
- 49. Wang, Y.H., Sun, J.F., Tao, Y.M., Chi, Z.Q. & Liu, J.G. The role of kappa-opioid receptor activation in mediating antinociception and addiction. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* **31**, 1065-70 (2010).
- Joshi, S.K., Su, X., Porreca, F. & Gebhart, G.F. κ-Opioid Receptor Agonists Modulate Visceral Nociception at a Novel, Peripheral Site of Action. *The Journal of Neuroscience* 20, 5874-5879 (2000).
- 51. Bedini, A. *et al.* Functional Selectivity and Antinociceptive Effects of a Novel KOPr Agonist. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* **11**(2020).
- 52. Fishbane, S., Jamal, A., Munera, C., Wen, W. & Menzaghi, F. A Phase 3 Trial of Difelikefalin in Hemodialysis Patients with Pruritus. *New England Journal of Medicine* **382**, 222-232 (2019).
- 53. Zaveri, N.T. Nociceptin Opioid Receptor (NOP) as a Therapeutic Target: Progress in Translation from Preclinical Research to Clinical Utility. *J Med Chem* **59**, 7011-28 (2016).
- 54. Meunier, J.C. *et al.* Isolation and structure of the endogenous agonist of opioid receptorlike ORL1 receptor. *Nature* **377**, 532-5 (1995).

- 55. Chen, Y. & Sommer, C. Nociceptin and its receptor in rat dorsal root ganglion neurons in neuropathic and inflammatory pain models: implications on pain processing. *J Peripher Nerv Syst* **11**, 232-40 (2006).
- 56. Marti, M. *et al.* Brain interstitial nociceptin/orphanin FQ levels are elevated in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord* **25**, 1723-32 (2010).
- 57. Di Giannuario, A., Pieretti, S., Catalani, A. & Loizzo, A. Orphanin FQ reduces morphine-induced dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens: a microdialysis study in rats. *Neurosci Lett* **272**, 183-6 (1999).
- 58. Bridge, K.E., Wainwright, A., Reilly, K. & Oliver, K.R. Autoradiographic localization of (125)i[Tyr(14)] nociceptin/orphanin FQ binding sites in macaque primate CNS. *Neuroscience* **118**, 513-23 (2003).
- 59. Lohith, T.G. *et al.* Brain and whole-body imaging of nociceptin/orphanin FQ peptide receptor in humans using the PET ligand 11C-NOP-1A. *J Nucl Med* **53**, 385-92 (2012).
- 60. Abdelhamid, E.E., Sultana, M., Portoghese, P.S. & Takemori, A.E. Selective blockage of delta opioid receptors prevents the development of morphine tolerance and dependence in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **258**, 299-303 (1991).
- 61. Zhu, Y. *et al.* Retention of supraspinal delta-like analgesia and loss of morphine tolerance in delta opioid receptor knockout mice. *Neuron* **24**, 243-52 (1999).
- 62. Saitoh, A. *et al.* Antidepressant-like effects of the delta-opioid receptor agonist SNC80 ([(+)-4-[(alphaR)-alpha-[(2S,5R)-2,5-dimethyl-4-(2-propenyl)-1-piperazinyl]-(3-methoxyphenyl)methyl]-N,N-diethylbenzamide) in an olfactory bulbectomized rat model. *Brain research* **1208**, 160-169 (2008).
- 63. Saitoh, A. *et al.* Potential Anxiolytic and Antidepressant-Like Activities of SNC80, a Selective δ-Opioid Agonist, in Behavioral Models in Rodents. *Journal of Pharmacological Sciences* 95, 374-380 (2004).
- 64. Perrine, S.A., Hoshaw, B.A. & Unterwald, E.M. Delta opioid receptor ligands modulate anxiety-like behaviors in the rat. *Br J Pharmacol* **147**, 864-72 (2006).
- 65. Bilsky, E.J. *et al.* SNC 80, a selective, nonpeptidic and systemically active opioid delta agonist. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **273**, 359-66 (1995).
- 66. Broom, D.C. *et al.* Convulsant activity of a non-peptidic delta-opioid receptor agonist is not required for its antidepressant-like effects in Sprague-Dawley rats. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **164**, 42-8 (2002).
- 67. Jutkiewicz, E.M., Rice, K.C., Traynor, J.R. & Woods, J.H. Separation of the convulsions and antidepressant-like effects produced by the delta-opioid agonist SNC80 in rats. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **182**, 588-96 (2005).
- 68. Comer, S.D. *et al.* Convulsive effects of systemic administration of the delta opioid agonist BW373U86 in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **267**, 888-95 (1993).
- 69. Danielsson, I. *et al.* Electroencephalographic and convulsant effects of the delta opioid agonist SNC80 in rhesus monkeys. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **85**, 428-34 (2006).
- 70. Rajagopal, S., Rajagopal, K. & Lefkowitz, R.J. Teaching old receptors new tricks: biasing seven-transmembrane receptors. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* **9**, 373-86 (2010).
- 71. Kahsai, A.W. *et al.* Multiple ligand-specific conformations of the β2-adrenergic receptor. *Nat Chem Biol* **7**, 692-700 (2011).
- 72. Liu, J.J., Horst, R., Katritch, V., Stevens, R.C. & Wüthrich, K. Biased signaling pathways in β 2-adrenergic receptor characterized by 19F-NMR. *Science* **335**, 1106-10 (2012).

- 73. Devost, D. *et al.* Conformational Profiling of the AT1 Angiotensin II Receptor Reflects Biased Agonism, G Protein Coupling, and Cellular Context. *J Biol Chem* **292**, 5443-5456 (2017).
- 74. Wei, H. *et al.* Independent beta-arrestin 2 and G protein-mediated pathways for angiotensin II activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1 and 2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **100**, 10782-7 (2003).
- 75. Murakami, A., Yajima, T., Sakuma, H., McLaren, M.J. & Inana, G. X-arrestin: a new retinal arrestin mapping to the X chromosome. *FEBS Lett* **334**, 203-9 (1993).
- 76. Craft, C.M., Whitmore, D.H. & Wiechmann, A.F. Cone arrestin identified by targeting expression of a functional family. *J Biol Chem* **269**, 4613-9 (1994).
- 77. Attramadal, H. *et al.* Beta-arrestin2, a novel member of the arrestin/beta-arrestin gene family. *J Biol Chem* **267**, 17882-90 (1992).
- 78. Gurevich, V.V. & Benovic, J.L. Arrestin: mutagenesis, expression, purification, and functional characterization. *Methods Enzymol* **315**, 422-37 (2000).
- 79. Bychkov, E., Zurkovsky, L., Garret, M.B., Ahmed, M.R. & Gurevich, E.V. Distinct cellular and subcellular distributions of G protein-coupled receptor kinase and arrestin isoforms in the striatum. *PLoS One* **7**, e48912 (2012).
- 80. Kang, M. *et al.* The role of β -arrestin2 in the mechanism of morphine tolerance in the mouse and guinea pig gastrointestinal tract. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **340**, 567-76 (2012).
- 81. Kovoor, A., Nappey, V., Kieffer, B.L. & Chavkin, C. Mu and delta opioid receptors are differentially desensitized by the coexpression of beta-adrenergic receptor kinase 2 and beta-arrestin 2 in xenopus oocytes. *J Biol Chem* **272**, 27605-11 (1997).
- 82. Zhang, J. *et al.* Role for G protein-coupled receptor kinase in agonist-specific regulation of mu-opioid receptor responsiveness. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**, 7157-62 (1998).
- 83. Bohn, L.M., Lefkowitz, R.J. & Caron, M.G. Differential mechanisms of morphine antinociceptive tolerance revealed in (beta)arrestin-2 knock-out mice. *J Neurosci* 22, 10494-500 (2002).
- 84. Li, Y. *et al.* Improvement of morphine-mediated analgesia by inhibition of β -arrestin2 expression in mice periaqueductal gray matter. *Int J Mol Sci* **10**, 954-63 (2009).
- 85. Bohn, L.M. *et al.* Enhanced morphine analgesia in mice lacking beta-arrestin 2. *Science* **286**, 2495-8 (1999).
- 86. Altarifi, A.A. *et al.* Effects of acute and repeated treatment with the biased mu opioid receptor agonist TRV130 (oliceridine) on measures of antinociception, gastrointestinal function, and abuse liability in rodents. *J Psychopharmacol* **31**, 730-739 (2017).
- 87. Burford, N.T., Traynor, J.R. & Alt, A. Positive allosteric modulators of the μ-opioid receptor: a novel approach for future pain medications. *Br J Pharmacol* **172**, 277-86 (2015).
- 88. Suplatov, D. & Švedas, V. Study of Functional and Allosteric Sites in Protein Superfamilies. *Acta Naturae* **7**, 34-45 (2015).
- 89. Mansour, A., Khachaturian, H., Lewis, M.E., Akil, H. & Watson, S.J. Anatomy of CNS opioid receptors. *Trends Neurosci* **11**, 308-14 (1988).
- 90. Burford, N.T. *et al.* Discovery of positive allosteric modulators and silent allosteric modulators of the μ-opioid receptor. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 110, 10830-10835 (2013).
- 91. Allouche, S., Noble, F. & Marie, N. Opioid receptor desensitization: mechanisms and its link to tolerance. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* **5**(2014).

- 92. Shankaran, H., Wiley, H.S. & Resat, H. Receptor downregulation and desensitization enhance the information processing ability of signalling receptors. *BMC Syst Biol* **1**, 48 (2007).
- 93. Lenard, N.R. & Roerig, S.C. Development of antinociceptive tolerance and physical dependence following morphine i.c.v. infusion in mice. *Eur J Pharmacol* **527**, 71-6 (2005).
- 94. Sallerin-Caute, B. *et al.* Does Intrathecal Morphine in the Treatment of Cancer Pain Induce the Development of Tolerance? *Neurosurgery* **42**, 44-50 (1998).
- 95. Corder, G. *et al.* Loss of μ opioid receptor signaling in nociceptors, but not microglia, abrogates morphine tolerance without disrupting analgesia. *Nat Med* **23**, 164-173 (2017).
- 96. Gallantine, E.L. & Meert, T.F. A Comparison of the Antinociceptive and Adverse Effects of the mu-Opioid Agonist Morphine and the delta-Opioid Agonist SNC80. *Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology* **97**, 39-51 (2005).
- 97. Calderon, S.N. *et al.* Probes for narcotic receptor mediated phenomena. 19. Synthesis of (+)-4-[(alpha R)-alpha-((2S,5R)-4-allyl-2,5-dimethyl-1-piperazinyl)-3- methoxybenzyl]-N,N-diethylbenzamide (SNC 80): a highly selective, nonpeptide delta opioid receptor agonist. *J Med Chem* **37**, 2125-8 (1994).
- 98. Vicente-Sanchez, A. *et al.* Tolerance to high-internalizing δ opioid receptor agonist is critically mediated by arrestin 2. *Br J Pharmacol* **175**, 3050-3059 (2018).
- 99. Nitsche, J.F. *et al.* Genetic dissociation of opiate tolerance and physical dependence in delta-opioid receptor-1 and preproenkephalin knock-out mice. *J Neurosci* **22**, 10906-13 (2002).
- 100. Palleria, C. *et al.* Pharmacokinetic drug-drug interaction and their implication in clinical management. *J Res Med Sci* **18**, 601-10 (2013).
- 101. Purington, L.C., Sobczyk-Kojiro, K., Pogozheva, I.D., Traynor, J.R. & Mosberg, H.I. Development and in vitro characterization of a novel bifunctional μ-agonist/δ-antagonist opioid tetrapeptide. ACS Chem Biol 6, 1375-81 (2011).
- 102. Lenard, N.R., Daniels, D.J., Portoghese, P.S. & Roerig, S.C. Absence of conditioned place preference or reinstatement with bivalent ligands containing mu-opioid receptor agonist and delta-opioid receptor antagonist pharmacophores. *Eur J Pharmacol* **566**, 75-82 (2007).
- 103. Healy, J.R. *et al.* Synthesis, modeling, and pharmacological evaluation of UMB 425, a mixed μ agonist/δ antagonist opioid analgesic with reduced tolerance liabilities. ACS Chem Neurosci 4, 1256-66 (2013).
- 104. Anand, J.P., Boyer, B.T., Mosberg, H.I. & Jutkiewicz, E.M. The behavioral effects of a mixed efficacy antinociceptive peptide, VRP26, following chronic administration in mice. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **233**, 2479-87 (2016).
- 105. Mosberg, H.I. *et al.* Bis-penicillamine enkephalins possess highly improved specificity toward delta opioid receptors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **80**, 5871-5874 (1983).
- 106. Mosberg, H.I., Omnaas, J.R., Medzihradsky, F. & Smith, C.B. Cyclic, disulfide- and dithioether-containing opioid tetrapeptides: Development of a ligard with high delta opioid receptor selectivity and affinity. *Life Sciences* **43**, 1013-1020 (1988).
- 107. Wang, C., McFadyen, I.J., Traynor, J.R. & Mosberg, H.I. Design of a high affinity peptidomimetic opioid agonist from peptide pharmacophore models. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* **8**, 2685-8 (1998).

- 108. Mosberg, H.I. *et al.* Opioid peptidomimetics: leads for the design of bioavailable mixed efficacy mu opioid receptor (MOR) agonist/delta opioid receptor (DOR) antagonist ligands. *J Med Chem* **56**, 2139-49 (2013).
- Harland, A.A. *et al.* Further Optimization and Evaluation of Bioavailable, Mixed-Efficacy μ-Opioid Receptor (MOR) Agonists/δ-Opioid Receptor (DOR) Antagonists: Balancing MOR and DOR Affinities. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 58, 8952-8969 (2015).
- 110. Bender, A.M. *et al.* Asymmetric Synthesis and in Vitro and in Vivo Activity of Tetrahydroquinolines Featuring a Diverse Set of Polar Substitutions at the 6 Position as Mixed-Efficacy μ Opioid Receptor/δ Opioid Receptor Ligands. *ACS Chemical Neuroscience* 6, 1428-1435 (2015).
- Harland, A.A. *et al.* Effects of N-Substitutions on the Tetrahydroquinoline (THQ) Core of Mixed-Efficacy μ-Opioid Receptor (MOR)/δ-Opioid Receptor (DOR) Ligands. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 59, 4985-4998 (2016).
- 112. Wall, P.D. *et al.* Autotomy following peripheral nerve lesions: experimental anaesthesia dolorosa. *Pain* **7**, 103-11 (1979).
- 113. Pertin, M., Gosselin, R.D. & Decosterd, I. The spared nerve injury model of neuropathic pain. *Methods Mol Biol* **851**, 205-12 (2012).
- 114. Decosterd, I. & Woolf, C.J. Spared nerve injury: an animal model of persistent peripheral neuropathic pain. *Pain* **87**, 149-158 (2000).
- 115. Decosterd, I. & Woolf, C.J. Spared nerve injury: an animal model of persistent peripheral neuropathic pain. *Pain* **87**, 149-58 (2000).
- 116. Nozaki-Taguchi, N. & Yaksh, T.L. A novel model of primary and secondary hyperalgesia after mild thermal injury in the rat. *Neurosci Lett* **254**, 25-8 (1998).
- 117. Pacharinsak, C. & Beitz, A. Animal models of cancer pain. *Comp Med* **58**, 220-33 (2008).
- 118. Coderre, T.J., Xanthos, D.N., Francis, L. & Bennett, G.J. Chronic post-ischemia pain (CPIP): a novel animal model of complex regional pain syndrome-type I (CRPS-I; reflex sympathetic dystrophy) produced by prolonged hindpaw ischemia and reperfusion in the rat. *Pain* **112**, 94-105 (2004).
- 119. Rosenzweig, E.S. & McDonald, J.W. Rodent models for treatment of spinal cord injury: research trends and progress toward useful repair. *Curr Opin Neurol* **17**, 121-31 (2004).
- 120. Stevenson, G.W., Bilsky, E.J. & Negus, S.S. Targeting Pain-Suppressed Behaviors in Preclinical Assays of Pain and Analgesia: Effects of Morphine on Acetic Acid-Suppressed Feeding in C57BL/6J Mice. *The journal of pain* **7**, 408-416 (2006).
- 121. Negus, S.S. *et al.* Preclinical assessment of candidate analgesic drugs: recent advances and future challenges. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **319**, 507-14 (2006).
- 122. Martin, T.J., Buechler, N.L., Kahn, W., Crews, J.C. & Eisenach, J.C. Effects of laparotomy on spontaneous exploratory activity and conditioned operant responding in the rat: a model for postoperative pain. *Anesthesiology* **101**, 191-203 (2004).
- 123. Morgan, D., Carter, C.S., DuPree, J.P., Yezierski, R.P. & Vierck, C.J., Jr. Evaluation of prescription opioids using operant-based pain measures in rats. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol* **16**, 367-75 (2008).
- 124. Fisher, G.S. *et al.* Chronic Pain and Occupation: An Exploration of the Lived Experience. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy* **61**, 290-302 (2007).

- 125. Schofferman, J. Restoration of Function: The Missing Link in Pain Medicine? *Pain Medicine* **7**, S159-S165 (2006).
- 126. Ator, N.A. & Griffiths, R.R. Principles of drug abuse liability assessment in laboratory animals. *Drug Alcohol Depend* **70**, S55-72 (2003).
- 127. Gauvin, D.V. & Young, A.M. Evidence for perceptual masking of the discriminative morphine stimulus. *Psychopharmacology* **98**, 212-221 (1989).
- 128. Leander, J.D. Further study of kappa opioids on increased urination. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **227**, 35-41 (1983).
- 129. Durant, P.A. & Yaksh, T.L. Drug effects on urinary bladder tone during spinal morphineinduced inhibition of the micturition reflex in unanesthetized rats. *Anesthesiology* **68**, 325-34 (1988).
- 130. Bertalmio, A.J. & Woods, J.H. Differentiation between mu and kappa receptor-mediated effects in opioid drug discrimination: apparent pA2 analysis. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **243**, 591-7 (1987).
- 131. Negus, S.S., Picker, M.J. & Dykstra, L.A. Interactions between mu and kappa opioid agonists in the rat drug discrimination procedure. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **102**, 465-73 (1990).
- McKendrick, G. & Graziane, N.M. Drug-Induced Conditioned Place Preference and Its Practical Use in Substance Use Disorder Research. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience* 14(2020).
- Hillhouse, T. & Prus, A. Conditioned Place Preference Test for Assessing the Rewarding Effects of Drugs of AbuseDrugs of abuse. in *The Brain Reward System* (ed. Fakhoury, M.) 263-278 (Springer US, New York, NY, 2021).
- 134. Tejeda, H.A. *et al.* Prefrontal Cortical Kappa-Opioid Receptor Modulation of Local Neurotransmission and Conditioned Place Aversion. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **38**, 1770-1779 (2013).
- 135. Frisch, C., Hasenöhrl, R.U., Mattern, C.M., Häcker, R. & Huston, J.P. Blockade of lithium chloride-induced conditioned place aversion as a test for antiemetic agents: comparison of metoclopramide with combined extracts of Zingiber officinale and Ginkgo biloba. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **52**, 321-7 (1995).
- 136. Suzuki, T., Shiozaki, Y., Masukawa, Y., Misawa, M. & Nagase, H. The role of mu- and kappa-opioid receptors in cocaine-induced conditioned place preference. *Jpn J Pharmacol* **58**, 435-42 (1992).
- 137. Brown, E.E., Finlay, J.M., Wong, J.T., Damsma, G. & Fibiger, H.C. Behavioral and neurochemical interactions between cocaine and buprenorphine: implications for the pharmacotherapy of cocaine abuse. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **256**, 119-26 (1991).
- 138. Murray, J.E. & Bevins, R.A. Cannabinoid conditioned reward and aversion: behavioral and neural processes. *ACS Chem Neurosci* **1**, 265-278 (2010).
- 139. Phillips, A.G. & LePiane, F.G. Reinforcing effects of morphine microinjection into the ventral tegmental area. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **12**, 965-8 (1980).
- 140. Phillips, A.G., LePiane, F.G. & Fibiger, H.C. Dopaminergic mediation of reward produced by direct injection of enkephalin into the ventral tegmental area of the rat. *Life Sci* **33**, 2505-11 (1983).
- 141. Chefer, V.I. & Shippenberg, T.S. Augmentation of morphine-induced sensitization but reduction in morphine tolerance and reward in delta-opioid receptor knockout mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **34**, 887-98 (2009).

- 142. Kosten, T.R. & George, T.P. The neurobiology of opioid dependence: implications for treatment. *Sci Pract Perspect* **1**, 13-20 (2002).
- 143. Landry, M.J., Smith, D.E., McDuff, D.R. & Baughman, O.L., 3rd. Benzodiazepine dependence and withdrawal: identification and medical management. *J Am Board Fam Pract* **5**, 167-75 (1992).
- 144. Balter, R.E. & Dykstra, L.A. Thermal sensitivity as a measure of spontaneous morphine withdrawal in mice. *J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods* **67**, 162-8 (2013).
- 145. Sharif, S.I. & El-Kadi, A.O.S. Modification of naloxone-precipitated withdrawal symptoms in mice by drugs acting on α2-adrenoceptors. *Behavioural Pharmacology* 7(1996).
- 146. Smits, S.E. Quantitation of physical dependence in mice by naloxone-precipitated jumping after a single dose of morphine. *Res Commun Chem Pathol Pharmacol* **10**, 651-61 (1975).
- 147. Gmerek, D.E. & Woods, J.H. Effects of beta-funaltrexamine in normal and morphinedependent rhesus monkeys: observational studies. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **235**, 296-301 (1985).
- 148. Gmerek, D.E., Dykstra, L.A. & Woods, J.H. Kappa opioids in rhesus monkeys. III. Dependence associated with chronic administration. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **242**, 428-436 (1987).
- 149. Kovács, G.L., Nyolczas, N., Kriván, M. & Gulya, K. Analgesic and tolerance-inducing effects of the highly selective delta opioid agonist [D-Pen2,D-Pen5]enkephalin in mice. *Eur J Pharmacol* **150**, 347-53 (1988).
- 150. Cowan, A., Zhu, X.Z., Mosberg, H.I., Omnaas, J.R. & Porreca, F. Direct dependence studies in rats with agents selective for different types of opioid receptor. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **246**, 950-955 (1988).
- 151. Hosohata, Y. *et al.* δ-Opioid receptor agonists produce antinociception and [35S]GTPγS binding in μ receptor knockout mice. *European Journal of Pharmacology* **388**, 241-248 (2000).
- 152. Brandt, M.R., Furness, M.S., Rice, K.C., Fischer, B.D. & Negus, S.S. Studies of Tolerance and Dependence with the δ-Opioid Agonist SNC80 in Rhesus Monkeys Responding under a Schedule of Food Presentation. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 299, 629-637 (2001).
- 153. Suzuki, T., Tsuji, M., Mori, T., Misawa, M. & Nagase, H. Effect of naltrindole on the development of physical dependence on morphine in mice: a behavioral and biochemical study. *Life Sci* **57**, Pl247-52 (1995).
- 154. Anand, J.P. *et al.* In vivo effects of mu-opioid receptor agonist/delta-opioid receptor antagonist peptidomimetics following acute and repeated administration. *Br J Pharmacol* **175**, 2013-2027 (2018).

Chapter II: Characterizing the Activity of A Novel, Multifunctional Opioid Ligand, AMB67

Abstract

Opioids, such as morphine, have long been used to treat pain. Opioids exert their effects through MORs. While effective, MOR agonists produce on-target adverse effects such as constipation, tolerance, physical dependence, and euphoria. Multiple studies have demonstrated that simultaneous modulation of both MORs and DORs could improve the therapeutic profile of opioid ligands. AMB67 is a peptidomimetic opioid ligand that binds to MORs and DORs with low nanomolar affinity. The present study characterized the acute effects of AMB67 in vitro and in vivo as well as the effects in vivo following repeated or chronic administration. To evaluate the antinociceptive effects of AMB67, we used models of thermal, chemical, and mechanical nociception. In C57BL/6N mice, AMB67 produced dose-dependent antinociceptive effects in all three pain models. The antinociceptive effects of AMB67 were attenuated with naloxone pretreatments and was absent in MOR KO mice. Following 5 days of administration with increasing doses, the ED₅₀ for the AMB67 dose effect curve was unchanged in models of thermal and chemical nociception; however, following the same chronic dosing regimen, the dose effect curve for AMB67 in mechanical nociception was shifted 1.5-fold to the right. Naltrexone precipitated a greater withdrawal in morphine-treated mice as compared with AMB67-treated mice. After 5 days of conditioning, AMB67 was less potent than morphine in producing conditioned place and in morphine-like discriminative stimulus effects. Overall, AMB67 produced similar antinociceptive effects to morphine but produced less tolerance, physical dependence, and

rewarding effects than morphine. These findings highlight a compound that may have a safer profile of activity than typical opioid analgesics.

Introduction

Pain affects 100 million Americans and is a major contributor to national rates of morbidity, mortality, and disability¹. Opioids, such as morphine, are useful for treating pain, but they also produce on-target, adverse effects, such as tolerance, physical dependence, respiratory depression, constipation and abuse liability^{2,3}. Tolerance development to the pain-relieving effects of opioids contributes to the necessity for dose escalation, which may result in misuse of prescription opioids⁴. Further, continued use of opioids produces physical dependence, also increasing the risk of misuse⁴⁻⁶. Therefore, the development of ligands that are effective for treating pain but produce less tolerance and physical dependence will greatly improve the treatment of pain.

The analgesic effects and adverse effects discussed above of opioid analgesics occur via activation of the mu-opioid receptor (MOR). Other opioid receptor types (delta, kappa, and ORL1) alone or in combination with MOR agonists have also been studied as alternative targets for treating pain. The use of selective DOR agonists for treating pain is clinically limited because they produce DOR-mediated convulsive behavior in mice, rats, and monkeys^{7,8,9}. Interestingly, inhibition of DORs does not alter acute MOR-mediated antinociceptive effects but attenuates the development of tolerance and physical dependence following MOR agonist administration¹⁰⁻¹². Therefore, research has focused on synthesizing multifunctional opioid ligands exhibiting a MOR agonist/DOR antagonist *in vitro* profile^{7,13-19} or MOR/DOR agonist activity profile²⁰⁻²⁴. There is

some evidence that multifunctional opioid ligands, such as SRI-22131, produce fewer adverse effects than selective MOR agonists following repeated administration^{23,25-27}.

We hypothesized, based on the literature above, that a multifunctional opioid ligand with nearly equal, sub nanomolar affinities at MORs and DORs would display antinociceptive properties similar to morphine, but lack tolerance development, physical dependence development, and rewarding properties. Therefore, we evaluated AMB67, a dual MOR/DOR agonist in mouse models of acute and chronic nociception, physical dependence, as well as evaluation of the rewarding properties of AMB67 using conditioned place preference and drug discrimination.

Methods

In Vitro Studies

All tissue culture reagents were purchased from Gibco Life Sciences (Grand Island, NY, USA). Radioactive compounds were purchased from Perkin-Elmer (Waltham, MA, USA). C6-rat glioma cells stably transfected with a rat μ (C6-MOR) or δ (C6-DOR) opioid receptor²⁸ and Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells stably expressing a human μ (CHO-MOR) or δ (CHO-DOR) opioid receptor²⁹ were used for all *in vitro* assays. Cells were cultured and membranes prepared as previously described³⁰

Radioligand Binding Assays.

Radioligand binding assays were performed as previously described³⁰. In brief, assays were performed using competitive displacement of 0.2 nM [3H] diprenorphine (250 μ Ci, 1.85 TBq/mmol) by the test compound from membrane preparations containing opioid receptors. The assay mixture, containing membrane suspension (20 μ g of protein/well) in 50 mM Tris-HCl buffer

35

(pH 7.4), [³H]diprenorphine, and various concentrations of test ligand, was incubated at room temperature for 1 h to allow binding to reach equilibrium. The samples were filtered through Whatman GF/C filters and washed three times with cold 50 mM Tris-HCl buffer (pH 7.4). The radioactivity retained on dried filters was determined by liquid scintillation counting after saturation with EcoLume liquid scintillation cocktail in a Wallac 1450 MicroBeta (Perkin-Elmer, Waltham MA, USA). Nonspecific binding was determined using 10 μ M naloxone. Ki values were calculated using nonlinear regression analysis to fit a logistic equation to the competition data using GraphPad Prism, version 5.01, for Windows. The results presented are the mean ± standard error from at least three separate assays performed in duplicate.

Stimulation of [³⁵S]GTPγS Binding.

Agonist-induced stimulation of [35 S]guanosine 5'-O-[γ -thio]triphosphate ([35 S]GTP γ S, 1250 Ci,46.2 TBq/mmol) binding was measured as described previously³¹. Briefly, membranes (10–20µg of protein/well) were incubated for 1 h at room temperature in GTP γ S buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, 100 mM NaCl, 5 mM MgCl2, pH 7.4) containing 0.1 nM [35 S]GTP γ S, 30µM guanosine diphosphate (GDP), and varying concentrations of test peptides. Agonist-induced stimulation of [35 S]GTP γ S was compared with 10µM standard compounds [D-Ala2,N-MePhe4,Gly-ol]enkephalin(DAMGO) at MOR and D-Pen2,5-enkephalin (DPDPE) at DOR. The reaction was terminated by rapidly filtering through GF/C filters and washing 10 times with cold GTP γ S buffer. Retained radioactivity was measured as described above. The results are presented as the mean \pm standard error from at least three separate assays each performed in duplicate; maximal stimulation and EC₅₀ values were determined using nonlinear regression analysis with GraphPad Prism, version 5.01, for Windows.

Animals and Solutions for In Vivo Administration

All animal care and experimental procedures complied with the US National Research Council's Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals³². Mice were group- housed with a maximum of five animals per cage in clear polypropylene cages with corn cob bedding and nestlets as enrichment. Mice had free access to food and water at all times. Animals were housed in pathogen- free rooms maintained between 68 and 79°F and humidity between 30 and 70% humidity with a 12 h light/dark cycle with lights on at 07:00 h. We conducted experiments in the housing room during the light cycle. All studies utilize wildtype male C57BL/6N mice from Envigo laboratories (formerly Harlan, Indianapolis, IN), or wildtype, heterozygous and homozygous male MOP-KO (B6.129S2- *Oprm1^{tm1Kff}/*J stock number 007559; Jackson Laboratory). All mice used for behavioral experiments weighed between 20-30 g at 7-15 weeks old. All drug solutions were injected at a volume of 10ml/kg. AMB67 was dissolved in 1:9 DMSO/saline solution. Morphine sulphate was dissolved in saline. Acetic acid was diluted in water to a 0.6% solution. All drugs were given either by intraperitoneal (IP) or subcutaneous (SC) injection, and the diluted acetic acid was given IP.

Acetic Acid Stretch Assay (AASA)

Antinociceptive effects were evaluated in the mouse acetic acid stretch assay³³. Test drug or vehicle was given via a SC injections 30 min prior to an injection of 0.6% acetic acid (IP). Following acetic acid administration, mice were placed individually in clear plastic observation cages (10 x 6 x 8 in) with bedding. A 5 min latency period occurred prior to starting observations, and then the total number of stretches or writhes observed for 20 min was recorded. For antagonism studies, a dose of 10 or 3.2 mg/kg naloxone or 10mg/kg naloxone-methiodide was administered IP 15 min before administration of test drug or vehicle.

For the tolerance studies, mice received increasing doses of morphine (1-5mg/kg),AMB67 (1-5mg/kg) or vehicle every 12 hours (7 am, 7 pm) for five days. No injections were administered the evening prior to test day.

Von Frey

For all von Frey experiments, mice were placed in a plastic box (4in x 4in x 4inch) with a mesh floor that was elevated sixteen-inches above the table. All mice and were habituated to the plastic box for two hours per day for three days and baseline (pre-CFA). mechanical withdrawal thresholds were assessed. To assess withdrawal threshold, each von Frey monofilament was applied perpendicularly to the ventral medial portion of the hind paw for approximately 3 sec. A withdrawal response was characterized by rapid removal of the paw from the filament within the 3 sec time limit. The Up-Down method was used to determine all withdrawal thresholds³⁴. Complete Freund's Adjuvant (CFA, Catalog #77140, Thermo Scientific) was administered unilaterally in a volume of 15ul in a randomized manner. 24 hrs post CFA injections (test day), withdrawal thresholds were evaluated in the absence or presence of drug.

On test day, all mice were administered saline or vehicle, and withdrawal thresholds were evaluated 30 min later (post-CFA baseline withdrawal threshold). Increasing doses of morphine or AMB67 were administered every 30 minutes in a cumulative dosing fashion, and withdrawal thresholds were recorded.

For tolerance studies, on day 1 (24h post CFA administration), all mice were administered saline or vehicle, and withdrawal thresholds were evaluated 30 min later (post-CFA baseline

38

withdrawal threshold). Increasing doses of morphine or AMB67 were administered every 30 minutes in a cumulative dosing fashion, and withdrawal thresholds were recorded to assess antinociceptive effects. Mice were then administered morphine (10mg/kg), AMB67 (10mg/kg), or vehicle 3x per day for five days (Days 1-5) (7am, 1pm, 7pm). No injections were administered the evening prior to test day to ensure no circulating drug was present during mechanical threshold testing. On day 6, all mice were administered saline or vehicle, and withdrawal thresholds were evaluated 30 min. Increasing doses of morphine or AMB67 were administered every 30 minutes in a cumulative dosing fashion, and withdrawal thresholds were recorded.

Warm Water Tail Withdrawal (WWTW)

To determine tail withdrawal latencies, mice were placed briefly in a cylindrical plastic restrainer and the distal 2-3 cm of the tail were dipped into a water bath maintained at 50° C. The latency to tail withdrawal or rapid tail flicking, was recorded. If a mouse did not remove its tail by 20 sec, it was removed by the experimenter to prevent tissue damage. For time course experiments, morphine (10mg/kg) and AMB67 (10mg/kg) were given via SC administration, and tail-flick latencies were recorded over time. For dose effect curve evaluation, cumulative dosing of test compounds (1-32mg/kg) was given IP at 30 min intervals and tail-flick latencies were recorded at the end of each 30 min interval. For pharmacological antagonism studies, naloxone (3.2mg/kg) or naltrindole (3.2mg/kg) was administered via IP injection 15 min pretreatment prior to the agonist. For the tolerance studies, mice were administered morphine (10 mg/kg), AMB67 (10 mg/kg), or vehicle 3x per day for five days. No injections were administered the evening prior to test day to ensure no circulating drug was present for testing.

Physical Dependence

Wild-type C57BL/6N mice were treated for five days with either saline, vehicle, or escalating doses of the test compound (10-50 mg/kg, IP) every 12 h (7am, 7 pm). On day 6, mice were given a 50mg/kg dose of test drug or saline (IP) and returned to their home cage. Two hours later, each mouse was given 10mg/kg naltrexone IP and placed in an empty, individual plastic observation cage (10 x 6 x 8 in.). Mice were observed for 30 min after naltrexone administration for signs of opioid withdrawal including jumping behavior, teeth chattering, piloerection, wet dog shakes, paw tremors and soft stool. A modified global withdrawal score was calculated for each animal by assigning each individual physiological response a numerical value as previously reported³⁵. Teeth chattering, piloerection, wet dog shakes, paw tremors and soft stool were all assigned a numerical value of 1 based on presence or no presence. Total number of jumps was weighted as follows and global withdrawal scores are the sum across each physiological response: 0 jumps = 0, 1-9 jumps = 1; 10-19 jumps = 2; 20-29 jumps = 3 etc.

Conditioned Place Preference

The apparatus contained two compartments separated by a single, vertically sliding door. Each compartment was 72x130x72mm (med associates, MED-CPP2-3013-2). One side of the apparatus contained white walls with parallel rod flooring; the other side of the apparatus contained black walls and grid flooring.

We utilized a modified biased design. On days 1 and 2, the mice were placed into one compartment (side start alternated across 2 days) and allowed to roam freely in both chambers for 30 min. The average time spent in each compartment was calculated across both days and was used to determine bias. If a mouse spent more than or equal to 70% of time during bias evaluation

in one compartment, then that mouse was discarded from the study (~5% occurrence rate). If mice showed a slight preference for one side (50-69% of time spent in one compartment), then drug was assigned to the least preferred side. If there was no bias (50% time spent in each compartment), drug-paired sides were assigned at random.

Following bias testing, mice underwent 5 conditioning days. On each conditioning day, animals received a SC injection of saline in the morning and immediately confined to the saline-paired chamber. Similarly, in the afternoon, animals received a SC injection of a single dose of morphine, AMB67, or vehicle and were immediately confined to the drug-paired chamber. On Day 8, each mouse was placed in a side of the chamber randomly and allowed access to both compartments of the apparatus. The amount of time spent in each compartment was recorded for 30 min. Time spent on the drug-paired side during bias testing was subtracted from time spent on drug-paired side during test day to calculate a Mean Place Preference Score.

Drug Discrimination Apparatus

Drug discrimination procedures were performed in twelve standard operant conditioning chambers with an area of 30.5 x 24.1 x 21.0 cm (Med Associates, ENV-018MD). Each chamber contained stainless-steel parallel floors (ENV-008; Med Associates, St. Albans, VT) and were equipped with stimulus light panels (Med Associates, 3 LED lights, ENV-222M) placed directly over two illuminated nosepoke devices (ENV-114BM). Between the nosepoke devices, the chambers contained a pellet dispenser (Med Associates, ENV-203M-45), and a food receptacle (Med Associates, ENV-200R2M). Each chamber was contained within ventilated, sound-attenuating boxes.

Operant Training

Rats were first trained to respond for a 45 mg sucrose pellet on a fixed ratio 1 (FR1) schedule of reinforcement during a 30 min session. The FR schedule gradually increased to FR10 until responding was stable (>30 pellets earned in each session). After an FR10 schedule was reached, the length of the session was gradually decreased to 10 min. To train drug discrimination, rats were injected with saline (SC) or 3 mg/kg morphine (SC) and placed immediately into the operant chamber. Following a 20-minute blackout period, stimulus lights turned on in each nose poke, and responding (FR10) on the injection-appropriate nose poke was reinforced with a 45 mg sucrose pellet. Incorrect nose poke responding was recorded but resulted in no scheduled consequences. Delivery of a sucrose pellet or completing a ratio on the incorrect nose-poke, resulted in a 10-s timeout (TO). Responding during the TO was recorded but had no scheduled consequence.

Discrimination Testing and Maintenance

Test sessions were only conducted when the following criteria were met: (1) the first response must be completed on the injection-appropriate nose poke for two consecutive training days, and (2) at least 85% of responses must be on the injection-appropriate nose poke. If, at any point, a training session occurred where criteria were not met, three subsequent days of meeting criteria was required to proceed to a test day. During test sessions, responding on either nose poke was reinforced with sucrose regardless of the type of injection received. Rats received no more than three tests per week. For tests sessions, rats were administered vehicle, saline or morphine (SC), or AMB67 (IP).

Data Analysis

All data analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 8.4.3. Level of significance (α) was set to 0.05. Repeated measures, two-way ANOVAs were conducted for all dose-effect curves unless otherwise stated. We conducted Tukey's post hoc analyses to correct for multiple comparisons. Post hoc analyses were only performed when F values achieved p < 0.05. Approximate ED₅₀ values were calculated using GraphPad Prism version 8.4.3. The 50% maximum effect was interpolated from the straight-line analysis and then averaged within each treatment group. This included 2-3 points along the linear portion of the curve only. Standard errors of the mean were calculated for ED₅₀ values where stated. However, in some studies, we could not calculate standard errors of the mean for ED₅₀ values because different mice were present at each dose. Fold shifts in dose-effect curves were calculated by dividing ED₅₀ value of interest by ED₅₀ value calculated in wild-type mice or in the presence of the agonist alone.

Results

In Vitro Results:

Binding Affinity and Efficacy for AMB67

Binding affinity, potency, and efficacy for morphine and AMB67 were determined at both the rat and human MORs and DORs (Table 2.) At the rat MOR in C6 cells, morphine had a Ki of 6.5 ± 1.9 nM and stimulated [³⁵S]GTPyS binding to 21.8% of DAMGO stimulation. At the rat DOR, morphine had a Ki of 94.6nM and showed 22.7% of DAMGO-induced G protein binding.

At the human MOR in CHO cells, morphine had an affinity of 4.2 ± 1.3 nM affinity and 98% DAMGO stimulation. However, at the human DOR, morphine exhibited a 104±9.2 nM affinity and 56.3% DPDPE stimulation. The potency for morphine at both the rat and human MOR,

as well as the human DOR was in the triple digit nanomolar range, whereas at the rat DOR was in the micromolar range.

AMB67 exhibited low nanomolar affinity at both rat and human MOR and DOR. At rat MOR expressed in C6 cells, AMB67 displayed a Ki of 0.2 ± 0.1 nM and 81% DAMGO stimulation. At the rat DOR, AMB67 displayed a Ki of 4.8 ± 1.1 nM, however failed to stimulate [³⁵S]GTPyS. At the human MOR expressed in CHO cells, AMB67 exhibited a Ki of 0.1 ± 0.01 nM and 83% DAMGO stimulation. However, at the DOR in CHO cells, AMB67 displayed a Ki of 2.4 ± 0.4 nM and 34.5% DPDPE stimulation. Potency for AMB67 at both rat and human MOR was in the low nanomolar range. Whereas at the rat DOR, AMB67 exhibited no [³⁵S]GTPyS stimulation and double-digit nM potency at the human DOR.

In Vivo Results:

Acute Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and AMB67

The acute antinociceptive effects of AMB67 and morphine were assessed using the WWTW (thermal), AASA (chemical), and von Frey (mechanical) assays in male C57BL/6N mice. In the WWTW, 10 mg/kg AMB67 and morphine increased withdrawal latency as supported by a significant main effect of time [F (5, 50) = 60.3, P<0.0001] and no significant interaction [F (5, 50) = 0.63, P=0.68] (Figure 2.1A).

In the WWTW, dose effect curves of morphine and AMB67 were evaluated (Figure 2.1C). Both compounds produce dose dependent increases in tail withdrawal latency as supported by main effect of dose [F (4, 50) = 137, P<0.0001]. However, there were no significant differences between morphine and AMB67 [F (1, 50) = 1.6, P=0.21) and no significant interaction between the two drugs [F (4, 50) = 0.9, P=0.5] Further, morphine had an EC₅₀ of 6.1 ± 0.3 mg/kg, while AMB67 was slightly less potent with an EC₅₀ of 8.6 ± 2.3 mg/kg, although this was insignificant.

In the AASA, morphine and AMB67 produced dose-dependent decreases in acid-induced stretching [F (3, 40) = 40.6, P<0.001], but there was no significant difference between the compounds [F (1, 40) = 2.4, P=0.13) nor a significant interaction between the drugs [F (3, 40) P=0.36). Similar to the results in the WWTW, AMB67 was slightly less potent than morphine a simple linear regression analysis revealed interpolated EC_{50} values for morphine (0.43mg/kg) and AMB67 (0.62 mg/kg) (Figure 2.1B). A two-way ANOVA revealed no interaction [F (3, 42) = 0.7, P=0.6] but there were significant effects for dose [F (3, 42) = 40.7, P<0.0001]. (Figure 2.1B).

In the model of mechanical nociception, morphine and AMB67 dose-dependently reversed CFA-induced mechanical hypersensitivity, with EC_{50} values of 4 mg/kg and 3.3 mg/kg, respectively (Figure 2.1D). Repeated measures, two-way ANOVA revealed no significant interaction [F (2, 24) = 1.4, P=0.3]. However, there was a significant effect of dose [F (2, 24) = 24.7, P<0.0001].

Receptor-Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and AMB67

We next assessed the opioid receptor type mediating the antinociceptive effects of morphine and AMB67. In the WWTW, the acute morphine dose effect curve was shifted 2.3-fold to the right following naloxone pretreatment. A two-way ANOVA revealed a significant interaction [F (4,50) = 13.4, P<0.0001] (Figure 2.2A).

Similarly, In the WWTW (Figure 2.2B), naloxone pretreatment produced a rightward shift in the AMB67 (Figure 2.2B) dose effects curve. a two-way ANOVA revealed a significant interaction [F (4, 55) = 31.5, P<0.0001]. Previous studies demonstrated that the antinociceptive effects of morphine in the WWTW assay are mediated by the MOR³⁶. Therefore, we wanted to evaluate the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 in transgenic mice lacking the MOR (The EC₅₀ for AMB67 was shifted 2-fold in MOR heterozygous (Figure 2.2G). In wild-type littermates, AMB67 increased withdrawal latency in a dose dependent manner (EC₅₀ = 6.7 mg/kg). In mice expressing about 50% of MORs as compared with wild-type littermates, AMB67 also produce dose-dependent increases in tail withdrawal latencies; however, the AMB67 dose effect curve was shift approximately 3-fold to the right (EC₅₀ = 14.8 mg/kg) of that observed in wildtype littermates. In MOR homozygous knockout mice, AMB67 failed to increase withdrawal latencies up to a dose of 56 mg/kg.

Next, we evaluated the receptor-mediated antinociceptive effects of morphine and AMB67 in the AASA. Morphine decreased acid-induced stretching [one-way ANOVA, significant main effect [F (3, 20) = 34.3, P<0.0001] (Figure 2.2B). Naloxone significantly attenuated the antinociceptive effects morphine (p<0.0001); however, NTI did not attenuate morphine-induced antinociception (Figure 2.2B). AMB67 significantly decreased acid-induced stretches [F (4, 25) = 5.2, P=0.004], and these effects were block by naloxone (p=0.02), beta-funaltrexamine (p=0.04), and NTI (p=0.01) (Figure 2.2E).

Morphine and AMB67 dose-dependently reversed CFA-induced mechanical hypersensitivity (Figure 2.2C and D). Naloxone induced a \sim 3-fold shift in the morphine DE curve (Figure 2.2C) [interaction, F (2, 42) = 4.9, P=0.01]. Naloxone produced a \sim 5-fold shift was observed for the AMB67 DE curve [interaction, F (2, 39) = 9.4, P=0.0005] (Figure 2.2F).

Antinociceptive Effects of AMB67 and Morphine Following Five Days of Repeated Administration

To test our hypothesis that a dual MOR/DOR agonist would display limited tolerance development, we examined the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 or morphine in all three pain models after 5 days of repeated administration. In the WWTW, repeated administration of morphine, but not saline, produced a 3-fold, rightward, parallel shift in the morphine dose-effect curve (Day 1 EC₅₀= 5.07 ± 0.05 mg/kg, Day 6 EC₅₀= 14.3 ± 1.02 mg/kg) (Figure 2.3A). A two-way ANOVA revealed a significant interaction between the morphine DE curve day 1 vs day 6 [F (4, 40) = 22.7, P<0.0001] (Figure 2.3A). Repeated administration of AMB67 resulted in no significant interaction comparing day 1 vs day 6 [interaction, [F (4, 40) = 0.3, P=0.8], nor was there a main effect of day [F (1, 10) = 1.1, P=0.3]. Following five days of repeated administration, the EC₅₀ for AMB67 was not significantly altered, 7.5 ± 1.5 and 9.9 ± 2.1 for day 1 and day 6, respectively.

In the AASA assay, following five days of twice daily, the EC₅₀ for morphine on day 6 shifted ~4-fold as compared with the morphine dose effect curve on day 1 (Figure 2.3C). A twoway ANOVA revealed a significant interaction between the morphine dose effect curves on curve day 1 vs day 6 [F (2, 30) = 6.8, P=0.004] (Figure 2.3E). The EC₅₀ for AMB67 was not shifted following 5 days of repeated administration (2.7 mg/kg and 5mg/kg for day 1 and day 6, respectively). A repeated measures, two-way ANOVA revealed a significant main effect of dose [F (2, 32) = 82.2], <0.0001, but no main effect of Day [F (1, 32) = 0.8] or interaction of Dose x Day [F (2, 32) = 1.07, 0.4] (Figure 2.3D)].

In von Frey, mice repeatedly administered 10 mg/kg morphine displayed significant decreases in morphine-induced mechanical hypersensitivity comparing day 1 to day 6 [F (2, 30) = 6.8, P=0.004]. For AMB67, a repeated measures two-way ANOVA revealed 3 and 10mg/kg AMB67 significantly attenuated CFA-induced mechanical hypersensitivity with a significant main

effect of dose, [F (2.3, 27.47) = 34.5, P<0.0001]. There was no effect of day [F (1, 12) = 0.07, P=0.8], nor a significant main effect [F (3, 36) = 1.7, P=0.2] (Figure 2.3F).

Physical Dependence Development Following Chronic Administration of AMB67

We tested the ability of AMB67 to produce physical dependence via naltrexoneprecipitated withdrawal. Wild-type mice were treated repeatedly with increasing doses of morphine, or AMB67. Naltrexone, a non-selective opioid antagonist, precipitated withdrawal-like behaviors in mice chronically administered morphine, but not in mice chronically administered AMB67 (Figure 2.4) [F (2, 15) =17.5, P=0.0001]. In morphine treated mice, naltrexone precipitated significantly more withdrawal-like behaviors than mice treated with either saline (P=0.0001) or AMB67 (P=0.0024). The number of naltrexone-precipitated withdrawal-like behaviors in AMB67-treated mice was similar to those treated with saline. However, while AMB67 was not statistically different than saline, a small increase in global withdrawal score was observed.

AMB67 and Morphine-Induced Conditioned Place Preference

The rewarding properties of morphine and AMB67 were assessed using the CPP assay (Figure 2.5). Five days of conditioning with morphine produced a significant increase in time spent on the morphine-paired side compared to conditioning with saline [F (5, 25) = 6.3, P=0.0006]. Post-hoc comparisons revealed 1, 3.2 and 10 mg/kg morphine (p <0.01) significantly increase mean place preference scores. A one-way ANOVA also revealed a significant increase in time spent on AMB67-paired chamber [F (4, 26) = 4.7, P=0.006]. 10 and 18mg/kg AMB67 (both p<0.05) induced significant increases in mean place preference score

Interoceptive Effects of AMB67 in Rats Trained To Discriminate Morphine vs Saline

Interoceptive properties of morphine, fentanyl, SNC80, and AMB67 were examined in rats trained to discriminate an injection of 3 mg/kg morphine sulfate from saline. During training sessions, morphine engendered responding (>95%) on the morphine appropriate nose poke (Figure 2.6A, open triangles), while saline primarily responded to the saline appropriate nose poke (Figure 2.6A, closed, inverted triangle). Substitution tests with various doses of the MOR agonists morphine or fentanyl produced dose-dependent, full substitution to the morphine training dose with an EC_{50} of 1.65mg/kg±0.17 and EC_{50} 0.016±0.001mg/kg, respectively (Figure 2.6A). SNC80, a selective DOR agonist, failed to generalize to the morphine discriminative stimulus at doses up to 18 mg/kg. Substitutions of AMB67 elicited dose-dependent substitution, morphine-appropriate responding with an EC_{50} of 9.02mg/kg±2.04.

We also assessed the response rate during the substitution tests. Both fentanyl and morphine produced dose-dependent decreases in response rates, at doses of 0.1mg/kg and 10mg/kg, respectively (Figure 2.6B). AMB67 also produced dose-dependent rate decreasing effects, but unlike fentanyl and morphine, AMB67 did not induce complete suppression of responding up to a dose of 18 mg/kg (Figure 2.6B).

Discussion

First, the affinity, potency, and efficacy of AMB67 was evaluated in vitro as compared with morphine in cells expressed with MORs or DORs. AMB67 had low nanomolar or sub nanomolar affinity for MORs and DORs at both the rat and human receptors. AMB67 had 20 to 40-fold greater affinity for MORs and DORs as compared with morphine, depending on the MOR type evaluated.

49

AMB67 demonstrated similar efficacy at rat and human MORs with approximately 80% stimulation of G protein activation relative to DAMGO. Interestingly, morphine was ~4-fold more efficacious at human MORs than rat MORs. This discrepancy in the efficacy or morphine could be due to the number of MORs expressed in each cell line, which did not seem to alter the efficacy of AMB67. These data might also suggest that the receptor reserve for AMB67 is greater than that for morphine. At both rat and human MORs, AMB67 was approximately 100-fold more potent than morphine.

At DORs, morphine was more efficacious in human DORs (56% of DPDPE) than at rat DORs (23%); however, morphine is not potent at either DOR with an EC50 of ~0.6-1.2 μ M. The efficacy of AMB67 differed greatly between rat and human DORs. In rat DORs, AMB67 did not stimulate G protein activation; however, AMB67 produced ~35% of DPDPE-induced G protein stimulation in human DORs. The partial agonist activity of AMB67 in human DORs was potent with an EC50 of 38 nM. The efficacy differences in AMB67 and morphine across rat and human DORs are likely due to DOR expression levels and/or receptor-G protein coupling efficiency between these two cell lines. These data may suggest that AMB67 and morphine have small receptor reserves in both rat and human DORs.

The in vitro findings indicate AMB67 has greater affinity for both MORs and DORs than morphine. AMB67 is a potent, full agonist at MORs; however, its activity at DORs is less clear. AMB67 showed no significant activity at rat DORs but has potent, partial agonist activity at human DORs. These data might suggest that multiple downstream effectors should be evaluated to establish the activity of novel agonists. Together, these data suggest that AMB67 is a full agonist at MORs and a low efficacy agonist at DORs. Finally, these data highlight important differences between receptor expression and cell lines that can have a critical impact on interpretations of potency and efficacy of novel compounds.

Earlier studies characterizing the in vivo effects of multifunctional MOR-DOR ligands demonstrated mixed results with regards to tolerance development after repeated administration^{23,24}. Therefore, we chose to utilize a wide array of pain models to evaluate the acute effects of AMB67 and tolerance development following chronic administration

Both morphine and AMB67 induced dose-dependent antinociceptive effects in measures of thermal, mechanical, and chemical nociception. AMB67 was equi-potent and equi-effective as morphine in these assays. Similar to that previously observed with morphine^{37,38}, activation of MORs mediate AMB67-induced antinociception in the WWTW. Interestingly, the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 in the AASA were attenuated by both a MOR and DOR antagonist. Previously, it was shown that selective DOR agonists, such as SNC80, have also been shown to exhibit antinociceptive effects in the AASA³⁹. Further, studies show the MOR agonist, loperamide, and the DOR agonist, oxymorphindole, produce antinociceptive synergy in a model of thermal nociception⁴⁰. Further, SNC80 produced modest enhancement of the antiallodynic effects of methadone, morphine, and nalbuphine⁴¹. Together, these data suggest activity at both receptor types is required for the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 or that agonist activity at DORs potentiate the antinociceptive effects produced by MOR agonists. Future studies should further elucidate the contributions of MOR and DOR for the effects induced by AMB67 and elucidate whether the effects of AMB67 at both receptors are additive or synergistic. Consistent with some of *in vitro* activity profiles, these results suggest that AMB67 acts as a MOR and DOR agonist *in* vivo.

The next studies evaluated the development of tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine or AMB67 in these three pain assays. The same dosing paradigms to assess tolerance development were used for both morphine and AMB67 since they had similar duration of antinociceptive effects and were nearly equip-potent and equi-effective in all pain assays. In both all three assays, repeated administration of morphine produced tolerance development to its antinociceptive effects (Figure 2.3A, 2.3C, and 2.3E). Interestingly, AMB67 failed to induce tolerance development to its antinociceptive effects in in each of the three pain models (Figure 2.3B, 2.3D and 2.3F). These data do not rule out the possibility that AMB67 could potentially induce tolerance to its antinociceptive effects if a more rigorous paradigm was utilized. Ultimately, we did not evaluate if the attenuated tolerance development following chronic AMB67 was due to its activity at the DOR, however one of the assumptions based on previous literature and the *in vitro* profile of AMB67, that the DOR activity may play a role. Other possibilities include differences in receptor reserve and G-protein bias. Studies have shown the intrinsic efficacy of opioid agonists is inversely related to the degree of tolerance development⁴², and an increased receptor reserve for AMB67 compared to morphine may explain the lack of tolerance following chronic AMB67 administration. Further, studies have demonstrated that β arrestin signaling may contribute to opioid tolerance⁴³⁻⁴⁵, suggesting ligands biased toward Gprotein activation may provide benefit over ligands that recruit β-arrestin. *In vitro*, morphine displays significant bias toward β -arrestin recruitment and produces significant tolerance development^{46,47}. Conversely, AMB67 displays greater bias toward G-protein activation,⁴⁶ suggesting the lack of β -arrestin recruitment following acute administration of AMB67 may explain the lack of tolerance development. It would be interesting to assess chronic AMB67 administration in mice overexpressing β -arrestin to see if tolerance development occurs⁴⁸.

52

Physical dependence is thought to play a crucial role in opioid use disorder and occurs when opioids are administered chronically^{7,23,49}. Physical dependence was measured via naltrexone-precipitated withdrawal-like behaviors including jumping behavior, teeth chattering, piloerection, wet dog shakes, paw tremors and diarrhea/watery stool, agonists⁵⁰. After 5 days of increasing dose administration, repeated administration of AMB67 failed to induce physical dependence development compared to repeated morphine or repeated saline administration. One concern is that the dose of naltrexone used was not enough to displace AMB67 from MORs or that the affinity of naltrexone was not enough to displace AMB67 from MORs. However, further characterizing these effect before and after chronic AMB67 would aid in elucidating the differences between morphine and AMB67.

Rewarding properties are a major limitation is the development of MOR agonists for the treatment of pain. It has been well established that drugs interacting with MOR display strong rewarding properties^{51,52} and have discriminative stimulus properties. AMB67 produced conditioned place preference and generalized to morphine-like discriminative stimulus effects; however, AMB67 was ~8-fold and 3-fold less potent than morphine, respectively. These data suggest that AMB67 produce less reward-related effects than morphine at antinociceptive doses. It is unclear if the activity of AMB67 at DORs is responsible for the differences. but the literature suggests it to be unlikely, as the DOR agonist TAN67 dose dependently enhanced morphine-induced place preference⁵³. MMP2200, another previously reported dual MOR/DOR agonist, failed to induce conditioned place preference. Conversely, morphine-induced conditioned place preference is attenuated by DOR antagonists and in DOR knockout mice^{54,55}. However, Together these data suggest that alterations in endogenous DOR signaling may be implicated in the rewarding properties of MOR agonists. Further studies are required to fully understand why dual

MOR/DOR agonists display attenuated CPP compared to morphine, and if the DOR, or other possibilities such as drug pharmacokinetics are responsible for the observed results.

In summary, AMB67 produced robust, acute antinociceptive effects in multiple assays, produced less tolerance and physical dependence following chronic administration, and has less potent reward-related effects than the MOR agonist morphine. These results provide evidence that mixed-efficacy dual MOR-DOR agonists may offer an improvement over current opioid analgesics, and further preclinical and clinical development of AMB67 or similar compounds for the treatment of pain is warranted. At this time, it is unclear whether the profile of activity is due to its concurrent activity at DORs or whether it is due to other pharmacodynamic properties of this compound, e.g., greater receptor reserve or differential downstream signaling.

Rat Receptor						
Compound	MOR Ki (<u>nM</u>)	MOR EC ₅₀ (nM)	MOR % Stim	DOR Ki (nM)	DOR EC ₅₀ (nM)	DOR % Stim
Morphine	6.5 (1.9)	145 (15)	21.8 (3.8)	94.6	1200	22.68 (12.1)
AMB67	0.2 (0.1)	1.36 (0.5)	81 (4.3)	4.8 (1.1)	N/A	DNS

Human Receptor						
Compound	MOR Ki (nM)	MOR EC ₅₀ (nM)	MOR % Stim	DOR Ki (nM)	DOR EC ₅₀ (nM)	DOR % Stim
Morphine	4.2 (1.3)	147 (48)	98 (3.8)	104 (9.2)	593	56.3
AMB67	0.1 (0.01)	0.9 (0.2)	83 (2.1)	2.4 (0.4)	38.4 (0.2)	34.5 (2.6)

Table 2.1 In Vitro Analysis of AMB67 and Morphine

Table 2.1: Binding affinities (Ki) were obtained by competitive displacement of radiolabeled [3H]diprenorphine in the absence of sodium chloride. Efficacy data were obtained using [35 S]GTP γ S binding assay. Efficacy is presented as percent maximal stimulation relative to standard agonists DAMGO (MOR) and DPDPE (DOR) at 10 μ M. All values are expressed as the mean \pm SEM of three separate assays performed in duplicate. dns = does not stimulate.



Figure 2.1 Acute Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and AMB67

Figure 2.1: Antinociceptive effects and duration of action of AMB67 and morphine. C57BL/6 mice were injected IP with 10mg/kg bolus (A), a cumulative dosing fashion (C, D) or single dose of 0.01-10 mg/kg (B). Tail-flick latencies (A, C), total stretches (B) and mechanical thresholds (D) were evaluated for antinociception. N=6 per group. (B) Total stretches were recorded after single doses of drug was administered. (D) Mechanical thresholds were assessed after CFA injection.



Figure 2.2 Receptor-Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and AMB67

Figure 2.2. Antinociceptive effects were evaluated via tail-flick latencies (A,D,G), acid-induced stretches (B, E) and mechanical thresholds (C,F). Naloxone pretreatment to the antinociceptive effects of morphine in thermal (A), chemical (C), and mechanical (C) antinociception. Naloxone pretreatment to the antinociceptive effects of AAH8 in thermal (A), chemical (C), and mechanical (C) antinociception. AMB67-induced thermal antinociception in MOR WT, HET, and KO mice (D). N=5 or 6 per group. Naltrindole and b-FNA pretreatments to a 1mg/kg bolus dose of AMB67 (E). **** = P<0.0001 versus vehicle control. ### = P<0.001 versus AMB67.



Figure 2.3 Antinociceptive Effects of AMB67 and Morphine Following Five Days of Repeated Administration

Figure 2.3: Morphine or AMB67-induced tolerance following repeated systemic administration. Cumulative dose effect curves of morphine, Day 1 vs Day 6, following 5 days of 3x daily administration of 10 mg/kg morphine (A, E). Cumulative dose effect curves of morphine, Day 1 vs Day 6, following 5 days of 2x daily administration of increasing doses (1-5 mg/kg) morphine (C). Cumulative dose effect curves of AMB67, Day 1 vs Day 6, following 5 days of 3x daily administration of 10 mg/kg morphine (B, F). Cumulative dose effect curves of AMB67, Day 1 vs Day 6, following 5 days of 2x daily administration of 10 mg/kg morphine (B, F). Cumulative dose effect curves of AMB67, Day 1 vs Day 6, following 5 days of 2x daily administration of increasing doses (1-5 mg/kg) (D). N=6 per group. *** = P<0.001, ** = P<0.01, * = P<0.05 versus saline control. ### = P<0.001, ## = P<0.01 versus same dose of Day 1 results.



Figure 2.4 Physical Dependence Development Following Chronic Administration of AMB67

Figure 2.4: Naltrexone precipitated withdrawal on repeated administration of AMB67 or morphine. Drug or vehicle (IP) were administered to male C57BL/6 mice for 5 days in an increasing dosing paradigm. On day 6, mice were administered 10mg/kg naltrexone (IP) for withdrawal precipitation and jumping behavior, teeth chattering, piloerection, wet dog shakes, paw tremors and soft stool were recorded. N=6 per group. **** = P<0.0001 versus saline control. ### = P<0.001 versus AMB67.



Figure 2.5 AMB67 and Morphine-Induced Conditioned Place Preference

Figure 2.5: AMB67 exhibits decreased potency in rewarding properties in the conditioned place preference assay. Drug or vehicle (IP) were administered to male C57BL/6 mice and the time difference of total time spent on drug paired chamber on test day was compared to total time spent on drug paired chamber during bias test. Morphine and AMB67 produce dose dependent increases in mean place preference with ED50 values of ~0.65mg/kg and ~5mg/kg, respectively. N=6-8 per condition



Figure 2.6 Interoceptive Effects of AMB67 in Rats Trained to Discriminate Morphine vs Saline

Figure 2.6: Male Sprague Dawley rats were trained to discriminate 3mg/kg morphine from saline SC. (A) Morphine, fentanyl and AMB67 substitutions (B) Rates of responding for morphine, fentanyl and AMB67. N=6-8 per condition – within subject.
References

- 1. Smith, D., Wilkie, R., Uthman, O., Jordan, J.L. & McBeth, J. Chronic pain and mortality: a systematic review. *PLoS One* **9**, e99048 (2014).
- 2. van der Schier, R., Roozekrans, M., van Velzen, M., Dahan, A. & Niesters, M. Opioidinduced respiratory depression: reversal by non-opioid drugs. *F1000Prime Rep* **6**, 79 (2014).
- 3. Ternes, J.W. & O'Brien, C.P. The opioids: abuse liability and treatments for dependence. *Adv Alcohol Subst Abuse* **9**, 27-45 (1990).
- 4. Ballantyne, J.C. & LaForge, K.S. Opioid dependence and addiction during opioid treatment of chronic pain. *Pain* **129**, 235-55 (2007).
- Ross, S. & Peselow, E. The neurobiology of addictive disorders. *Clin Neuropharmacol* 32, 269-76 (2009).
- 6. Bailey, C.P. & Connor, M. Opioids: cellular mechanisms of tolerance and physical dependence. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* **5**, 60-8 (2005).
- Anand, J.P. *et al.* In vivo effects of mu-opioid receptor agonist/delta-opioid receptor antagonist peptidomimetics following acute and repeated administration. *Br J Pharmacol* 175, 2013-2027 (2018).
- 8. Danielsson, I. *et al.* Electroencephalographic and convulsant effects of the delta opioid agonist SNC80 in rhesus monkeys. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **85**, 428-34 (2006).
- 9. Jutkiewicz, E.M., Rice, K.C., Traynor, J.R. & Woods, J.H. Separation of the convulsions and antidepressant-like effects produced by the delta-opioid agonist SNC80 in rats. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **182**, 588-96 (2005).
- 10. Abdelhamid, E.E., Sultana, M., Portoghese, P.S. & Takemori, A.E. Selective blockage of delta opioid receptors prevents the development of morphine tolerance and dependence in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **258**, 299-303 (1991).
- 11. Suzuki, T. *et al.* Antisense oligodeoxynucleotide to delta opioid receptors attenuates morphine dependence in mice. *Life Sci* **61**, Pl 165-70 (1997).
- 12. Abul-Husn, N.S., Sutak, M., Milne, B. & Jhamandas, K. Augmentation of spinal morphine analgesia and inhibition of tolerance by low doses of mu- and delta-opioid receptor antagonists. *Br J Pharmacol* **151**, 877-87 (2007).
- 13. Mosberg, H.I. *et al.* Opioid peptidomimetics: leads for the design of bioavailable mixed efficacy mu opioid receptor (MOR) agonist/delta opioid receptor (DOR) antagonist ligands. *J Med Chem* **56**, 2139-49 (2013).
- Mosberg, H.I. *et al.* Opioid peptidomimetics: leads for the design of bioavailable mixed efficacy μ opioid receptor (MOR) agonist/δ opioid receptor (DOR) antagonist ligands. *J Med Chem* 56, 2139-49 (2013).
- Henry, S.P. *et al.* Structural Simplification of a Tetrahydroquinoline-Core Peptidomimetic μ-Opioid Receptor (MOR) Agonist/δ-Opioid Receptor (DOR) Antagonist Produces Improved Metabolic Stability. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 62, 4142-4157 (2019).

- Harland, A.A. *et al.* Further Optimization and Evaluation of Bioavailable, Mixed-Efficacy μ-Opioid Receptor (MOR) Agonists/δ-Opioid Receptor (DOR) Antagonists: Balancing MOR and DOR Affinities. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 58, 8952-8969 (2015).
- Harland, A.A. *et al.* Effects of N-Substitutions on the Tetrahydroquinoline (THQ) Core of Mixed-Efficacy μ-Opioid Receptor (MOR)/δ-Opioid Receptor (DOR) Ligands. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 59, 4985-4998 (2016).
- Bender, A.M. *et al.* Asymmetric Synthesis and in Vitro and in Vivo Activity of Tetrahydroquinolines Featuring a Diverse Set of Polar Substitutions at the 6 Position as Mixed-Efficacy μ Opioid Receptor/δ Opioid Receptor Ligands. *ACS Chemical Neuroscience* 6, 1428-1435 (2015).
- 19. Anand, J.P., Boyer, B.T., Mosberg, H.I. & Jutkiewicz, E.M. The behavioral effects of a mixed efficacy antinociceptive peptide, VRP26, following chronic administration in mice. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **233**, 2479-87 (2016).
- 20. Lowery, J.J. *et al.* In vivo characterization of MMP-2200, a mixed delta/mu opioid agonist, in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **336**, 767-78 (2011).
- 21. Stevenson, G.W. *et al.* The mixed-action delta/mu opioid agonist MMP-2200 does not produce conditioned place preference but does maintain drug self-administration in rats, and induces in vitro markers of tolerance and dependence. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **132**, 49-55 (2015).
- 22. Podolsky, A.T. *et al.* Novel fentanyl-based dual μ/δ -opioid agonists for the treatment of acute and chronic pain. *Life Sciences* **93**, 1010-1016 (2013).
- 23. Lei, W., Vekariya, R.H., Ananthan, S. & Streicher, J.M. A Novel Mu-Delta Opioid Agonist Demonstrates Enhanced Efficacy With Reduced Tolerance and Dependence in Mouse Neuropathic Pain Models. *J Pain* (2019).
- 24. Dietis, N. *et al.* In vitro and in vivo characterization of the bifunctional mu and delta opioid receptor ligand UFP-505. *Br J Pharmacol* **175**, 2881-2896 (2018).
- 25. Yadlapalli, J.S.K. *et al.* Evaluation of morphine-like effects of the mixed mu/delta agonist morphine-6-O-sulfate in rats: Drug discrimination and physical dependence. *Pharmacol Res Perspect* **6**, e00403 (2018).
- 26. Purington, L.C., Sobczyk-Kojiro, K., Pogozheva, I.D., Traynor, J.R. & Mosberg, H.I. Development and in vitro characterization of a novel bifunctional μ-agonist/δ-antagonist opioid tetrapeptide. *ACS Chem Biol* **6**, 1375-81 (2011).
- 27. Pasquinucci, L. *et al.* Simultaneous targeting of MOR/DOR: A useful strategy for inflammatory pain modulation. *Eur J Pharmacol* **847**, 97-102 (2019).
- 28. Lee, K.O., Akil, H., Woods, J.H. & Traynor, J.R. Differential binding properties of oripavines at cloned mu- and delta-opioid receptors. *Eur J Pharmacol* **378**, 323-30 (1999).
- 29. Husbands, S.M. *et al.* BU74, a complex oripavine derivative with potent kappa opioid receptor agonism and delayed opioid antagonism. *European Journal of Pharmacology* **509**, 117-125 (2005).
- 30. Anand, J.P., Purington, L.C., Pogozheva, I.D., Traynor, J.R. & Mosberg, H.I. Modulation of opioid receptor ligand affinity and efficacy using active and inactive state receptor models. *Chem Biol Drug Des* **80**, 763-70 (2012).

- 31. Traynor, J.R. & Nahorski, S.R. Modulation by mu-opioid agonists of guanosine-5'-O-(3-[35S]thio)triphosphate binding to membranes from human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells. *Mol Pharmacol* **47**, 848-54 (1995).
- 32. Kuwahara, S.S. Review of the guide for the care and use of laboratory animals, 8th edition. *Journal of GXP compliance* **16**, 29.
- 33. Gyires, K. & Torma, Z. The use of the writhing test in mice for screening different types of analgesics. *Arch Int Pharmacodyn Ther* **267**, 131-40 (1984).
- 34. Chaplan, S.R., Bach, F.W., Pogrel, J.W., Chung, J.M. & Yaksh, T.L. Quantitative assessment of tactile allodynia in the rat paw. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods* **53**, 55-63 (1994).
- 35. Maldonado, R. *et al.* Reduction of morphine abstinence in mice with a mutation in the gene encoding CREB. *Science* **273**, 657-9 (1996).
- 36. Hall, F.S. *et al.* Congenic C57BL/6 mu opiate receptor (MOR) knockout mice: baseline and opiate effects. *Genes Brain Behav* **2**, 114-21 (2003).
- Matthes, H.W.D. *et al.* Loss of morphine-induced analgesia, reward effect and withdrawal symptoms in mice lacking the μ-opioid-receptor gene. *Nature* 383, 819-823 (1996).
- 38. Roeckel, L.-A. *et al.* Morphine-induced hyperalgesia involves mu opioid receptors and the metabolite morphine-3-glucuronide. *Scientific reports* **7**, 10406-15 (2017).
- 39. Dripps, I.J. *et al.* The role of regulator of G protein signaling 4 in delta-opioid receptormediated behaviors. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **234**, 29-39 (2017).
- 40. Bruce, D.J. *et al.* Combination of a delta-opioid Receptor Agonist and Loperamide Produces Peripherally-mediated Analgesic Synergy in Mice. *Anesthesiology* **131**, 649-663 (2019).
- 41. Negus, S.S., Morrissey, E.M., Folk, J.E. & Rice, K.C. Interaction between Mu and Delta Opioid Receptor Agonists in an Assay of Capsaicin-Induced Thermal Allodynia in Rhesus Monkeys. *Pain Res Treat* **2012**, 867067 (2012).
- 42. Duttaroy, A. & Yoburn, B.C. The Effect of Intrinsic Efficacy on Opioid Tolerance. *Anesthesiology (Philadelphia)* **82**, 1226-1236 (1995).
- 43. Bohn, L.M., Lefkowitz, R.J. & Caron, M.G. Differential mechanisms of morphine antinociceptive tolerance revealed in (beta)arrestin-2 knock-out mice. *J Neurosci* 22, 10494-500 (2002).
- 44. Kruegel, A.C. *et al.* Synthetic and Receptor Signaling Explorations of the Mitragyna Alkaloids: Mitragynine as an Atypical Molecular Framework for Opioid Receptor Modulators. *J Am Chem Soc* **138**, 6754-64 (2016).
- 45. Váradi, A. *et al.* Mitragynine/Corynantheidine Pseudoindoxyls As Opioid Analgesics with Mu Agonism and Delta Antagonism, Which Do Not Recruit β-Arrestin-2. *J Med Chem* **59**, 8381-97 (2016).
- 46. Griggs, N. (2019).
- 47. Fundytus, M.E., Schiller, P.W., Shapiro, M., Weltrowska, G. & Coderre, T.J. Attenuation of morphine tolerance and dependence with the highly selective delta-opioid receptor antagonist TIPP[psi]. *Eur J Pharmacol* **286**, 105-8 (1995).
- 48. Li, P. *et al.* Increased expression of beta-arrestin 1 and 2 in murine models of rheumatoid arthritis: isoform specific regulation of inflammation. *Mol Immunol* **49**, 64-74 (2011).

- 49. Altarifi, A.A. *et al.* Effects of acute and repeated treatment with the biased mu opioid receptor agonist TRV130 (oliceridine) on measures of antinociception, gastrointestinal function, and abuse liability in rodents. *J Psychopharmacol* **31**, 730-739 (2017).
- 50. Smits, S.E. Quantitation of physical dependence in mice by naloxone-precipitated jumping after a single dose of morphine. *Res Commun Chem Pathol Pharmacol* **10**, 651-61 (1975).
- 51. Devine, D.P. & Wise, R.A. Self-administration of morphine, DAMGO, and DPDPE into the ventral tegmental area of rats. *J Neurosci* 14, 1978-84 (1994).
- 52. Mueller, D., Perdikaris, D. & Stewart, J. Persistence and drug-induced reinstatement of a morphine-induced conditioned place preference. *Behav Brain Res* **136**, 389-97 (2002).
- 53. Suzuki, T. *et al.* Effect of the highly selective and nonpeptide delta opioid receptor agonist TAN-67 on the morphine-induced place preference in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **279**, 177-85 (1996).
- 54. Billa, S.K., Xia, Y. & Moron, J.A. Disruption of morphine-conditioned place preference by a delta2-opioid receptor antagonist: study of mu-opioid and delta-opioid receptor expression at the synapse. *Eur J Neurosci* **32**, 625-31 (2010).
- 55. Chefer, V.I. & Shippenberg, T.S. Augmentation of morphine-induced sensitization but reduction in morphine tolerance and reward in delta-opioid receptor knockout mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **34**, 887-98 (2009).

Chapter III: Characterizing the Acute and Chronic Effects of the Multifunctional Opioid Ligand, AAH8

Abstract

Opioids, such as morphine, have been used to treat pain for centuries and exert their effects through the MOR. While the analgesic effects of such opioids are effective, these traditional MOR agonists produce on-target adverse effects, such as constipation and tolerance development. Previous reports demonstrated that the mixed-efficacy MOR agonist/DOR antagonist, AAH8, produced antinociceptive effects without tolerance following repeated administration. We conducted a further evaluation of the properties of AAH8 after acute and repeated administration. AAH8 produced decreased bowel movements to a similar extent as selective MOR agonists and was more potent than morphine. AAH8 produced antinociceptive effects in a model of visceral pain but had little to no antinociceptive effects in the warm water tail withdrawal assay and the CFA-induced mechanical hypersensitivity model. However. intracerebroventricular administration of AAH8 produced dose-dependent increases in tail-flick latency with an EC_{50} of 6.6 mg/kg. Diluted acid-induced writhing or stretching (AASA) was evaluated following repeated administration of AAH8 or morphine. Following five days of repeated administration with increasing doses, the ED₅₀ for the morphine dose effect curve was shifted \sim 3-fold, whereas the ED₅₀ for AAH8 was unchanged. However, repeated administration of 10 mg/kg AAH8, three times per day for five days produced significant tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of 10 mg/kg AAH8. Together, this study suggests that AAH8 produces antinociception and constipation effects through activation of peripheral MORs, and tolerance development may be delayed following repeated administration, but it is not completely prevented.

Introduction

Opioids are a mainstay in pain management due to their robust analgesic effects¹⁻³. Morphine is considered the prototypical opioid for pain management and provides antinociceptive effects through activation of mu-opioid receptors (MORs) within spinal and supraspinal regions⁴⁻ ⁸. MORs are found in many different areas along the pain-processing pathway, both in the peripheral nervous system (PNS) and in the central nervous system (CNS)⁹⁻¹¹. Unfortunately, nearly all MOR agonists, including many clinically used opioids such as fentanyl, oxycodone, and methadone, produce unwanted, on-target adverse effects. Repeated administration of MOR agonists produces tolerance and physical dependence, which can contribute to or exacerbate the development of opioid use disorder (OUD)^{12,13}. Previous studies demonstrated that morphineinduced tolerance and physical dependence development may be impacted by activity at deltaopioid receptors (DORs) because administration of naltrindole, a DOR antagonist, attenuated the development of tolerance to and physical dependence on morphine^{14,15}. The co-administration of MOR and DOR agonists, and even DOR antagonists, retain MOR-mediated antinociception, yet display reduced adverse effects¹⁵⁻¹⁹. For example, mice lacking the DOR display reduced morphine-induced tolerance and reward, suggesting important interactions between the two opioid receptor types²⁰. Therefore, one goal of recent research efforts is to target both MORs and DORs for treatment of pain. A single chemical entity with activity at both MORs and DORs²¹⁻²³ may provide greater benefit over co-administration of two different drugs, such as lack of drug-drug interactions and improved compliance.

We have previously published a series of peptidomimetic compounds exhibiting the desired MOR agonist/DOR antagonist profile^{24,25}. Within this series, a small set of compounds were extensively characterized *in vivo*²⁶, one of which is AAH8. AAH8 was shown to be effective

in animal models of thermal nociception and failed to produce tolerance to its antinociceptive effects following repeated administration. AAH8 is a highly promising ligand and we wanted to further characterize the effects of AAH8 after acute and repeated administration.

Methods

Animals and Drug Solutions

All animal care and experimental procedures complied with the US National Research Council's Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals²⁷. Mice were group- housed with a maximum of five animals per cage in clear polypropylene cages with corn cob bedding and nestlets as enrichment. Mice had free access to food and water at all times. Animals were housed in pathogen- free rooms maintained between 68 and 79°F and humidity between 30 and 70% humidity with a 12 h light/dark cycle with lights on at 07:00 h. We conducted experiments in the housing room during the light cycle. All studies utilize wildtype male or female C57BL/6N mice from Envigo laboratories (formerly Harlan, Indianapolis, IN), or male and female transgenic mice lacking MORs (MOP-KO,B6.129S2- Oprm1^{tm1Kff}/J stock number 007559; Jackson Laboratory) (DOP-KO,B6.129S2- Oprd1^{tm1Kff}/J stock number 007557; Jackson Laboratory, or DORs Sacramento, CA, USA). Mice used for behavioral experiments weighed between 20-30 g at 7-15 weeks old. All drug solutions were injected at a volume of 10 ml/kg. AAH8 was dissolved in 1:9 DMSO/saline solution, or 1:1:8 EtOH/DMSO/Water solution. Morphine sulphate was dissolved in saline. All drugs were given by either intraperitoneal (IP) or subcutaneous (SC) injection, and diluted acetic acid was given IP. For intracerebroventricular (ICV) injections, morphine and AAH8 were dissolved in DMSO.

Acetic Acid Stretch Assay (AASA)

Antinociceptive effects were evaluated in the mouse acetic acid stretch assay. Diluted acetic acid (0.6%) was used as the noxious stimulus to induce a stretching behavior, characterized by constriction of the abdomen, followed by extension of the hind limbs. Test drug or vehicle was administered SC 30 min prior to the injection of acetic acid. Immediately after administration of 0.6% acetic acid, IP, mice were placed individually in clear plastic observation cages ($10 \times 6 \times 8$ in) with bedding for 5 min prior to starting a 20 min observation period. No more than three mice were observed simultaneously. For antagonism studies, a dose of 3.2 or 10 mg/kg naloxone, 10mg/kg naloxone-methiodide, or 3.2 mg/kg naltrindole was administered IP 15 min before administration of test drug. β FNA (IP) was administered as a 48-hour pretreatment prior to test compounds.

Antinociceptive effects were assessed on day 1 and day 6 following repeated administration of morphine, AAH8 or vehicle. Two different within-subject dosing paradigms were utilized to evaluate tolerance development. In the first paradigm, increasing doses of morphine or AAH8 (1-5mg/kg) or vehicle were administered twice per day at ~7am and 7pm for five consecutive days. In the second paradigm, mice received either 1 mg/kg morphine or 10mg/kg AAH8 three times per day (at ~7am, 1pm and 7pm) for five consecutive days. In both paradigms, no drug administration occurred in the evening prior to test day, such that mice were 12 hours drug-free prior to evaluating acid-induced stretching on day 6.

Von Frey

For all von Frey experiments, mice were placed in a plastic box (4in x 4in x 4inch) with a mesh floor that was elevated sixteen-inches above the table. All mice and were habituated to the

plastic box for two hours per day for three days and baseline (pre-CFA). mechanical withdrawal thresholds were assessed. To assess withdrawal threshold, each von Frey monofilament was applied perpendicularly to the ventral medial portion of the hind paw for approximately 3 sec. A withdrawal response was characterized by rapid removal of the paw from the filament within the 3 sec time limit. Directly following the measurement of pre-CFA mechanical thresholds on day 3, an average of pre-CFA withdrawal thresholds was calculated. Animals with an average 50% withdrawal threshold < 0.8g was excluded from the study (~5%). The Up-Down method was used to determine all withdrawal thresholds²⁸. Complete Freund's Adjuvant (CFA, Catalog #77140, Thermo Scientific) was administered unilaterally in a volume of 15ul in a randomized manner. 24 hrs post CFA injections (test day), withdrawal thresholds were evaluated in the absence or presence of drug.

On test day, all mice were administered saline or vehicle, and withdrawal thresholds were evaluated 30 min later (post-CFA baseline withdrawal threshold). Increasing doses of morphine or AMB67 were administered every 30 minutes in a cumulative dosing fashion, and withdrawal thresholds were recorded.

For tolerance studies, on day 1 (24h post CFA administration), all mice were administered saline or vehicle, and withdrawal thresholds were evaluated 30 min later (post-CFA baseline withdrawal threshold). Increasing doses of morphine or AMB67 were administered every 30 minutes in a cumulative dosing fashion, and withdrawal thresholds were recorded to assess antinociceptive effects. Mice were then administered morphine (10mg/kg), AMB67 (10mg/kg), or vehicle 3x per day for five days (Days 1-5) (7am, 1pm, 7pm). No injections were administered the evening prior to test day to ensure no circulating drug was present during mechanical threshold testing. On day 6, all mice were administered saline or vehicle, and withdrawal thresholds were

evaluated 30 min. Increasing doses of morphine or AMB67 were administered every 30 minutes in a cumulative dosing fashion, and withdrawal thresholds were recorded.

WWTW

Mice were placed in a cylindrical plastic restrainer and 2-3 cm of the tail tip was immersed into a 50° C water bath. Withdrawal latencies were recorded with a maximum cut off time of 20 seconds to prevent tissue damage. Dose-response curves were established via cumulative dosing of either morphine or AAH8 (1-32mg/kg) IP, and tail-flick latencies were recorded approximately 30 min after each cumulative dose was administered.

Intracerebroventricular (ICV injections were performed using the modified method of (Haley and McCormick, 1957)²⁹ as described by (Laursen and Belknap, 1986)³⁰. Morphine (0.32-10nmol), AAH8 (1-10nmol), or DMSO was administered ICV in a volume of 3 µL and withdrawal latencies were recorded 30 min after drug administration. To perform ICV injections, mice were anesthetized in a cylindrical drop jar consisting of 0.2 ml isoflurane. Following adequate anesthetization, the head of the mouse was oriented in a manner to estimate the location of bregma based on ear orientation and distance between eyes and ears, about 1-3 mm rostral from the anterior base of the ears (Laursen & Belknap, 1986). After locating bregma, the Hamilton micro syringe (Model #1701, Reno, NV) fitted with a 26G needle was placed at a right angle to the skull and used to create a puncture point approximately 2 mm lateral to bregma with a depth of 4 mm (to the tip of the bevel) in order to deliver compounds directly into the lateral ventricle. Following assessment of antinociception in the WWTW, Fast Green FCF (F7252-5G, Lot # MKBX8539V) was delivered through the same puncture points under heavy anesthesia. Two to three minutes later, mice were euthanized by decapitation and the brain was removed. Coronal slices were made through the lateral, third, and fourth ventricles. The presence of Fast Green FCF within the lateral

and third ventricles confirmed the appropriate site of injection. Alternatively, if Fast Green was not observed in the ventricles, the ICV injection was considered a missed injection site, and these tail-flick latency values were excluded from the data (2 mice in total were excluded from the data set for missed ICV injections).

Constipation

Tinted chow was made in-house, consisting of 25 g of regular chow (PicoLab Laboratory Rodent Diet 5L0D, 0067138), mixed with 40 ml of tap water and 0.25 ml of blue food dye. After food pellets were softened, the tinted chow was mixed for even distribution of food dye. One week before each experiment, group-housed female C57BL/6 mice were habituated to the tinted chow for 24 h with continuous access to normal chow and water. Five days later, and at least 12h before a test, mice were placed in individual cages without bedding or food, with free access to water. On the morning of the experiment, mice were given 1h access to tinted food. Tinted food was then removed, the cages were wiped down, and the mice were given an injection of either drug or vehicle IP. Following access to tinted food, approximately 3 g of normal chow was made available for the remainder of the experiment. The weight of both the normal chow and the tinted chow was recorded both before and after the experiment. The number of tinted fecal boli were recorded every hr for 6 hrs.

Data Analysis

All data analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 8.4.3. Level of significance (α) was set at 0.05 for all statistical measures. A two-way ANOVA was conducted for all graphs containing dose-effect curves unless otherwise stated. Tukey's post hoc analyses

72

were used to correct for multiple comparisons and were only performed when F values achieved p < 0.05. Approximate ED₅₀ values were calculated using GraphPad Prism version 8.4.3. The 50% maximum effect was interpolated from the straight-line analysis of 2-3 points along the linear portion of the curve only. When possible (e.g., within-subject experimental designs), individual ED₅₀ values were averaged across mice and reported as the group mean ED₅₀ ± standard error of the mean (SEM). However, in some studies (e.g., between-subject experimental designs), 50% maximum effects were calculated for the group averaged data, thus a single ED₅₀ (without SEM) was determined for the DE curve. Fold shifts in dose-effect curves were calculated by dividing ED₅₀ value of interest by ED50 value calculated in wild-type mice or in the absence of an antagonist.

Results

In Vivo Results:

Acute Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine in the Acetic Acid Stretch Assay

The acute antinociceptive effects of AAH8 were assessed in male C57BL/6N male mice in the AASA. In the absence of drug, 0.6% acetic acid-induced an average of ~18 total stretches within the 20 min observation period. Morphine produced dose dependent decreases in stretches, similar to previous reports with an EC₅₀ of ~0.4mg/kg³¹⁻³³. AAH8 produced dose-dependent decreases in acid-induced stretches with an EC₅₀ of ~0.5mg/kg (Figure 3.1A). A Two-Way ANOVA revealed a significant effect of drug [F (1, 30) = 11, P=0.002] and dose [F (2, 30) = 44.1, P<0.0001]. As expected, there was no significant interaction between the two drugs [F (2, 30) = 0.9, P=0.4]. A bolus dose of 1 mg/kg dose of morphine produced significant decreases in stretches for up to three hours, whereas 10mg/kg morphine was effective for six hours (Figure 3.1B). AAH8 had a shorter duration of action as compared with morphine, such that a bolus of 1 or 10mg/kg AAH8 produced significant decreases in stretches up to 2 and 4hr respectively (Figure 3.1C).

Opioid Receptor-Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine

AAH8 (10 mg/kg) and morphine (1 mg/kg) significantly decreased acid-induced stretches in C56BL/6N mice (Figure 1A and B, respectively). Naloxone, a non-selective opioid receptor antagonist attenuated the antinociceptive effects of morphine [F (4, 26) = 28.8 P<0.0001] (Figure 3.2B). Similarly, naloxone pretreatments attenuated AAH8-induced antinociception [F (3, 24) = 21.4 P<0.0001] (Figure 3.2A). In transgenic mice lacking the MOR, AAH8-induced antinociception was abolished [F (2, 16) = 28.3, P<0.0001] (Figure 3.2B). Naltrindole, a DORselective antagonist, did not alter the effects of morphine (Figure 3.2C); however, naltrindole partially attenuated the effects of AAH8, but this effect was not statistically significant from 10 mg/kg AAH8 alone (P= 0.2) (Figure 3.2A).

Acute Mechanical, Thermal, and Chemical Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine

In Figure 3, the effects of morphine and AAH8 were evaluated in the von Frey and WWTW assay following peripheral administration and in the WWTW assay following central (ICV) administration. In the von Frey assay, a one-way ANOVA, repeated measures analysis showed a significant effect for morphine treatment [F (1.6, 11.1) = 20.5, P = 0.0003]. Morphine produced a dose-dependent reversal of CFA-induced mechanical hypersensitivity at 3.2 and 10 mg/kg (Figure 3.3A). However, larger doses of morphine (>10 mg/kg) could not be evaluated because of locomotor stimulating effects. AAH8 failed to significantly attenuate CFA-induced mechanical hypersensitivity up to 32 mg/kg [F (3, 21) = 1.1, P=0.4] (Figure 3.3A).

The effects of AAH8 and morphine in the WWTW were assessed (Figure 3.3B). A repeated measures, two-way ANOVA analysis revealed a significant interaction [F (4, 40) = 42.5, P=0.0001], main effect of dose [F (2.6, 25.7) = 104.3, P<0.0001], as well as main effect of drug [F (1, 10) = 36.8, P<0.0001]. In the WWTW, AAH8 produced minimal antinociceptive effects, with 32 mg/kg inducing a small, but significant, increase in tail flick latency (Figure 3.3B). Morphine produced a dose-dependent increase in withdrawal latency with an EC₅₀ of 6 mg/kg +/-0.2 mg/kg (Figure 3.3B).

Next, we assessed the antinociceptive effects of morphine and AAH8 when administered ICV (Figure 3.3C). Both morphine and AAH8 produced dose dependent increases in latency to withdrawal with EC_{50} of (1.6 +/- 0.3 nmol) and (6.6 +/- 0.001 nmol), respectively, demonstrating that AAH8 was 4-fold less potent than morphine. An ordinary Two-Way ANOVA reported a significant interaction [F (3, 40) = 7.9, P<0.0003], main effect of dose (F (3, 40) = 30.4, P<0.0001), and main effect of drug [F (1, 40) = 29.2].

Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine Following Five Days of Repeated Administration

We next sought to assess tolerance development after repeated drug administration in the AASA. Acute antinociceptive effects of AAH8 or morphine were assessed on day 1. Since acetic acid was the noxious stimuli, only a single dose was evaluated in each mouse. Following assessment of acute antinociceptive effects on day 1, mice received increasing doses of morphine or AAH8 (1-5mg/kg) every 12 h over 5 days, and assessment of antinociceptive effects was again conducted on day 6 following chronic treatment (Figure 3.4A and Figure 3.4C). A three-way ANOVA displayed a significant dose x day x treatment [F (2, 30) = 5.85, P=0.007] comparing the

acute antinociceptive effects of morphine following either chronic saline or chronic morphine treatment. There was also a significant main effect of dose [F (2, 30) = 103.9, P<0.0001], treatment [F (1, 30) = 12.8, P=0.0012], and day [F (1, 30) = 17.8, P=0.0002]. Conversely, repeated AAH8 administration failed to alter the EC₅₀, similar to previous reports (Figure 3.4C)²⁶. A three-way ANOVA revealed no significant interaction between day x dose x treating [F (2, 30) = 0.12, P=0.89] (figure a significant main effect of dose (F (2, 31) = 35.4, P<0.0001), but no significant effect of chronic treatment comparing chronic AAH8 and chronic saline [F (2, 30) = 0.32, P<0.72] (Figure 3.4C).

Further, we wanted to assess tolerance utilizing a more-robust dosing paradigm, such that (1 mg/kg of morphine or 10 mg/kg AAH8 3 times daily at ~7am, 1pm and 7pm) was administered for 5 consecutive days. In the AASA, acute antinociceptive effects of 1 mg/kg morphine or 10 mg/kg AAH8 were assessed on day 1, and again on day 6 following chronic treatment (Figure 3.4B and 3.4D). As expected, there was a significant difference in number of stretches measured after an injection of 1 mg/kg morphine on day 1 vs day 6 (Figure 4C) [F (2, 15) = 59.1, P<0.0001]. A One-Way ANOVA also revealed a significant reduction in the antinociceptive effects of 10mg/kg AAH8 on day 6 as compared with day 1 (Figure 3.4D) [F (2, 15) = 36.3, P<0.0001].

AAH8-Induced Constipation

It is well established that MOR agonists produce constipation. Morphine given by IP or SC routes of administration produced a dose-dependent decrease in the number of fecal boli produced over 6 h [F (4, 26) = 32.8, P<0.0001] and [F (3, 20) = 30, P<0.0001], respectively. Similarly, IP or SC AAH8 administration produced a dose-dependent decrease in fecal boli and an ordinary two-way ANOVA revealed a significant interaction between AAH8 SC and AAH8 IP [F (3, 19) =

3.8, 0.03], as well as a significant main effect for dose [F (3, 24) = 53.7, <0.0001] and route of administration [F (1, 19) = 17.8, 0.0005].

Discussion

This study evaluated the effects of AAH8 as compared with morphine following acute and repeated administration. AAH8 displayed dose-dependent antinociceptive effects with similar potency to morphine in the acetic acid stretch assay. The antinociceptive effects of AAH8 were antagonized by naloxone, suggesting opioid-mediated effects. Antinociception was also abolished in mice lacking MOR, suggesting that these effects were mediated by MORs. However, naltrindole may also attenuate some of the antinociceptive effects of AAH8; although this effect was not a significant change from 10mg/kg AAH8 alone. AAH8 was previously reported to be both a MOR agonist and DOR antagonist^{21,26,34}, making these results intriguing. One explanation for these results is that AAH8 may be a high affinity, low efficacy partial agonist at the DOR. In the tail suspension test, 3.2 mg/kg AAH8 attenuated SNC80-induced decreases in immobility, suggesting DOR antagonist activity²⁶. However, if AAH8 is a partial agonist at the DOR, then it could also attenuate SNC80 induced decreases in immobility if a partial agonist alone does not decrease immobility in the mouse forced swim test. It is possible that AAH8 displays low efficacy DOR agonist effects in vivo, and that in the AASA, both MORs and DORs are involved in the antinociceptive effects of AAH8.

We also assessed tolerance development to the antinociceptive effects of AAH8 or morphine in the AASA. Using an increasing dosing paradigm (1-5mg/kg), repeated administration of morphine shifted the dose-response curve 5-fold to the right (Figure 3.4A). However, repeated administration of AAH8 did not induce tolerance, similar to previous reports (Figure 3.4C)²⁶. AAH8 may have failed to induce tolerance using this paradigm perhaps due to a slightly shorter

duration of action than morphine (Figure 3.1C). Therefore, we chose to use a more frequent dosing paradigm with larger doses of AAH8. Mice administered 1 mg/kg morphine, three times per day for five days produced tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of 1 mg/kg morphine (Figure 3.4B). Mice administered 10mg/kg AAH8, three times per day for five days also produced tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of 10mg/kg AAH8 (Figure 3.4D). Studies show that receptor occupancy is an essential factor for tolerance development^{35,36,37}. Therefore, we conclude that it may be the shorter duration of action for AAH8 that contributes to the limited tolerance development and that when dose and injection frequency are increased, tolerance development occurred. These results suggest that tolerance development to the antinociceptive effects of AAH8 occurs when repeated dosing regiments are closely matched for dose and duration of action.

It is well established that MOR agonists can attenuate inflammatory pain in preclinical models^{38,39}, but do so with very little efficacy in the human population⁴⁰. Morphine was effective in both thermal and mechanical nociception measures (Figure 3.3A and 3.3B) as previously reported^{39,41,42}. Therefore, it was surprising that AAH8 lacked acute antinociceptive effects in animals with inflammation-induced mechanical hypersensitivity and in the WWTW following systemic administration (Figure 3.3A). It is unclear why the antinociceptive effects of AAH8 in the WWTW previously reported could not be repeated²⁶. Perhaps this was due to an altered synthesis or different people/group making AAH8. However, the current data suggest that AAH8 may have limited ability to cross the blood brain barrier. Therefore, we chose to assess AAH8 in the WWTW following ICV administration. We show that in the WWTW, AAH8 (ICV) displayed dose-dependent increases in tail flick latency, demonstrating antinociceptive effects. We did assess concentrations of 100nmol, ICV, which elicited full antinociceptive effects. However, these mice also experienced convulsions, so further evaluation with this dose was terminated.

Finally, we evaluated the effects of AAH8 and morphine on gastrointestinal function by evaluating excretion of fecal boli over time. As expected, morphine produced constipation as demonstrated by a decrease in fecal boli excreted over 6 hours. The effects of morphine were similar whether morphine was given IP or SC. In general, AAH8 was more potent than morphine in producing constipation independent of route of administration; however, SC AAH8 was approximately 3-fold less potent than IP AAH8 (Figure 3.5). Overall, these data suggest that AAH8 has limited ability to activate MORs in the CNS, unless it is administered directly to the brain. It is well established in the literature that thermal nociception in the WWTW and mechanical nociception are predominately measures of spinal and supraspinal nociception^{43,44}. It is unclear whether the lack of central effects of AAH8 are due to a limited ability to cross the blood brain barrier or if AAH8 is a substrate of P-glycoproteins. It is likely that there is delay in or limited absorption and/or distribution of AAH8 as suggested by the differences in potency between IP and SC administration to produce constipation. Future studies should directly measure AAH8 levels in the brain following systemic administration as AAH8 may not cross the BBB in significant concentrations or may be a substrate for P-glycoproteins resulting in active transport out of the CNS.

Overall, this study suggests that AAH8 produces antinociception and constipation effects through activation of peripheral MORs. This study also suggests that AAH8 may have potential pharmacokinetic issues deterring the distribution of AAH8 into central regions. Further, these data suggest repeated activation of peripheral opioid receptors produces tolerance to the peripherallymediated antinociceptive effects of MOR agonists. Further studies are required to elucidate exact pharmacokinetic properties hindering the absorption, distribution, and CNS penetrability of AAH8 following systemic administration. Also, including tolerance to other peripherally mediated MORinduced physiological effects such as constipation and the impact of drug route administration on potency differences of AAH8-induced constipation.



Figure 3.1 Acute Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine

Figure 3.1: Antinociceptive effects and duration of action of AAH8 and morphine in the acetic acid stretch assay. C57BL/6N mice were injected SC with drug. Total number of stretches were measured to evaluate antinociception (N=5-6 for each group). Between subject dose response curves measuring antinociception (A). Duration of action following bolus doses of 1mg/kg or 10mg/kg morphine (B). Duration of action following bolus doses of 1mg/kg or 10mg/kg AAH8 (C). **** = P<0.0001, *** = P<0.001, ** = P<0



Figure 3.2 Opioid Receptor-Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine

Figure 3.2: Opioid receptor antagonists block the antinociceptive effects of morphine and AAH8 in the AASA assay. Naloxone and naltrindole pretreatments to 10mg/kg AAH8 (A). 10mg/kg AAH8 in MOR WT and KO mice (B). Naloxone and naltrindole pretreatments to 1 mg/kg morphine (B). (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, *** = P<0.001, versus vehicle control.



Figure 3.3 Acute Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 Following Intraperitoneal or Intracerebroventricular

Administration

Figure 3.3: Antinociceptive effects of AAH8 and morphine in von Frey and WWTW following IP administration and in the WWTW following ICV administration. (A) Cumulative dose effect curves for AAH8 and morphine. %Inhibition of CFA-induced allodynia is plotted on the y-axis. (B) Cumulative dose effect curves in the WWTW after IP administration. (C) Dose effect curves in the WWTW after ICV administration dose dependent mechanical antinociception. (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, * = P<0.05, versus vehicle control. #### = P<0.001 ### = P<0.01, ## = P<0.01, #=P<0.05 versus same dose of AAH8.



Figure 3.4 Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8 and Morphine Following Five Days of Repeated Administration

Figure 3.4: The effects of repeated administration of AAH8 and morphine on the antinociceptive effects of AAH8 and morphine. (A) 5-day increasing dosing paradigm of 2 injections/day (1-5mg/kg) of morphine. (B) 5-day paradigm of 3 injection/day of 1mg/kg morphine (C) 5 day increasing dosing paradigm of 2 injections/day (1-5mg/kg) of AAH8. (D) 5-day paradigm of 3 injection/day of 10mg/kg AAH8. (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, *** = P<0.001, ** = P<0.01 versus vehicle control (BL). ### = P<0.001, ## P<0.01 versus Day1





Figure 3.5: Constipation of effect of AAH8 and morphine. Y-axis displays the total number of tinted boli collected during the 6 hours of collection. Acute antinociceptive effects after bolus injections (IP or SC) of either AAH8 or morphine (A). (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, *** = P<0.001, ** = P<0.01, * = P<0.05 versus vehicle control. (\blacksquare and \Box = 10/10/80 vehicle), (\bullet and O = saline vehicle

References

- 1. Pitts, R.C. & Dykstra, L.A. Antinociceptive and response rate-altering effects of kappa opioid agonists, spiradoline, enadoline and U69,593, alone and in combination with opioid antagonists in squirrel monkeys. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **271**, 1501-1508 (1994).
- 2. Kuo A, W.B., Meutermans W, Smith MT. In vivo profiling of seven common opioids for antinociception, constipation and respiratory depression: no two opioids have the same profile. *Br J Pharmacol* **172**, 532- 548 (2015).
- 3. He, L. *et al.* Methadone antinociception is dependent on peripheral opioid receptors. *J Pain* **10**, 369-79 (2009).
- 4. Corder, G. *et al.* Loss of μ opioid receptor signaling in nociceptors, but not microglia, abrogates morphine tolerance without disrupting analgesia. *Nat Med* **23**, 164-173 (2017).
- 5. Mathews, J.L., Smrcka, A.V. & Bidlack, J.M. A Novel Gβγ-Subunit Inhibitor Selectively Modulates μ-Opioid-Dependent Antinociception and Attenuates Acute Morphine-Induced Antinociceptive Tolerance and Dependence. *The Journal of Neuroscience* **28**, 12183-12189.
- 6. Jennifer, L.W., Jeffrey, L.B., Subramaniam, A. & Edward, J.B. In Vivo Pharmacological Characterization of SoRI 9409, a Nonpeptidic Opioid Î¹/4-Agonist/δ-Antagonist That Produces Limited Antinociceptive Tolerance and Attenuates Morphine Physical Dependence. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **297**, 597.
- 7. He, L., Kim, J.A. & Whistler, J.L. Biomarkers of morphine tolerance and dependence are prevented by morphine-induced endocytosis of a mutant mu-opioid receptor. *Faseb j* **23**, 4327-34 (2009).
- 8. Yaksh, T.L. & Rudy, T.A. Analgesia mediated by a direct spinal action of narcotics. *Science* **192**, 1357-8 (1976).
- 9. Mansour, A., Fox, C.A., Akil, H. & Watson, S.J. Opioid-receptor mRNA expression in the rat CNS: anatomical and functional implications. *Trends Neurosci* **18**, 22-9 (1995).
- 10. Wang, H.B. *et al.* Coexpression of delta- and mu-opioid receptors in nociceptive sensory neurons. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **107**, 13117-22 (2010).
- 11. Chen, Y. & Sommer, C. Nociceptin and its receptor in rat dorsal root ganglion neurons in neuropathic and inflammatory pain models: implications on pain processing. *J Peripher Nerv Syst* **11**, 232-40 (2006).
- 12. Savage, S.R., Kirsh, K.L. & Passik, S.D. Challenges in using opioids to treat pain in persons with substance use disorders. *Addict Sci Clin Pract* **4**, 4-25 (2008).
- 13. Morgan, M.M. & Christie, M.J. Analysis of opioid efficacy, tolerance, addiction and dependence from cell culture to human. *Br J Pharmacol* **164**, 1322-34 (2011).
- 14. Abdelhamid, E.E., Sultana, M., Portoghese, P.S. & Takemori, A.E. Selective blockage of delta opioid receptors prevents the development of morphine tolerance and dependence in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **258**, 299-303 (1991).
- 15. Hepburn, M.J., Little, P.J., Gingras, J. & Kuhn, C.M. Differential Effects of Naltrindole on Morphine-Induced Tolerance and Physical Dependence in Rats. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **281**, 1350-1356 (1997).

- Heyman, J.S., Jiang, Q., Rothman, R.B., Mosberg, H.I. & Porreca, F. Modulation of μmediated antinociception by δ agonists: characterization with antagonists. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 169, 43-52 (1989).
- 17. Heyman, J.S., Vaught, J.L., Mosberg, H.I., Haaseth, R.C. & Porreca, F. Modulation of mu-mediated antinociception by delta agonists in the mouse: selective potentiation of morphine and normorphine by [D-Pen2,D-Pen5]enkephalin. *Eur J Pharmacol* **165**, 1-10 (1989).
- 18. Horan, P. *et al.* Antinociceptive interactions of opioid delta receptor agonists with morphine in mice: supra- and sub-additivity. *Life Sci* **50**, 1535-41 (1992).
- 19. Fundytus, M.E., Schiller, P.W., Shapiro, M., Weltrowska, G. & Coderre, T.J. Attenuation of morphine tolerance and dependence with the highly selective delta-opioid receptor antagonist TIPP[psi]. *Eur J Pharmacol* **286**, 105-8 (1995).
- 20. Chefer, V.I. & Shippenberg, T.S. Augmentation of morphine-induced sensitization but reduction in morphine tolerance and reward in delta-opioid receptor knockout mice. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **34**, 887-98 (2009).
- 21. Mosberg, H.I. *et al.* Opioid peptidomimetics: leads for the design of bioavailable mixed efficacy mu opioid receptor (MOR) agonist/delta opioid receptor (DOR) antagonist ligands. *J Med Chem* **56**, 2139-49 (2013).
- 22. Mosberg, H.I., Omnaas, J.R., Medzihradsky, F. & Smith, C.B. Cyclic, disulfide- and dithioether-containing opioid tetrapeptides: Development of a ligard with high delta opioid receptor selectivity and affinity. *Life Sciences* **43**, 1013-1020 (1988).
- 23. Schiller, P.W. *et al.* The opioid mu agonist/delta antagonist DIPP-NH(2)[Psi] produces a potent analgesic effect, no physical dependence, and less tolerance than morphine in rats. *J Med Chem* **42**, 3520-6 (1999).
- Harland, A.A. *et al.* Further Optimization and Evaluation of Bioavailable, Mixed-Efficacy μ-Opioid Receptor (MOR) Agonists/δ-Opioid Receptor (DOR) Antagonists: Balancing MOR and DOR Affinities. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 58, 8952-8969 (2015).
- Bender, A.M. *et al.* Asymmetric Synthesis and in Vitro and in Vivo Activity of Tetrahydroquinolines Featuring a Diverse Set of Polar Substitutions at the 6 Position as Mixed-Efficacy μ Opioid Receptor/δ Opioid Receptor Ligands. *ACS Chemical Neuroscience* 6, 1428-1435 (2015).
- 26. Anand, J.P. *et al.* In vivo effects of mu-opioid receptor agonist/delta-opioid receptor antagonist peptidomimetics following acute and repeated administration. *Br J Pharmacol* **175**, 2013-2027 (2018).
- 27. Kuwahara, S.S. Review of the guide for the care and use of laboratory animals, 8th edition. *Journal of GXP compliance* **16**, 29.
- 28. Chaplan, S.R., Bach, F.W., Pogrel, J.W., Chung, J.M. & Yaksh, T.L. Quantitative assessment of tactile allodynia in the rat paw. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods* **53**, 55-63 (1994).
- 29. Haley, T.J. & McCormick, W.G. Pharmacological effects produced by intracerebral injection of drugs in the conscious mouse. *Br J Pharmacol Chemother* **12**, 12-5 (1957).
- 30. Laursen, S.E. & Belknap, J.K. Intracerebroventricular injections in mice: Some methodological refinements. *Journal of pharmacological methods* **16**, 355-357 (1986).
- 31. Bagdas, D. *et al.* Expression and pharmacological modulation of visceral pain-induced conditioned place aversion in mice. *Neuropharmacology* **102**, 236-43 (2016).

- 32. Kang, M. *et al.* The effect of gut microbiome on tolerance to morphine mediated antinociception in mice. *Scientific Reports* **7**, 42658 (2017).
- 33. Stevenson, G.W., Bilsky, E.J. & Negus, S.S. Targeting Pain-Suppressed Behaviors in Preclinical Assays of Pain and Analgesia: Effects of Morphine on Acetic Acid-Suppressed Feeding in C57BL/6J Mice. *The journal of pain* **7**, 408-416 (2006).
- 34. Nastase, A.F. *et al.* Dual Pharmacophores Explored via Structure-Activity Relationship (SAR) Matrix: Insights into Potent, Bifunctional Opioid Ligand Design. *J Med Chem* **62**, 4193-4203 (2019).
- 35. Stevens, C.W. & Yaksh, T.L. Potency of infused spinal antinociceptive agents is inversely related to magnitude of tolerance after continuous infusion. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **250**, 1-8 (1989).
- 36. Duttaroy, A. & Yoburn, B.C. The Effect of Intrinsic Efficacy on Opioid Tolerance. *Anesthesiology (Philadelphia)* **82**, 1226-1236 (1995).
- He, L., Fong, J., von Zastrow, M. & Whistler, J.L. Regulation of Opioid Receptor Trafficking and Morphine Tolerance by Receptor Oligomerization. *Cell* 108, 271-282 (2002).
- 38. Stein, C., Millan, M.J., Shippenberg, T.S. & Herz, A. Peripheral effect of fentanyl upon nociception in inflamed tissue of the rat. *Neurosci Lett* **84**, 225-8 (1988).
- 39. Soignier, R.D. *et al.* Measurement of CFA-induced hyperalgesia and morphine-induced analgesia in rats: dorsal vs plantar mechanical stimulation of the hindpaw. *Pain Med* **12**, 451-8 (2011).
- 40. WHITTLE, S.L., RICHARDS, B.L., van der HEIJDE, D.M. & BUCHBINDER, R. The Efficacy and Safety of Opioids in Inflammatory Arthritis: A Cochrane Systematic Review. *The Journal of Rheumatology* **90**, 40-46 (2012).
- 41. Steinmiller, C.L. & Young, A.M. Pharmacological selectivity of CTAP in a warm water tail-withdrawal antinociception assay in rats. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **195**, 497-507 (2008).
- 42. Feehan, A.K. & Zadina, J.E. Morphine immunomodulation prolongs inflammatory and postoperative pain while the novel analgesic ZH853 accelerates recovery and protects against latent sensitization. *Journal of Neuroinflammation* **16**, 100 (2019).
- 43. Drinovac Vlah, V., Filipović, B., Bach-Rojecky, L. & Lacković, Z. Role of central versus peripheral opioid system in antinociceptive and anti-inflammatory effect of botulinum toxin type A in trigeminal region. *European journal of pain* **22**, 583-591.
- 44. Blomqvist, K.J. *et al.* Antagonism of peripheral opioid receptors by methylnaltrexone does not prevent morphine tolerance in rats. *Journal of Neuroscience Research* **n/a**.

Chapter IV: Involvement of Peripheral Opioid Receptors in the Development of Tolerance to µ-Opioid Receptor Agonists

Abstract

Opioids are regarded as the most effective drugs for pain therapy. The majority of opioid use is in managing severe, acute pain and is considered standard of care throughout most countries. However, the effectiveness of opioids is greatly hindered when treating chronic pain because of many adverse effects, including tolerance development. Elucidating mechanisms involved in tolerance development will improve our knowledge of opioid pharmacology and potentially improve our treatment of chronic pain. This study aims to evaluate the role of peripheral opioid receptors in tolerance development to centrally and peripherally-acting MOR agonists. In this study, we used a model of acute, peripherally-mediated visceral pain, the acetic acid stretch assay (AASA), and a centrally-mediated, thermal reflex assay, warm water tail withdrawal (WWTW). In the AASA, loperamide and morphine displayed acute antinociceptive effects with ED₅₀ values of 0.62 and 0.15 mg/kg, respectively. In the WWTW, following 5 days of 3x daily administration of morphine, the ED₅₀ of the morphine dose-effect curve was shifted 2.5-fold to the right. Interestingly, naloxone-methiodide pretreatments before each chronic morphine injection prevented the chronic morphine-induced rightward shift in the morphine dose-effect curve. Additionally, chronic loperamide (5 days of 4x daily administration) produced tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine, as displayed by a rightward shift in the morphine dose-effect curve. Pretreatments of naloxone-methiodide completely reversed cross-tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine. These results suggest that repeated activation of peripheral

opioid receptors is sufficient for tolerance production and that peripheral opioid receptors may be involved in developing tolerance to clinically used opioids.

Introduction

Transmission of painful stimuli begins with activation of nociceptors located on primary afferent neurons residing within the peripheral nervous system¹. Nociceptor activation sends electrical signals along the ascending pain pathway, to the dorsal horn and eventually many brain structures including the medulla, midbrain, amygdala, thalamus and the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC)²⁻⁴. Processed pain signals within the somatosensory cortex send projections via the descending pain pathway to the periaqueductal gray (PAG), rostral ventral medulla (RVM), and dorsal horn, where significant facilitation or inhibition of nociceptive inputs occur⁵.

Opioid agonists bind to and activate MORs within the substantia gelatinosa in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord and modify painful stimuli along the ascending limb⁶. Direct activation of MORs in the peripheral nervous system (peripheral nerve terminals and dorsal root ganglion [DRG]), as well as the spinal cord level and supraspinal regions have been shown to produce antinociceptive effects in rodent models^{7,8}. For example, intrathecal (IT) administration of morphine also produces MOR-mediated antinociceptive effects^{9,10}. Also, morphine administered directly into the rostral ventral medulla (RVM) or periaqueductal gray (PAG) inhibit responses to nociceptive stimuli in various animal models in a MOR-mediated manner¹¹⁻¹⁴.

Repeated administration of morphine systemically induced tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of opioids. *In vitro* and *in vivo* studies have identified various opioid receptor-mediated mechanisms thought to contribute to opioid tolerance. Canonically, MOR desensitization and downregulation was thought to mediate tolerance development^{15,16}. Additionally, both the MOR agonist, DAMGO and morphine caused robust MOR agonist-induced desensitization of G protein-

coupled inwardly rectifying potassium channel (GIRK) channel activation following prolonged morphine exposure in HEK293 cells expressing rat MOR, elucidating additional mechanisms that may contribute to tolerance development^{17,18}. However, MOR desensitization and down regulation ex vivo was not always observed following chronic MOR agonist administration in vivo¹⁹. For example, mice implanted with subcutaneous morphine pellets were tolerant to the antinociceptive effects of morphine but there was no significant downregulation of MOR in brain slices²⁰. Repeated microinjections of morphine into the ventrolateral PAG produced robust tolerance development to ventrolateral PAG-mediated antinociceptive effects of morphine, and this was accompanied with significant decreases in morphine-induced adenylyl cyclase inhibition in the PAG²¹⁻²³. Further, reductions in morphine-induced decreases in calcium current, as well as decreased GIRK activation have been demonstrated in PAG neurons isolated from morphine tolerant mice²⁴; these effects have also been shown in thalamus neurons isolated from morphine tolerant rats²¹. These data collectively suggest chronic systemic administration of morphine induces robust tolerance development via receptor desensitization in multiple brains regions involved in opioid-mediated nociception. However, these data do not rule out other contributing brain regions or neuronal circuits that may be involved in tolerance development.

Chronic morphine administration into the PAG elicits tolerance development while chronic morphine administered into the RVM does not²²; suggesting RVM neurons are relatively resistant to tolerance development and that morphine-induced tolerance may occur in neurons that precede the RVM along the pain pathway. Even with this understanding, the brain regions, population of MORs, or neuronal circuits are responsible for opioid tolerance remain unresolved. Tolerance development is one of the major driving forces resulting in decreased pain control and contributes

to opioid misuse, further elucidating mechanisms and receptor populations involved in opioid tolerance may help improve opioid-based pain treatments.

Recently, studies have alluded to significant involvement of MORs expressed on primary afferent neurons in opioid induced tolerance and opioid induced hypersensitivity (OIH)²⁵. When MORs were removed from neurons of the TRPV1 lineage (neurons expressing the TRPV1 promoter), acute antinociceptive effects of morphine were unaltered, but opioid tolerance and OIH were prevented²⁵. Further, the peripherally restricted MOR agonist, loperamide, produced robust tolerance to its antinociceptive effects in nerve-injured rats²⁶. Collectively, these studies suggest peripheral MORs may significantly contribute to opioid tolerance. The present study aims to evaluate the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors in the development of tolerance to centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of MOR

Methods

Animals and In Vivo Solutions

All animal care and experimental procedures complied with the US National Research Council's Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (Kuwahara et al., 2012)²⁷. Mice were group- housed with a maximum of five animals per cage in clear polypropylene cages with corn cob bedding and nestlets as enrichment. Mice had free access to food and water at all times. Animals were housed in specific pathogen- free rooms maintained between 68 and 79°F and humidity between 30 and 70% humidity with a 12 h light/dark cycle with lights on at 07:00 h. We conducted experiments in the housing or adjoining rooms during the light cycle. All studies utilize wildtype male C57BL/6 mice from Envigo laboratories. Mice weighed between 20-30 g at 7-15 weeks old at the time of use. All drug solutions were injected in a volume of 10ml/kg. Loperamide was dissolved in a 1:1:8 Ethanol/Castor oil/water solution. Morphine sulphate and 0.6% acetic

acid were dissolved in saline and water, respectively. All drugs were given by either IP or SC, as indicated, and the 0.6% acetic acid was given by IP injection.

Acetic Acid Stretch Assay (AASA)

This assay evaluated the effects of MOR agonists to alleviate stretching or writhing behaviors induced by intraperitoneal injection of diluted glacial acetic acid. Test drug or vehicle was administered SC. Thirty min later, mice were administered diluted acetic acid (IP, 0.6%) and were individually placed in clear plastic observation cages (10 x 6 x 8 in) containing corn cob bedding. Five min after acetic acid administration, total number of stretches were recorded over 20 min. For antagonism studies, naloxone (3.2 or 10 mg/kg) or 10mg/kg naloxone-methiodide was administered IP 15 min before administration of test drug.

Warm Water Tail Withdrawal

To assess tail withdrawal latencies, mice were briefly placed in a cylindrical plastic restrainer and 2-3 cm of their tails were immersed into a water bath maintained at 50° C. The latency to tail withdrawal or a rapid flicking motion of the tail was recorded with a maximum cut off time of 20 seconds to prevent any tissue damage from occurring. Morphine or loperamide were given via SC administration in a cumulative dosing fashion (1-32mg/kg) and tail-flick latencies were recorded every 30 min. In antagonism studies, naloxone (3.2mg/kg) or naloxone-methiodide (10mg/kg) was administered via IP administration as a 15 min pretreatment to cumulative doses of morphine.

For the tolerance studies, a within-subject design was used. Cumulative dose effect curves were established on day one in opioid naïve mice. Mice were administered morphine (10mg/kg) or vehicle 3x per day for five days (7am, 1pm, and 7pm) or loperamide (3.2mg/kg) 4x/ day (7am, 1pm, 7pm, and 1am). On day 5, a cumulative morphine dose effect curve was determined. In

another group of animals, 10 mg/kg NLX-M (IP) was administered as 15 min pretreatments to either each treatment of morphine or loperamide during repeated injections. No drug treatments were administered the evening prior to test day.

Data Analysis

All data analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 8.4.3. Level of significance (α) was set to 0.05 for all statistical measures. Two-way ANOVAs were conducted for all dose-effect curves unless otherwise stated. Post hoc analyses were conducted by Tukey's post hoc tests to correct for multiple comparisons and were only performed when F values achieved p < 0.05. In the absence of an interaction, we did post hoc comparisons on the main effect of dose. To calculate approximate ED₅₀ values, the 50% maximum effect was interpolated from the straight-line analysis for each individual anima, and then the ED₅₀ values were averaged across all in mice in the same treatment group. This included 2-3 points along the linear portion of the curve only. Standard errors of the mean were calculated for ED₅₀ values where stated. Fold shifts in dose-effect curves were calculated by dividing the ED₅₀ value of interest by the ED₅₀ value calculated in wild-type mice or in the absence of the antagonist.

Results

Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and Loperamide in the Acetic Acid Stretch Assay

The effects of acute morphine or loperamide were evaluated in the AASA. Morphine produced dose-dependent decreases in acid-induced stretches [F (4, 25) = 40.4, P<0.0001, Figure 4.1A] with significant decreases observed at 0.1 mg/kg morphine and larger. Loperamide also decreased acid-induced stretches in a dose dependent manner [F (4, 26) = 34.1, P<0.0001] with significant decreases at doses of 1 mg/kg and larger (Figure 4.1A). Both naloxone (3.2 mg/kg) and

the peripherally restricted, non-selective opioid receptor antagonist, NLX-M (10 mg/kg), attenuated the acute antinociceptive effects of morphine [F (3, 21) = 23.1, P<0.0001] (Figure 4.1B). Similarly, naloxone and NLX-M significantly attenuated the acute antinociceptive effects of 3.2mg/kg loperamide [F (4, 26) = 34.1, P<0.0001] (Figure 4.1C).

Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and Loperamide in the WWTW

The acute antinociceptive effects of morphine and loperamide was evaluated in the WWTW assay. Morphine produced dose-dependent increases in withdrawal latencies [F (4, 20) = 117, P<0.0001] with significant effects observed at 10 and 32 mg/kg. In the WWTW, naloxone, but not naloxone-methiodide, shifted the morphine dose effect curve approximately 2.7-fold to the right. A repeated measures, two-way ANOVA revealed a significant interaction [F (4, 50) = 13.4, P<0.0001], main effect of dose [F (4, 50) = 153.1, P<0.0001], and a main effect of treatment [F (1, 50) = 19.2, P<0.0001] (Figure 4.2A). However, both naloxone and naloxone-methiodide failed to alter the acute antinociceptive effects of loperamide [F (6, 51) = 1.02, P=0.4]. There was a significant main effect of dose [F (1.919, 32.63) = 124.4, P<0.0001], and 32 mg/kg loperamide significantly increased tail-flick latencies (Figure 4.2B).

Effects of Naloxone-Methiodide on the Development of Tolerance Produced by Repeated Administration of Morphine on the WWTW.

Methylnaltrexone, a peripherally restricted non-selective opioid receptor agonist, was previously demonstrated to attenuate morphine-induced tolerance in a model of perioperative and chronic pain²⁵. To assess which opioid receptor population was involved in morphine tolerance, morphine-induced antinociceptive effects were assessed following repeated administration of

morphine +/- pretreatments of naloxone-methiodide (10mg/kg). In the WWTW, a three-way ANOVA revealed tail flick latency was resistant to 10 mg/kg morphine following 6 days of morphine treatment, which was supported by a day x dose x treatment interaction [F (4, 40) = 5.3, P=0.002], as well as a significant main effects of dose [F (4, 40) = 506.3, P<0.0001], treatment [F (1, 10) = 28.4, P=0.0003], as well as day [F (1, 10) = 7.8, P=0.02]. This effect is supported by a 3.5-fold rightward shift in the morphine dose-effect curve following repeated morphine administration. following chronic morphine administration, the antinociceptive effects of morphine displayed an approximate 2.5-fold rightward shift in the morphine dose-effect curve (Figure 4.3A). In mice that received chronic administration of naloxone-methiodide and morphine, the day 6 morphine dose effect curve was unaltered compared to day one [F (4, 40) = 0.7, P=0.6] (Figure 4.3B). However, there was a main effect of dose [F (4, 40) = 136.4, P<0.0001] but no effect of treatment [F (1, 10) = 0.03, P=0.9]. Chronic administration of NLX-M as a pretreatment to chronic saline did not alter the acute antinociceptive effects of morphine as displayed by no shift in the morphine DE curve [F (4, 50) = 0.5317, P=0.7130] (Figure 4.3D). There was however a main effect of dose [F (4, 50) = 143.2, P < 0.0001].

The Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine or Loperamide Following Repeated Administration of 3.2mg/kg Loperamide

To further assess the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors in opioid-mediated antinociception and tolerance production, we evaluated tolerance and cross-tolerance following repeated administration of loperamide. We initially assessed loperamide-induced cross tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine. (Figure 4.4A and Figure 4.4B). Repeated administration of loperamide, 3.2mg/kg injection three times/day for five days, produced a modest rightward shift

in the morphine DE curve [F (4, 40) = 3.24, P=0.02] (figure 4.4A). There was no main effect of the day (1 vs 5) following repeated loperamide administration [F (2, 20) = 3.5, P=0.1] (Figure 4B). However, repeated administration of loperamide, 3.2mg/kg injection three times/day for five days, induced a significant rightward shift in the loperamide dose effect curve (Figure 4.4D). A two-way ANOVA revealed a significant interaction of day x dose [F (4, 40) = 12.1, P<0.0001], as well as significant main effect of day (1 vs 6) [F (1, 10) = 23.1, P=0.0007] and dose [F (4, 40) = 31.2, P<0.0001]. Therefore, we administered loperamide, 3.2mg/kg injection four times/day for five days and assessed the morphine dose effect curve on day 1 and day 6 (Figure 4.4B). Four daily injections of 3.2 mg/kg loperamide induced approximately a 3.5-fold rightward shift in the morphine DE curve (Figure 4.4B). A two-way ANOVA revealed a significant interaction [F (4, 50 = 2.960, P=0.03], a main effect of dose [F (4, 50) = 88.84, P<0.0001], as well as a main effect of day (1 vs 6) [F (1, 50) = 4.543, P=0.038]. To assess possible accumulation of loperamide in the CNS following repeated administration, baseline tail-flick latencies were assessed following the first and last 3.2mg/kg injections on day 1, and day 5, respectively (Figure 4.4C). There was no significant difference between baseline tail-flick latencies between day 1 and day 5 (t=1.2, df=5, p=0.29).

Effects of Chronic Naloxone-Methiodide on Loperamide-Induced Tolerance to the Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine

Chronic loperamide administration produced cross tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine following repeated systemic administration(Figure 4.4B). To confirm that this effect was mediated by peripheral opioid receptors, mice received pretreatments of 10 mg/kg NLX-M in conjunction with repeated administration of 3.2 mg/kg loperamide, four times per day for five
days. 10 mg/kg NLX-M attenuated loperamide-induced tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine in the WWTW assay as displayed by a lack of shift in the morphine dose effect curve. A two-way ANOVA revealed a main effect of dose [F (4, 50) = 102.1, P<0.0001], but no main effect of day (1 vs 6) [F (1, 50) = 0.7491, P=0.4] (Figure 4.5).

Discussion

The present study evaluated the contribution of peripheral ORs to the development of tolerance to the centrally-mediated, antinociceptive effects of morphine. Morphine produced antinociceptive effects in both the AASA and the WWTW assay as expected²⁸⁻³⁰, and morphine was 10-fold more potent in the AASA as compared with the WWTW. Naloxone and the peripherally restricted NLX analog, NLX-M, blocked the antinociceptive effects of morphine in the AASA. However, only NLX attenuated the effects of morphine in the WWTW, consistent with previous studies^{31,32}. Together, these data suggest that morphine produces antinociceptive effects in the AASA through activation of peripheral opioid receptors, but central opioid receptor activation is required for antinociceptive effects in the WWTW assay. While naloxone-methiodide is believed to be peripherally restricted, some NLX-M may cross into the CNS; however, based on our data, it would suggest that not enough NLX-M gets into the CNS to block the centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of morphine measured in the WWTW. Further, these data suggest that the antinociceptive effects of poioids in the AASA are peripherally mediated following systemic administration, consistent with previous data²⁸.

The MOR agonist, loperamide, the active ingredient in Imodium, causes slowing of the GI tract to prevent diarrhea. It is primarily restricted to the gastrointestinal tract following oral administration because it is a major substrate for the efflux transporter P-glycoprotein (P-gp), limiting its ability to be absorbed into circulation and to cross the blood-brain barrier³³. Morphine

is also a P-gp substrate, but to a much lesser degree. Mice lacking P-gp display between a 10-fold and 65-fold higher concentration of loperamide in the brain following IV and SC administration, respectively^{34,35}, further demonstrating the peripheral restrictiveness of loperamide in WT mice. In the same strain of mice, morphine concentrations in the CNS only increases 2-fold.³⁶ When systematically administered, acute loperamide produced antinociceptive effects in both the AASA and WWTW assays. The antinociceptive effects of loperamide in the AASA were blocked by NLX and NLX-M, indicating that peripheral ORs mediated these effects. However, only the largest dose of loperamide (32 mg/kg) produced antinociceptive effects in the WWTW assay; however, neither NLX nor NLX-M blocked these effects. These data suggest that large doses of loperamide produce non-opioid receptor-mediated antinociceptive effects. Larger doses of loperamide have been shown to directly bind to both N-type and L-type calcium channels³⁷. Additionally, intrathecal administration of the N-type calcium channel blocker, omega-conotoxin GVIA, dose dependently increase tail-flick latencies in the WWTW³⁸, suggesting calcium channels may be the mechanism behind the antinociceptive effects of loperamide in the WWTW.

Next, we wanted to assess whether antagonism of peripheral opioid receptors would modulate the development of tolerance to the centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of morphine. Systemic administration of morphine at 10 mg/kg, 3x daily dosing for five days, was sufficient for inducing tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine (Figure 4.3A). Three times daily administration of NLX-M alone did not alter the acute antinociceptive effects of morphine, nor did it alter baseline tail-flick latencies. These data suggest that repeated administration of NLX-M did not lead to blockade of central MORs either through drug accumulation or changes in the integrity of the BBB. However, NLX-M pretreatments during daily morphine injections completely attenuated morphine-induced tolerance, as demonstrated by a lack

of shift in the morphine dose-effect curve following repeated administration (Figure 4.3B). These data are in agreement with those published by Corder et al., 2017, suggesting antagonism of peripheral opioid receptors is sufficient for attenuating morphine-induced tolerance development²⁵.

To further elucidate the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors, we chronically activated peripheral opioid receptors with 3.2mg/kg loperamide. Loperamide produced a dose-dependent attenuation of acid-induced stretches (Figure 4.1A). 3.2 mg/kg loperamide was fully effective and these effects were inhibited by NLX-M (Figure 4.1C). Further, this dose of loperamide was inactive in the WWTW assay. Together, these data suggest that a dose of 3.2 mg/kg loperamide only activates peripheral opioid receptors.

We next further assessed the ability of loperamide to induce cross-tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine. Three times daily systemic administration of 3.2 mg/kg loperamide produced modest but non-significant cross-tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine (Figure 4.1B). However, when the frequency of loperamide dosing was increased to four-times daily, administration of peripherally active doses of loperamide produced tolerance to the centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of both morphine and loperamide. Together, these data suggest that activation of peripheral opioid receptors plays a role in developing tolerance to the centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of morphine.

There have been many mechanisms proposed to be involved with opioid tolerance that incorporate peripheral mechanisms. Chronic administration of morphine produced robust tolerance development, and this effect was associated with a significant increase in brain P-gp. Increased P-gp concentrations in the BBB would decrease the amount of morphing reaching the CNS, ultimately shifting the morphine dose effect curve and giving the appearance of tolerance development but might not be associated with opioid receptor desensitization or downregulation. These data suggest that upregulation of P-gp may reduce the central antinociceptive effects of morphine via an increase of morphine efflux from CNS³⁹. Another peripherally mediated proposed mechanism for opioid tolerance is the involvement of the microbiome. Recent studies demonstrate altered gut microbiota following chronic opioid administration resulting in the compromise of the gut barrier^{40,41}. Interestingly, both in germ-free mice or with the administration of probiotics, mice chronically administered morphine did not produce tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine⁴². It is possible that NLX-M pretreatment inhibited morphine-induced compromisation of the gut barrier, leading to tolerance attenuation. However, studies suggest TLR4 receptors may also play a role in this mechanism, and no activity of NLX-M on TLR4 receptors has been demonstrated⁴³. These data offer significant implications of the microbiome on opioid-mediated tolerance development.

This study demonstrated that morphine-induced tolerance was attenuated through antagonism of peripheral opioid receptors, similar to previous reports²⁵. Additionally, we demonstrated opioid-induced tolerance through activation of peripheral opioid receptors. Previous work has shown antiallodynic properties of loperamide, which were attenuated with NLX-M suggesting a peripherally-mediated mechanism²⁶. In the same study, chronic loperamide induced tolerance to its antiallodynic effects, and NTX pretreatments attenuated this effect. The study, however, did not assess how NLX-M might impact the tolerance development, although the study suggests the tolerance was induced via activation of peripheral MORs residing in the dorsal root ganglion, since the antinociception observed was mediated through peripheral opioid receptors²⁶. This provides further evidence that peripheral opioid receptors play a role in tolerance development. The intriguing component of these results in this manuscript is that tolerance

development occurred to CNS-mediated antinociception through peripheral opioid receptor manipulation. This suggests that the manipulation of peripheral opioid receptors may potentially alter opioid-receptor function in the CNS. There are many proposed mechanisms involved in morphine-induced tolerance, either following repeated administration in vivo or prolonged exposure *in vitro*. Opioid receptor desensitization is a common phenomenon that occurs following opioid administration and has been thought of as a cause for opioid tolerance⁴⁴. Down-regulation is the reduction of opioid receptor number, which may result in the degradation of the receptor. Further, down-regulation could also be due to a decrease in receptor synthesis and both could contribute to tolerance development. Mice administered chronic subcutaneous etorphine infusions produced significant antinociceptive tolerance and these effects were correlated with a significant down-regulation of MORs in mouse brain²⁰. Conversely, morphine-tolerant mice who received either morphine pellet implantation or chronic subcutaneous infusion did not display decreases in MOR number²⁰. These data suggest tolerance development can be produced through differing mechanisms depending on the agonist, further suggesting multiple mechanisms contributing to opioid tolerance. Multiple signaling pathways, including ACase inhibition, activation of MAP kinases, inhibition of voltage-gated calcium channels, and activation of GIRK channels, are utilized to measure opioid receptor desensitization⁴⁵ and are instrumental measurements for future studies to elucidate an intracellular mechanism responsible for the effects seen in this manuscript. While the mechanism behind our results in this manuscript is unclear, it suggests that activation of peripheral opioid receptors is sufficient for inducing tolerance to centrally acting opioids. Concern for centrally active opioids for the use of chronic pain has risen due to adverse effects, and usage of peripherally restricted opioid receptor agonists has gained attention. However, it is imperative to elucidate the involvement of peripheral opioid receptors in developing opioidinduced adverse effects that hinder chronic opioid therapy's effectiveness. Future studies should illuminate the mechanism contributing to the tolerance demonstrated in this manuscript and to understand if the mechanisms are similar to those following CNS administration of opioids.



Figure 4.1 Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and Loperamide in the AASA

Figure 4.1: (A) Dose effect curve of systemically administered morphine or loperamide in the AASA. (B) Pharmacological inhibition of morphine-induced antinociception with naloxone, or naloxone-methiodide. (C) Pharmacological inhibition of loperamide-induced antinociception with naloxone, or naloxone-methiodide (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, *** = P<0.001, *** = P<0.001, versus vehicle control. ### = P<0.001, ## = P<0.001, versus 1mg/kg morphine, or 3.2mg/kg loperamide.



Figure 4.2 Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine and Loperamide in the WWTW

Figure 4.2: (A) Cumulative dose effect curves for morphine in the presence of naloxone, or naloxone methiodide measuring thermal nociception. Y-axis plotted at tail-flick latencies. (B) Cumulative dose effect curves for loperamide in the presence of naloxone, or naloxone methiodide measuring thermal nociception. Y-axis plotted at tail-flick latencies (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, *** = P<0.001, * = P<0.001,



Figure 4.3 Effects of Naloxone-Methiodide on the Development of Tolerance Produced by Repeated Administration of Morphine in the WWTW

Figure 4.3: Morphine-induced tolerance in the presence and absence of the peripherally restricted opioid receptor agonist, naloxone-methiodide. (A) Tolerance development to the antinociceptive effects of morphine following five days of repeated administration. (B) Morphine dose effect curve before and after pretreatments of naloxone-methiodide to repeated administration of morphine. (C) Acute antinociceptive effects of morphine following chronic saline treatment. (D) Acute antinociceptive effects of morphine following chronic saline treatment. (D) Acute antinociceptive effects of morphine following chronic naloxone-methiodide to repeated methods antinociceptive effects of morphine following chronic naloxone-methiodide treatment (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, ** = P<0.01, * = P<0.05, versus BL control. ## = P<0.01 versus same dose Day 1.



Figure 4.4 The Antinociceptive Effects of Morphine or Loperamide Following Repeated Administration of 3.2mg/kg Loperamide

Figure 4.4: Loperamide-induced tolerance and cross tolerance to the thermal antinociceptive effects of morphine. (A) Cumulative dose effects curves of loperamide, Day 1 vs Day 6, following 5 days of 3x daily repeated administration of 3.2mg/kg loperamide. (B) Cumulative dose effect curves of morphine, Day 1 vs Day 6 tail flick latencies following 5 days of 3x daily repeated administration of loperamide. (C) Cumulative dose effect curves of morphine, Day 1 vs Day 5 tail flick latencies following 5 days of 4x daily repeated administration of loperamide. (D) Baseline tail-flick latencies following 3.2mg/kg loperamide day 1, and day 5 of chronic loperamide treatment. (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.001, ** = P<0.001, ** = P<0.01, * = P<0.05 versus BL control, ns = not significant.



Figure 4.5 Effects of Chronic Naloxone-Methiodide on Loperamide-Induced Tolerance to the Antinociceptive Effects of

Morphine

Figure 4.5: NLX-M attenuates loperamide-induced cross tolerance in the WWTW. (A) Naloxone methiodide pretreatments to repeated administration of morphine attenuate morphine induced tolerance. (N=6 for each group) **** = P<0.0001, ** = P<0.01, * = P<0.05 versus vehicle control.

References

- 1. Dubin, A.E. & Patapoutian, A. Nociceptors: the sensors of the pain pathway. *J Clin Invest* **120**, 3760-72 (2010).
- 2. Mansour, A., Fox, C.A., Akil, H. & Watson, S.J. Opioid-receptor mRNA expression in the rat CNS: anatomical and functional implications. *Trends Neurosci* **18**, 22-9 (1995).
- 3. Corder, G., Castro, D.C., Bruchas, M.R. & Scherrer, G. Endogenous and Exogenous Opioids in Pain. *Annu Rev Neurosci* **41**, 453-473 (2018).
- 4. Fields, H. State-dependent opioid control of pain. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 5, 565-75 (2004).
- 5. Ossipov, M.H., Morimura, K. & Porreca, F. Descending pain modulation and chronification of pain. *Curr Opin Support Palliat Care* **8**, 143-51 (2014).
- 6. Kohno, T., Kumamoto, E., Higashi, H., Shimoji, K. & Yoshimura, M. Actions of opioids on excitatory and inhibitory transmission in substantia gelatinosa of adult rat spinal cord. *J Physiol* **518** (**Pt 3**), 803-13 (1999).
- 7. Matthes, H.W. *et al.* Loss of morphine-induced analgesia, reward effect and withdrawal symptoms in mice lacking the mu-opioid-receptor gene. *Nature* **383**, 819-23 (1996).
- 8. Kieffer, B.L. Opioids: first lessons from knockout mice. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* **20**, 19-26 (1999).
- 9. Rebel, A., Sloan, P. & Andrykowski, M. Retrospective analysis of high-dose intrathecal morphine for analgesia after pelvic surgery. *Pain Res Manag* **16**, 19-26 (2011).
- 10. Gilmer-Hill, H.S. *et al.* Intrathecal morphine delivered via subcutaneous pump for intractable pain in pancreatic cancer. *Surgical neurology* **51**, 6-11 (1999).
- 11. Manning, B.H., Morgan, M.J. & Franklin, K.B. Morphine analgesia in the formalin test: evidence for forebrain and midbrain sites of action. *Neuroscience* **63**, 289-94 (1994).
- 12. Yaksh, T.L. & Rudy, T.A. Narcotic analgestics: CNS sites and mechanisms of action as revealed by intracerebral injection techniques. *Pain* **4**, 299-359 (1978).
- 13. Narita, M. *et al.* Comparative Pharmacological Profiles of Morphine and Oxycodone under a Neuropathic Pain-Like State in Mice: Evidence for Less Sensitivity to Morphine. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **33**, 1097-1112 (2008).
- Cohen, S.R. & Melzack, R. Morphine injected into the habenula and dorsal posteromedial thalamus produces analgesia in the formalin test. *Brain research* 359, 131-139 (1985).
- 15. Harrison, R.S. *et al.* Novel helix-constrained nociceptin derivatives are potent agonists and antagonists of ERK phosphorylation and thermal analgesia in mice. *J Med Chem* **53**, 8400-8 (2010).
- 16. Dang, V.C. & Christie, M.J. Mechanisms of rapid opioid receptor desensitization, resensitization and tolerance in brain neurons. *Br J Pharmacol* **165**, 1704-1716 (2012).
- 17. Johnson, E.A. *et al.* Agonist-selective mechanisms of mu-opioid receptor desensitization in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Mol Pharmacol* **70**, 676-85 (2006).
- 18. McPherson, J. *et al.* μ-opioid receptors: correlation of agonist efficacy for signalling with ability to activate internalization. *Mol Pharmacol* **78**, 756-66 (2010).

- Ma, X. *et al.* DAMGO-induced μ opioid receptor internalization and recycling restore morphine sensitivity in tolerant rat. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 878, 173118 (2020).
- 20. Stafford, K., Gomes, A.B., Shen, J. & Yoburn, B.C. mu-Opioid receptor downregulation contributes to opioid tolerance in vivo. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* **69**, 233-7 (2001).
- 21. Noble, F. & Cox, B.M. Differential desensitization of mu- and delta- opioid receptors in selected neural pathways following chronic morphine treatment. *Br J Pharmacol* **117**, 161-9 (1996).
- 22. Morgan, M.M., Clayton, C.C. & Boyer-Quick, J.S. Differential susceptibility of the PAG and RVM to tolerance to the antinociceptive effect of morphine in the rat. *Pain* **113**, 91-8 (2005).
- 23. Tortorici, V., Robbins, C.S. & Morgan, M.M. Tolerance to the antinociceptive effect of morphine microinjections into the ventral but not lateral–dorsal periaqueductal gray of the rat. *Behavioral Neuroscience* **113**, 833-839 (1999).
- 24. Bagley, E.E., Chieng, B.C., Christie, M.J. & Connor, M. Opioid tolerance in periaqueductal gray neurons isolated from mice chronically treated with morphine. *Br J Pharmacol* **146**, 68-76 (2005).
- 25. Corder, G. *et al.* Loss of μ opioid receptor signaling in nociceptors, but not microglia, abrogates morphine tolerance without disrupting analgesia. *Nat Med* **23**, 164-173 (2017).
- 26. He, S.Q. *et al.* Tolerance develops to the antiallodynic effects of the peripherally acting opioid loperamide hydrochloride in nerve-injured rats. *Pain* **154**, 2477-2486 (2013).
- 27. Kuwahara, S.S. Review of the guide for the care and use of laboratory animals, 8th edition. *Journal of GXP compliance* **16**, 29.
- 28. Labuz, D., Mousa, S.A., Schäfer, M., Stein, C. & Machelska, H. Relative contribution of peripheral versus central opioid receptors to antinociception. *Brain Res* **1160**, 30-8 (2007).
- 29. Bagdas, D. *et al.* Expression and pharmacological modulation of visceral pain-induced conditioned place aversion in mice. *Neuropharmacology* **102**, 236-43 (2016).
- Mosberg, H.I. *et al.* Opioid peptidomimetics: leads for the design of bioavailable mixed efficacy μ opioid receptor (MOR) agonist/δ opioid receptor (DOR) antagonist ligands. J Med Chem 56, 2139-49 (2013).
- 31. Lowery, J.J. *et al.* In vivo characterization of MMP-2200, a mixed delta/mu opioid agonist, in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **336**, 767-78 (2011).
- 32. Stevenson, G.W. *et al.* Behavioral pharmacology of the mixed-action delta-selective opioid receptor agonist BBI-11008: studies on acute, inflammatory and neuropathic pain, respiration, and drug self-administration. *Psychopharmacology* **237**, 1195-1208 (2020).
- 33. Schinkel, A.H., Wagenaar, E., Mol, C.A. & van Deemter, L. P-glycoprotein in the bloodbrain barrier of mice influences the brain penetration and pharmacological activity of many drugs. *J Clin Invest* **97**, 2517-24 (1996).
- 34. Dagenais, C., Graff, C.L. & Pollack, G.M. Variable modulation of opioid brain uptake by P-glycoprotein in mice. *Biochem Pharmacol* **67**, 269-76 (2004).
- 35. Kalvass, J.C., Graff, C.L. & Pollack, G.M. Use of loperamide as a phenotypic probe of mdr1a status in CF-1 mice. *Pharm Res* **21**, 1867-70 (2004).
- 36. Xie, R., Hammarlund-Udenaes, M., de Boer, A.G. & de Lange, E.C. The role of Pglycoprotein in blood-brain barrier transport of morphine: transcortical microdialysis studies in mdr1a (-/-) and mdr1a (+/+) mice. *Br J Pharmacol* **128**, 563-8 (1999).

- 37. Church, J., Fletcher, E.J., Abdel-Hamid, K. & MacDonald, J.F. Loperamide blocks highvoltage-activated calcium channels and N-methyl-D-aspartate-evoked responses in rat and mouse cultured hippocampal pyramidal neurons. *Mol Pharmacol* **45**, 747-57 (1994).
- 38. Lee, S. *et al.* Analgesic effect of highly reversible ω -conotoxin FVIA on N type Ca2+ channels. *Mol Pain* **6**, 97 (2010).
- 39. Aquilante, C.L., Letrent, S.P., Pollack, G.M. & Brouwer, K.L. Increased brain Pglycoprotein in morphine tolerant rats. *Life Sci* 66, Pl47-51 (2000).
- 40. Banerjee, S. *et al.* Opioid-induced gut microbial disruption and bile dysregulation leads to gut barrier compromise and sustained systemic inflammation. *Mucosal Immunol* **9**, 1418-1428 (2016).
- 41. Wang, F. *et al.* Morphine induces changes in the gut microbiome and metabolome in a morphine dependence model. *Scientific Reports* **8**, 3596 (2018).
- 42. Zhang, L. *et al.* Morphine tolerance is attenuated in germfree mice and reversed by probiotics, implicating the role of gut microbiome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **116**, 13523-13532 (2019).
- 43. Carvalho, F.A., Aitken, J.D., Vijay-Kumar, M. & Gewirtz, A.T. Toll-like receptor-gut microbiota interactions: perturb at your own risk! *Annu Rev Physiol* **74**, 177-98 (2012).
- 44. Law, P.Y., Hom, D.S. & Loh, H.H. Loss of opiate receptor activity in neuroblastoma X glioma NG108-15 hybrid cells after chronic opiate treatment. A multiple-step process. *Mol Pharmacol* **22**, 1-4 (1982).
- 45. Connor, M., Osborne, P.B. & Christie, M.J. Mu-opioid receptor desensitization: is morphine different? *Br J Pharmacol* **143**, 685-96 (2004).

Chapter V: General Discussion

The experiments described in this thesis sought to examine the receptor-mediated mechanisms responsible for the acute and chronic effects of known selective MOR agonists and novel, mixed-efficacy opioid ligands. While the majority of this work focused on measuring antinociceptive effects of opioid ligands, we also evaluated physical dependence, constipation, and abuse liability. The data presented here demonstrate two major findings: 1) mixed-efficacy opioid ligands produce antinociceptive effects in number of animal models and seem to produce less tolerance, physical dependence, and abuse liability as compared with selective MOR agonists, and 2) peripheral opioid receptors play a role in the development of tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of centrally acting μ -opioid receptor (MOR) agonists. Together, the studies reported in this thesis identify potential opioid receptor targets and mechanisms that may be used to create safer, opioid-based treatments for pain management.

It is well established that MOR agonists are highly effective treatments for attenuating pain. Unfortunately, MOR agonist-induced adverse effects plague clinical utility for long-term, chronic pain patients. It was hoped that the mechanisms contributing to opioid-induced analgesia were distinct from the adverse effects. Nearly two centuries of work have contributed to improving opioid-based therapy by solely targeting the MOR. These investigations yielded higher affinity, more potent, and more efficacious MOR agonists, but failed to generate a safer opioid analgesic. Elucidating how morphine and other opioids produce adverse effects is essential in the development of safer opioid analgesics.

Antinociceptive effects and the undesired adverse effects of opioid use are primarily mediated through activation of the MOR, as shown by the absence of antinociceptive effects, rewarding effects, and withdrawal-like effects in mice lacking the MOR¹. However, DOR activity can attenuate some of the undesired effects of MOR agonists without disrupting the acute antinociceptive properties. Antagonism of the DOR attenuates MOR-mediated tolerance development², which was further recapitulated with ligands exhibiting MOR agonist/DOR antagonist profiles, such as UMB425 and VRP26^{3,4}. Our lab recently published on AAH8, a MOR agonist/DOR antagonist mixed-efficacy opioid ligand that produced acute antinociceptive effects without producing tolerance or physical dependence⁵.

Interestingly, DOR agonists have been shown to increase the potency of MOR agonists to produce antinociceptive effects and increase the efficacy of MOR agonists^{2,6-8}. SRI-22141, a dual mixed-efficacy MOR/DOR agonist exhibited enhanced efficacy in pre-clinical neuropathic pain models, including reduced tolerance and physical dependence development, providing an addition approach to mixed-efficacy opioid ligands⁹. These data suggest combining DOR agonist activity with a conventional MOR agonist may decrease the dose of the MOR agonist necessary to produce significant antinociception.

Through a screening process of many mixed-efficacy opioid ligands, we found AMB67, a dual MOR/DOR agonist, that displayed acute antinociceptive effects in the acetic acid stretch assay (AASA). Therefore, we chose to conduct an *in vivo* characterization of AMB67, and further evaluate a compound, AAH8, that our lab previously reported in the literature⁵. Considering the decreased tolerance observed with these peptidomimetic compounds, we sought to further explore

mechanisms of tolerance that may explain the improved profile of activity observed with multifunctional opioid ligands.

In Vivo Characterization of The Dual MOR/DOR Agonist, AMB67: Acute and Chronic Antinociception, Physical Dependence, and Abuse Potential

Numerous studies have reported that the therapeutic profile of MOR agonists can be improved with simultaneous modulation of the DOR^{2,10,11}. These data resulted in many groups probing bivalent ligands^{12,13} and mixed-efficacy MOR-agonist/DOR-antagonist ligands. Generally, these compounds exhibit acute antinociceptive effects with limited tolerance and physical dependence development¹⁴⁻¹⁷. Interestingly, dual MOR/DOR agonists, such as MMP2200, have also been shown to display similar characterization as MOR agonist/DOR antagonist ligands. MMP2200 is a dual MOR/DOR agonist and produces substantial antinociceptive effects with reduced tolerance, physical dependence, locomotor activation, and self-administration¹⁸⁻²⁰. Other dual MOR/DOR agonists, SRI-22141 and RV-Jim-C3, display acute antinociceptive effects in the tail flick and inflammatory models of pain^{9,21}. SRI-22141 was effective at attenuating neuropathic pain-like states in a mouse neuropathic pain model. In vitro, cells exposed to prolonged SRI-22141, produced robust cAMP overshoot, an in vitro marker for dependence liability²². However, repeated administration of 10 mg/kg SRI-22141, 2x each day for 4 days, produced significantly less tolerance compared to morphine, and the mice did not develop physical dependence⁹. Discrepancies between *in vivo* and *in vitro* data suggest the improved *in* vivo profiles of mixed-efficacy opioids ligands may not be selective targeting of receptors in a single cell, but instead the involvement of more complex neuronal circuits. In vitro, MMP2200 also produced cAMP overshoot, however it failed to induce physical dependence in $vivo^{20}$. However, MMP2200 is the only dual MOR/DOR agonist to have been studied for abuse potential and failed to induce conditioned place preference²⁰. To further elucidate the potential advantages of dual MOR/DOR agonists, Chapter II of this thesis characterizes the antinociceptive effects, as well as adverse effects, including abuse potential, of the dual MOR/DOR agonist, AMB67.

Competitive binding studies using radiolabeled diprenorphine show morphine exhibited low nanomolar affinity at the MOR²³, while AMB67 exhibited sub nanomolar affinity at the MOR. In rat MOR expressing C6 cells, morphine produced $48.2 \pm 6.5\%$ of DAMGO-induced [³⁵S]GTP γ S stimulation²³, suggesting partial agonist activity. These data correlated with our results where morphine produced $21.8 \pm 1.9\%$ [³⁵S]GTP γ S stimulation at rat MOR expressing C6 cells. Also, in rat MOR expressing C6 cells, AMB67 produced $81 \pm 4.3\%$ [³⁵S]GTP γ S stimulation as compared to DAMGO, nearly 4-fold more efficacious at the MOR than morphine, displaying full agonist activity. AMB67 is nearly 100-fold more potent at the MOR than morphine. At the DOR, AMB67 had 21-fold higher affinity than morphine. Both morphine and AMB67 exhibited similar efficacy at DOR, with 56% and 34% [³⁵S]GTP γ S stimulation, respectively, and AMB67 was nearly 16-fold more potent at DOR than morphine. Together, these data suggest that AMB67 is nearly a full agonist at MORs and a low efficacy agonist at DORs.

In vivo, AMB67 displayed antinociceptive effects in assays of chemical, thermal, and inflammatory nociception in C57BL/6N mice with EC₅₀s of approximately 0.3mg/kg, 8.6 mg/kg, and 3.3 mg/kg, respectively. To assess drug-induced chemical antinociception, we utilized the AASA, where diluted acetic acid was used to produce a writhing or stretching response indicative of a pain-like behavior. In the AASA, naloxone, naltrindole, and β FNA, attenuated AMB67-induced antinociception, suggesting this effect is mediated through actions at both the MOR and the DOR, consistent with the *in vitro* profile of AMB67. In contrast, morphine-induced antinociception was attenuated by naloxone, but not naltrindole. Even though both compounds

exhibit modest agonist effects at the DOR *in vitro*, the antinociceptive effects of morphine in the AASA assay are likely MOR-mediated. These data suggest either potency differences between morphine and AMB67 measuring [35 S]GTP γ S stimulation may explain the lack of DOR-mediated effects of morphine, or that G-protein activation in this cell line does not adequately predict the *in vivo* activity of an opioid ligands.

In the WWTW, morphine exhibited potent thermal antinociceptive effects, and studies show this effect is mediated through the MOR, as MOR KO mice fail to elicit morphine-induced antinociception²⁴. Similarly, AMB67-induced thermal antinociception was shifted to the right in MOR heterozygous mice, and abolished in mice lacking the MOR, demonstrating MOR-mediated effects. These effects were a little surprising considering the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 in the AASA were at least partially mediated by DORs. However, prototypical DOR agonists, such as SNC80, fail to elicit increases in tail-flick latencies, suggesting that DOR activation alone cannot produce antinociceptive effects in thermal, spinally-mediated nociceptive assays. Convulsive effects of DOR agonists are common and may impact the antinociceptive effects of DOR agonists. It is important to note that AMB67 failed to induce convulsive behavior on its own, as shown by no increases in the Racine score in mice administered AMB67, up to doses of 32mg/kg. AMB67 did slightly enhance PTZ-induced convulsions in a DOR-mediated behavior (data not shown). Future studies should assess AMB67 in DOR KO mice in the WWTW to compare and contrast DOR-mediated antinociceptive effects across different nociceptive measures.

In mice administered CFA to induced mechanical hypersensitivity, both morphine and AMB67 exhibited significant antinociceptive effects. Morphine was more efficacious than AMB67; however, we were restricted in using larger morphine doses because stimulatory effects

116

impeded reliable measurements of mechanical nociception. The EC₅₀ of both morphine and AMB67 in mice pretreated with naloxone was shifted to the right, suggesting opioid-receptor mediated effects. It was surprising AMB67 was not more effective in mice treated with CFA, given the DOR agonist activity of AMB67 in the AASA. It was previously shown that CFA induced an up-regulation of DORs in the dorsal spinal cord, suggesting a role for the DOR in nociceptive mechanisms of inflammation²⁵. There is, however, contradictory data in the literature with regards to the effects of DOR agonists on CFA-induced mechanical allodynia and thermal hypersensitivity, as some studies show DOR agonists are effective in one but not the other, and vice versa^{25,26}. Our studies were conducted 24h post CFA injection. It is possible that upregulation of the DOR was not significant at this timepoint, and if AMB67 was assessed 48h or 72h post CFA injection, AMB67 might have been more effective. Studies assessing the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 in a model of inflammation in MOR KO mice would assess if the DOR is at all involved in the effects shown here. It would be possible that if the DOR component of AMB67 was involved, that mice lacking the MOR would still display modest antinociceptive effects.

The three pain models discussed above are models of pain elicited behavior, whereas an antinociceptive effect is demonstrated by decreasing a behavior induced by a noxious stimulus. Thus, we also assessed morphine and AMB67 in a model of pain depressed behavior. We utilized a pain depressed behavior where animals were conditioned to run on a running wheel and CFA was administered bilaterally into the hind paws to decrease the wheel-running behavior. Morphine significantly restored wheel running behavior but did not completely restore CFA-induced suppression of wheel running (See Appendix, Figure 5.1A). Conversely, AMB67 failed to restore wheel-running behavior in CFA-treated mice (See Appendix Figure 5.1B). The ability of morphine to improve the affective components of pain contributes to its antinociceptive effects²⁷. CFA-

induced pain depressed wheel running might incorporate affective pain to a greater extent than the nociceptive models utilized within this manuscript. Since AMB67 produced significantly fewer rewarding properties compared with morphine, this may explain the ineffectiveness of AMB67 in CFA-induced suppression of wheel running. Unfortunately, since AMB67 robustly suppressed wheel running at larger doses in the absence of pain, I was unable to evaluate larger doses. Future studies should assess AMB67 in a self-administration model to gain further insight into the abuse potential of AMB67 and if it produces less abuse potential compared to current opioid therapeutics.

Overall, the acute antinociceptive studies demonstrated in this thesis show AMB67 produces robust chemical, mechanical, and thermal antinociceptive effects in an opioid mediated manner, but was ineffective at attenuating CFA-induced suppression of wheel running. We were interested in assessing the antinociceptive effects of AMB67 and morphine following repeated administration. Repeated administration of morphine produced a rightward shift in the EC_{50} in all three pain models, recapitulating previous studies^{28,29}. Conversely, AMB67 failed to induce tolerance in all models utilizing the same dosing paradigm as morphine. Based on previous literature, the DOR activity of AMB67 may contribute to the lack of tolerance. However, directly assessing the impact the DOR component of AMB67 has on tolerance development is difficult. Since mice lacking the DOR exhibit attenuated morphine-induced tolerance¹⁰, this limits our ability to use DOR KO mice to assess the contribution of the DOR activity of AMB67. Similarly, naltrindole attenuates morphine-induced tolerance development and therefore provides further limitations to our assessment. It is possible that if the dosing regimen was more strenuous, either increasing the number of injections per day or increasing the dose per injection, that tolerance development may have occurred. However, we used the same dosing and injection frequency paradigm for both AMB67 and morphine, suggesting AMB67 would be beneficial in a patient

population, and therefore demonstrate an improvement in pain therapy, compared to morphine. However, even though AMB67 failed to elicit tolerance development when repeatedly administered, assessing the abuse potential of AMB67 is imperative, as euphoric effects of opioids have been demonstrated time and time again to induce drug abuse behavior.

We assessed the rewarding and abuse potential of AMB67 through two different paradigms and two different species. In mice, AMB67 was assessed in the conditioned place preference, which involves the association of one environment with a drug of abuse, followed by the association of a different environment with the absence of the drug, or the drug's vehicle. Both compounds produced conditioned place preference, but AMB67 was nearly 10-fold less potent than morphine. Similarly, in a drug discrimination paradigm assessing interoceptive effects of morphine, AMB67 substitutions produced full generalization to the subjective effects of morphine; however, AMB67 was approximately 5.5-fold less potent than morphine. These data suggest that AMB67 may produce less rewarding effects or abuse potential than morphine. An interesting component of these data is the comparison of potency in rewarding effects compared to antinociceptive effects. While morphine and AMB67 exhibited equipotent antinociceptive effects across a variety of pain assays, AMB67 was consistently less potent in rewarding effects. One concern in the drug discrimination study is morphine was administered SC and AMB67 was administered IP. Drugs administered IP tend to undergo more extensive first pass metabolism, so it is possible less AMB67 reached the CNS compared to morphine and therefore a decrease in potency was shown. However, further investigation demonstrated morphine, either administered SC or IP, produced the same EC₅₀, suggesting administration route does not explain the differences (See Appendix, Figure 5.2). However, future studies should assess CNS concentrations of AMB67 following various routes of administration.

Lastly, physical dependence was assessed. Repeated administration of morphine elicited withdrawal-like behaviors, indicative of physical dependence development. However, animals repeatedly administered AMB67 displayed minimal withdrawal-like behaviors, although this effect was not significant from control. One concern with these studies is the relative affinities between AMB67 and naltrexone (the antagonist used to elicit the withdrawal-like behaviors). AMB67 exhibited a roughly 2-fold greater affinity for the MOR than naltrexone and was administered at 5x the dose. It is possible that naltrexone was unable to displace enough of AMB67 from the MOR to induce a significant withdrawal-like effect. Future studies should address this concern by potentially using a ligand with a higher affinity, such as diprenorphine. Diprenorphine may be sufficient in outcompeting with AMB67 for the MOR and, therefore, eliciting a significant withdrawal-like response. Physical dependence is a major driver for continued opioid use because patients will begin using drug to minimize the effects of withdrawal. Having an opioid that does not cause drug dependency, as determined by withdrawal symptoms in the absence of drug, is a major advancement in opioid-based therapy. The combination of robust antinociceptive effects, no tolerance development, diminished physical dependence, and lessened abuse potential makes AMB67 a potential candidate for treating patients' long term.

Continued Evaluation of The Mixed Efficacy MOR Agonist/DOR Antagonist, AAH8: Pharmacokinetics May Limit the Centrally Mediated Antinociceptive Effects of AAH8

Previous research demonstrated the mixed-efficacy opioid, AAH8, produced equipotent antinociceptive effects to morphine, no tolerance development following repeated administration, and no abuse potential⁵. These data strengthen the rationale for assessing mixed-efficacy opioid ligands as a safer alternative to current opioid therapeutics. In this section, the assessment of AAH8-induced antinociception was initially attempted in a chronic model of inflammatory pain.

However, acute AAH8 administration failed to attenuate CFA-induced mechanical allodynia, up to 32mg/kg, and was only modestly effective at 32mg/kg in the WWTW, contradictory to recently published work. Therefore, this section first assessed potential rationales for why AAH8 lacks antinociceptive effects in assays requiring CNS receptor activation.

In the AASA, AAH8 induced nearly equipotent antinociceptive effects as morphine, with an EC_{50} of approximately 0.5mg/kg. Antinociceptive effects in the AASA is predominately mediated through peripheral opioid receptors, as naloxone methiodide (NLX-M), a peripherally restricted opioids receptor antagonist, attenuated the effects of morphine. However, NLX-M failed to attenuate the antinociceptive effects. These data suggest that AAH8 induces antinociception via a central mechanism. However, systemically administered AAH8 did not produce antinociceptive effects in the WWTW or VF assays, suggesting that it does not reach the CNS. When administered ICV, AAH8 produced dose-dependent antinociceptive effects in the WWTW. These data suggest that when AAH8 is given in a manner that allows it to reach central MORs, it produces robust antinociceptive effects. A potential rationale for why NLX-M failed to attenuate the antinociceptive effects of AAH8 in the AASA is that AAH8 has a 3000-fold greater affinity for the MOR than NLX-M^{30,31}. Therefore, at equal doses, NLX-M may not be able to compete with AAH8 for receptor occupancy and cannot block the antinociceptive effects of AAH8. Higher doses of NLX-M cannot be used as NLX-M can access the CNS if at a high enough dose. Peripherally acting MOR antagonist (PAMORA) usage has risen due to the effectiveness in reversing opioidinduced constipation³². Synthesizing a PAMORA with greater affinity than those already in use would be an additional approach to assess how AAH8 is inducing antinociceptive effects in the AASA. Loperamide, a MOR selective agonist, is well characterized as a useful drug in patients with IBD, as it is restricted to the GI tract and induces constipation effects. The restrictiveness of loperamide is due to it being a major substrate for p-glycoproteins (PGP), a protein involved in drug detoxification and tissue protection from administered drugs^{33,34}. It is unknown if AAH8 is a substrate for PGP, but it would be interesting to assess, via microanalysis, if CNS concentrations of AAH8 differ between WT and PGP null mice.

Understanding that AAH8 induced opioid receptor-mediated antinociceptive effects in a peripherally mediated model of pain, we were interested in assessing the constipation effects of AAH8 following different routes of administration. AAH8 (10mg/kg) was shown to induce constipation in WT mice⁵. We chose to assess an AAH8 dose-response curve compared to morphine and interestingly, AAH8 was approximately 20-fold more potent than morphine at inducing constipation effects. These results were unexpected, given the equipotent antinociceptive effects in the AASA. However, these data are consistent with the *in vitro* evaluation of AAH8, where AAH8 is approximately 100-fold more potent at activating the MOR than morphine. When administered IP, AAH8 was more potent than AAH8 (SC) at producing constipation effects, but why this was the case was puzzling. AAH8 includes a THQ core within the structure that has been shown to exhibit significant CYP3A4 metabolism³⁵, an enzyme predominately found in the liver, with small traces in the small intestines. Drugs administered IP are subject to extensive first-pass metabolism within the liver via absorption through the hepatic portal system³⁶, whereas SC administration bypasses first-pass metabolism. This would suggest AAH8 would undergo more significant metabolism following IP than SC; however, this contradicts the constipation data collected here. Another rationale is potential absorption issues from the injection site. Following SC administration, less drug reaches circulation, including the site of action in the GI tract; therefore, larger doses of AAH8 would be needed to produce constipation following SC administration. Future studies should evaluate systemic AAH8 concentrations following IP and

SC administration to assess if the metabolism of AAH8 differs. Additionally, studies should evaluate the metabolism and pharmacokinetics of AAH8 between different routes of administration to improve metabolic stability of future ligands.

Elucidation of Additional Mechanisms Involved in Opioid-Induce Tolerance

Much research has exposed mechanisms involved in opioid tolerance³⁷⁻³⁹. In vitro models have been instrumental in elucidating receptor effects that contribute to tolerance development. Cells exposed to prolonged morphine show morphine-induced receptor desensitization, and these results have been recapitulated in ex vivo studies looking at various brain regions^{40,41,42,43}. Opioid receptor downregulation has been shown following chronic opioid exposure and is proposed to be involved in tolerance. Ex-vivo studies using beta-arrestin-2 KO mice showed a disruption in morphine-induced tolerance and resensitization⁴⁴. These effects were recapitulated in the same strain of mice where tolerance development following repeated administration of morphine was diminished in beta-arresting-2 KO mice compared to WT controls⁴⁵. Further, the use of *in vivo* models has also aided in elucidating tolerance mechanisms. Beta-arrestin-2 proteins are crucial for regulating agonist-mediated G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) signaling; both by mediating receptor desensitization and receptor resensitization³⁴, which are both thought to be critical for tolerance development. Additionally, MOR residing in the DRG exhibited attenuated morphine-induced decreases in voltage-gated calcium currents following repeated administration⁴⁶, but it is unknown if this effect leads to any physiologically relevant behavioral effect such as tolerance development to the antinociceptive effects of MOR agonists.

The presence of opioid receptors on peripheral nerve terminals of primary afferent neurons, and the DRG, sparked interest in using opioid agonists that lack CNS effects for treating pain⁴⁷. If applicable, the adverse effect profile should be improved as many of the undesired effects of

opioids, such as abuse liability and respiratory depressant effects, are predominately mediated in the CNS. Although pre-clinical studies indicate peripheral opioid receptor-mediated antinociception in inflammatory models⁴⁸⁻⁵², clinical results of peripheral opioid treatment have been modest at best⁵³⁻⁵⁶, and appear to be most efficacious when employed for knee pain following knee surgery, or local infiltration following dental surgery⁵⁷. Although relatively effective in some pain cases, peripheral opioid use may not be sustainable when chronically used because tolerance development may be inevitable.

A recent study suggested antagonism of peripheral opioid receptors on primary afferent neurons may be sufficient for attenuating morphine-induced tolerance⁵⁸, in the absence of pain and in a model of chronic neuropathic pain. Therefore, we continued this evaluation by assessing peripheral opioid receptor involvement in the development and attenuation of tolerance to the centrally-mediated antinociceptive effects of MOR agonists. I show, in this thesis, as have many others, that tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine occur following repeated administration. 10 mg/kg morphine was administered 3 time daily, for five days and the morphine dose-effect curve was assessed before and after repeated administration. In both thermal and inflammatory pain models, the non-selective peripherally restricted opioid antagonist, naloxonemethiodide, fully attenuated morphine-induced tolerance. These results align with those shown by Corder et al., 2017, and therefore we chose to assess if repeated activation of opioid receptors in the PNS was sufficient for inducing tolerance. To assess this, initial morphine dose-effect curves were established on day 1, then 3.2 mg/kg loperamide was administered 4 times daily, for 5 days. On day 6, we assessed the morphine dose-effect curve again in the same group of animals. Repeated administration of low dose loperamide (3.2mg/kg) induced tolerance and cross-tolerance to the antinociceptive effects of morphine. These results are the first to show that centrallymediated antinociception can be disrupted through chronic activation of opioid receptors in the PNS. The underlying mechanism causing the rightward-shift in the morphine dose effect curve is unknown; however, it may be that chronic activation of opioid receptors in the PNS induce alterations in opioid receptor function and signaling in the CNS. For example, following systemically administered chronic morphine in mice, MORs in the PAG and in the DRG display decreased morphine-induced GIRK inhibition compared to vehicle control mice, a canonical mechanism involved in opioid tolerance. It would be interesting to assess morphine-induced GIRK inhibition and cAMP inhibition in PAG neurons vs. DRG neurons of mice chronically administered loperamide. This would begin to elucidate the downstream effects of chronic loperamide. Nonetheless, to further confirm our results are due to activation of peripheral opioid receptors, we demonstrated that naloxone-methiodide blocks loperamide-induced cross-tolerance to morphine. However, which opioid receptor is mediating this effect is still unknown. It would be interesting to synthesize peripherally restricted antagonists at DOR or KOR to assess the involvement of each receptor subtype in tolerance development to the centrally mediated antinociceptive effects of morphine following repeated, peripheral opioid receptor activation. Understanding which opioid receptors, and which population of opioid receptors promote tolerance development will improve our knowledge on tolerance mechanisms and potentially alter the way in which opioid-based treatment is conducted.

As mentioned previously, it is imperative to elucidate all mechanisms that contribute to opioid tolerance to improve opioid-based therapy. These studies offer evidence that usage of peripheral opioid agonists may not be the best nor safest approach and that alternative methods are required for treating pain.

Conclusion:

MOR agonists produce significant analgesic effects, but the clinical utility is hindered due to unwanted effects such as constipation, respiratory depression, abuse potential, physical dependence, and tolerance development. Many decades of research have focused on synthesizing novel, selective ligands targeting the MOR for treating clinical pain. However, with no improvements in adverse effect profiles, new approaches are required to improve opioid-based therapy. Therefore, the current studies explored the contribution of other opioid receptor types and populations of opioid receptors contributing to the acute and chronic effects of MOR agonists. Literature on mixed-efficacy MOR/DOR ligands continue to show improvements in adverse effect profiles compared to current clinically used opioids. Further, understanding that the production and attenuation of tolerance development can be disrupted through actions at opioid receptors in the periphery, these data may shed light on potential mechanisms involved in the improved adverse effect profiles of mixed-efficacy opioid ligands. For example, it would be interesting if either the DOR or the KOR in the PNS mediate tolerance to MOR agonists, as this would evolve clinical approaches for pain and minimize tolerance in the human population. Implications of targeting the DOR in the periphery may provide a more distinct explanation as to why mixed-efficacy opioid ligands display a lessened adverse effect profile. Overall, the work presented in this thesis should benefit the generation of safer analgesics and further our understanding of opioid tolerance. The possibility of attenuating the crippling adverse effects associated with opioid use would greatly benefit opioid-based treatment, fight the opioid epidemic, and potentially save the lives of those who require opioids for normal, everyday function.

Appendix



Figure 5.1 Acute Antinociceptive of AMB67 and Morphine in Pain-Depressed Wheel Running

Figure 5.1: Acute Antinociceptive of AMB67 and Morphine in Pain-Depressed Wheel Running. (A) Effects of different doses of morphine on wheel running behavior in the absence or presence of hindpaw CFA injections. (B) Effects of different doses of AMB67 on wheel running behavior in the absence or presence of hindpaw CFA injections. ** p < 0.01 relative to CFA.



Figure 5.2 Drug Discriminative Properties of Morphine

Figure 5.2: Characterization of the Drug Discriminative Properties of Morphine Following SC or IP administration. The % morphine responding in rats trained to discriminate the subjective effects of morphine (IP) from saline (IP) was assessed following either IP or SC morphine administration.

References

- Matthes, H.W.D. *et al.* Loss of morphine-induced analgesia, reward effect and withdrawal symptoms in mice lacking the μ-opioid-receptor gene. *Nature* 383, 819-823 (1996).
- 2. Abdelhamid, E.E., Sultana, M., Portoghese, P.S. & Takemori, A.E. Selective blockage of delta opioid receptors prevents the development of morphine tolerance and dependence in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **258**, 299-303 (1991).
- 3. Healy, J.R. *et al.* Synthesis, modeling, and pharmacological evaluation of UMB 425, a mixed μ agonist/δ antagonist opioid analgesic with reduced tolerance liabilities. *ACS Chem Neurosci* **4**, 1256-66 (2013).
- 4. Anand, J.P., Boyer, B.T., Mosberg, H.I. & Jutkiewicz, E.M. The behavioral effects of a mixed efficacy antinociceptive peptide, VRP26, following chronic administration in mice. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* **233**, 2479-87 (2016).
- 5. Anand, J.P. *et al.* In vivo effects of mu-opioid receptor agonist/delta-opioid receptor antagonist peptidomimetics following acute and repeated administration. *Br J Pharmacol* **175**, 2013-2027 (2018).
- 6. Heyman, J.S., Vaught, J.L., Mosberg, H.I., Haaseth, R.C. & Porreca, F. Modulation of mu-mediated antinociception by delta agonists in the mouse: selective potentiation of morphine and normorphine by [D-Pen2,D-Pen5]enkephalin. *Eur J Pharmacol* **165**, 1-10 (1989).
- 7. Horan, P. *et al.* Antinociceptive interactions of opioid delta receptor agonists with morphine in mice: supra- and sub-additivity. *Life Sci* **50**, 1535-41 (1992).
- 8. Bruce, D.J. *et al.* Combination of a delta-opioid Receptor Agonist and Loperamide Produces Peripherally-mediated Analgesic Synergy in Mice. *Anesthesiology* **131**, 649-663 (2019).
- 9. Lei, W., Vekariya, R.H., Ananthan, S. & Streicher, J.M. A Novel Mu-Delta Opioid Agonist Demonstrates Enhanced Efficacy With Reduced Tolerance and Dependence in Mouse Neuropathic Pain Models. *J Pain* (2019).
- 10. Zhu, Y. *et al.* Retention of supraspinal delta-like analgesia and loss of morphine tolerance in delta opioid receptor knockout mice. *Neuron* **24**, 243-52 (1999).
- 11. Suzuki, T. *et al.* Antisense oligodeoxynucleotide to delta opioid receptors attenuates morphine dependence in mice. *Life Sci* **61**, Pl 165-70 (1997).
- 12. Lenard, N.R., Daniels, D.J., Portoghese, P.S. & Roerig, S.C. Absence of conditioned place preference or reinstatement with bivalent ligands containing mu-opioid receptor agonist and delta-opioid receptor antagonist pharmacophores. *Eur J Pharmacol* **566**, 75-82 (2007).
- 13. Daniels, D.J. *et al.* Opioid-induced tolerance and dependence in mice is modulated by the distance between pharmacophores in a bivalent ligand series. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102**, 19208-13 (2005).

- Ananthan, S. *et al.* Synthesis, Opioid Receptor Binding, and Biological Activities of Naltrexone-Derived Pyrido- and Pyrimidomorphinans. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 42, 3527-3538 (1999).
- Ananthan, S. *et al.* 14-Alkoxy- and 14-Acyloxypyridomorphinans: μ Agonist/δ Antagonist Opioid Analgesics with Diminished Tolerance and Dependence Side Effects. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 55, 8350-8363 (2012).
- 16. Schiller, P.W. *et al.* The opioid mu agonist/delta antagonist DIPP-NH(2)[Psi] produces a potent analgesic effect, no physical dependence, and less tolerance than morphine in rats. *J Med Chem* **42**, 3520-6 (1999).
- Harland, A.A. *et al.* Effects of N-Substitutions on the Tetrahydroquinoline (THQ) Core of Mixed-Efficacy μ-Opioid Receptor (MOR)/δ-Opioid Receptor (DOR) Ligands. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 59, 4985-4998 (2016).
- 18. Lowery, J.J. *et al.* In vivo characterization of MMP-2200, a mixed delta/mu opioid agonist, in mice. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **336**, 767-78 (2011).
- 19. Mabrouk, O.S., Falk, T., Sherman, S.J., Kennedy, R.T. & Polt, R. CNS penetration of the opioid glycopeptide MMP-2200: A microdialysis study. *Neuroscience Letters* **531**, 99-103 (2012).
- Stevenson, G.W. *et al.* The mixed-action delta/mu opioid agonist MMP-2200 does not produce conditioned place preference but does maintain drug self-administration in rats, and induces in vitro markers of tolerance and dependence. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* 132, 49-55 (2015).
- 21. Podolsky, A.T. *et al.* Novel fentanyl-based dual μ/δ -opioid agonists for the treatment of acute and chronic pain. *Life Sciences* **93**, 1010-1016 (2013).
- Ananthan, S. *et al.* 14-Alkoxy- and 14-acyloxypyridomorphinans: μ agonist/δ antagonist opioid analgesics with diminished tolerance and dependence side effects. *J Med Chem* 55, 8350-63 (2012).
- 23. Peckham, E.M. & Traynor, J.R. Comparison of the Antinociceptive Response to Morphine and Morphine-Like Compounds in Male and Female Sprague-Dawley Rats. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **316**, 1195-1201 (2006).
- 24. Chen, S.L. *et al.* Antinociceptive effects of morphine and naloxone in mu-opioid receptor knockout mice transfected with the MORS196A gene. *J Biomed Sci* **17**, 28 (2010).
- 25. Cahill, C.M., Morinville, A., Hoffert, C., O'Donnell, D. & Beaudet, A. Up-regulation and trafficking of delta opioid receptor in a model of chronic inflammation: implications for pain control. *Pain* **101**, 199-208 (2003).
- 26. Scherrer, G. *et al.* Dissociation of the opioid receptor mechanisms that control mechanical and heat pain. *Cell* **137**, 1148-59 (2009).
- 27. Bushnell, M.C., Ceko, M. & Low, L.A. Cognitive and emotional control of pain and its disruption in chronic pain. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **14**, 502-11 (2013).
- 28. Chen, H.-J. *et al.* Disruption of δ -opioid receptor phosphorylation at Threonine 161 attenuates morphine tolerance in rats with CFA-induced inflammatory hypersensitivity. *Neuroscience Bulletin* **28**, 182-192 (2012).
- 29. Zhang, L. *et al.* Morphine tolerance is attenuated in germfree mice and reversed by probiotics, implicating the role of gut microbiome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **116**, 13523-13532 (2019).

- 30. Newman, L.C., Wallace, D.R. & Stevens, C.W. Selective opioid agonist and antagonist competition for [3H]-naloxone binding in amphibian spinal cord. *Brain Res* 884, 184-91 (2000).
- 31. Lewanowitsch, T. & Irvine, R.J. Naloxone and its quaternary derivative, naloxone methiodide, have differing affinities for mu, delta, and kappa opioid receptors in mouse brain homogenates. *Brain Res* **964**, 302-5 (2003).
- Pergolizzi, J.V., Jr., Christo, P.J., LeQuang, J.A. & Magnusson, P. The Use of Peripheral μ-Opioid Receptor Antagonists (PAMORA) in the Management of Opioid-Induced Constipation: An Update on Their Efficacy and Safety. *Drug Des Devel Ther* 14, 1009-1025 (2020).
- 33. Sharom, F. Complex Interplay between the P-Glycoprotein Multidrug Efflux Pump and the Membrane: Its Role in Modulating Protein Function. *Frontiers in Oncology* **4**(2014).
- 34. van Assema, D.M.E. *et al.* P-Glycoprotein Function at the Blood-Brain Barrier: Effects of Age and Gender. *Molecular imaging and biology* **14**, 771-776 (2012).
- 35. Gu, C., Collins, R., Holsworth, D.D., Walker, G.S. & Voorman, R.L. Metabolic aromatization of N-alkyl-1,2,3,4-tetrahydroquinoline substructures to quinolinium by human liver microsomes and horseradish peroxidase. *Drug Metab Dispos* **34**, 2044-55 (2006).
- 36. Herman, T.F. & Santos, C. First Pass Effect. in *StatPearls* (StatPearls Publishing
- Copyright © 2020, StatPearls Publishing LLC., Treasure Island (FL), 2020).
- 37. Collin, E. & Cesselin, F. Neurobiological mechanisms of opioid tolerance and dependence. *Clin Neuropharmacol* **14**, 465-88 (1991).
- 38. DuPen, A., Shen, D. & Ersek, M. Mechanisms of Opioid-Induced Tolerance and Hyperalgesia. *Pain Management Nursing* **8**, 113-121 (2007).
- 39. Al-Hasani, R. & Bruchas, Michael R. Molecular Mechanisms of Opioid Receptordependent Signaling and Behavior. *Anesthesiology* **115**, 1363-1381 (2011).
- 40. Allouche, S., Noble, F. & Marie, N. Opioid receptor desensitization: mechanisms and its link to tolerance. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* **5**(2014).
- 41. Martini, L. & Whistler, J.L. The role of mu opioid receptor desensitization and endocytosis in morphine tolerance and dependence. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology* **17**, 556-564 (2007).
- 42. Trapaidze, N., Cvejic, S., Nivarthi, R.N., Abood, M. & Devi, L.A. Role for C-tail residues in delta opioid receptor downregulation. *DNA Cell Biol* **19**, 93-101 (2000).
- 43. Finn, A.K. & Whistler, J.L. Endocytosis of the mu opioid receptor reduces tolerance and a cellular hallmark of opiate withdrawal. *Neuron* **32**, 829-39 (2001).
- 44. Dang, V.C., Chieng, B., Azriel, Y. & Christie, M.J. Cellular morphine tolerance produced by βarrestin-2-dependent impairment of μ-opioid receptor resensitization. *J Neurosci* 31, 7122-30 (2011).
- 45. Bohn, L.M., Lefkowitz, R.J. & Caron, M.G. Differential mechanisms of morphine antinociceptive tolerance revealed in (beta)arrestin-2 knock-out mice. *J Neurosci* 22, 10494-500 (2002).
- 46. König, C. *et al.* Modulation of mu opioid receptor desensitization in peripheral sensory neurons by phosphoinositide 3-kinase gamma. *Neuroscience* **169**, 449-54 (2010).
- 47. Zhang, X. *et al.* Down-regulation of mu-opioid receptors in rat and monkey dorsal root ganglion neurons and spinal cord after peripheral axotomy. *Neuroscience* **82**, 223-40 (1998).

- 48. Stein, C., Millan, M.J., Shippenberg, T.S. & Herz, A. Peripheral effect of fentanyl upon nociception in inflamed tissue of the rat. *Neurosci Lett* **84**, 225-8 (1988).
- 49. Stein, C. Peripheral mechanisms of opioid analgesia. *Anesth Analg* **76**, 182-91 (1993).
- 50. Stein, C. & Küchler, S. Non-analgesic effects of opioids: peripheral opioid effects on inflammation and wound healing. *Curr Pharm Des* **18**, 6053-69 (2012).
- 51. Levine, J.D. & Taiwo, Y.O. Involvement of the mu-opiate receptor in peripheral analgesia. *Neuroscience* **32**, 571-5 (1989).
- 52. Parsons, C.G. & Herz, A. Peripheral opioid receptors mediating antinociception in inflammation. Evidence for activation by enkephalin-like opioid peptides after cold water swim stress. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* **255**, 795-802 (1990).
- 53. Tegeder, I. *et al.* Peripheral opioid analgesia in experimental human pain models. *Brain* **126**, 1092-102 (2003).
- 54. Gupta, A., Björnsson, A., Sjöberg, F. & Bengtsson, M. Lack of peripheral analgesic effect of low-dose morphine during intravenous regional anesthesia. *Reg Anesth* **18**, 250-3 (1993).
- 55. Schulte-Steinberg, H. *et al.* Intraperitoneal versus interpleural morphine or bupivacaine for pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Anesthesiology* **82**, 634-40 (1995).
- 56. Motamed, C. *et al.* Preemptive intravenous morphine-6-glucuronide is ineffective for postoperative pain relief. *Anesthesiology* **92**, 355-60 (2000).
- 57. Likar, R. et al. Peripheral morphine analgesia in dental surgery. Pain 76, 145-50 (1998).
- 58. Corder, G. *et al.* Loss of μ opioid receptor signaling in nociceptors, but not microglia, abrogates morphine tolerance without disrupting analgesia. *Nat Med* **23**, 164-173 (2017).